ED 025 879

EC 003 260

Research Relating to Emotionally Disturbed Children.
Children's Bureau (DI-1EW), Washington, D.C. Children's Bureau Clearinghouse for Research in Child Life.
Pub Date 68
Note-190p.

EDRS Price MF-\$0.75 HC-\$9.60

Descriptors-Behavior, Behavior Patterns, *Bibliographies, Children, Clinical Diagnosis, Community Programs, *Emotionally Disturbed, Etiology, *Exceptional Child Research, Family Relationship, Identification, Individual Characteristics, Longitudinal Studies, Medical Treatment, Psychological Characteristics, Psychological Tests, Psychosis, Psychotherapy, *Research Reviews (Publications)

The 842 research projects on emotional disturbance which have been reported to the Children's Bureau Clearinghouse for Research in Child Life since 1956 are listed. Projects are classified into the following categories: general studies; incidence and prevalence; etiology; identification, diagnosis, and classification; psychological characteristics; psychological other psychoses; and testing; manifestations; treatment methods; treatment facilities; community programs; and children with disturbed parents and siblings. Each entry states title, dates of study, issue of Research Relating to Children in which the project was listed, principal investigators with addresses, and publication references. Studies reported in Bulletin 21, followup and longitudinal studies, and other Clearinghouse publications are listed. An investigator index is provided. (LE)



ED0 25879

RESEARCH.
RELATING TO
EMOTIONALLY
DISTURBED,
CHILDREN



U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION & WELFARE OFFICE OF EDUCATION

THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN REPRODUCED EXACTLY AS RECEIVED FROM THE PERSON OR ORGANIZATION ORIGINATING IT. POINTS OF VIEW OR OPINIONS STATED DO NOT RECESSARILY REPRESENT OFFICIAL OFFICE OF EDUCATION POSITION OR POLICY.

RESEARCH RELATING TO EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE SOCIAL and REHABILITATION SERVICE • Children's Bureau • 1968



Research Relating to Emotionally Disturbed Children

This publication represents a listing of all research projects on emotional disturbance which have been reported to the Children's Bureau Clearinghouse for Research in Child Life since 1956 and which have appeared in Bulletins 3-21 of the Clearinghouse publication Research Relating to Children, an inventory of ongoing research in abstract format.

No effort has been made to cover projects not reported to the Clearinghouse. Therefore, this listing cannot be regarded as covering all research in the field of emotional disturbance since 1956. However, it is assumed that major trends are represented.

The projects have been classified according to the major focus of the study, with two exceptions. Because of the widespread interest in schizophrenic children, all studies involving this particular form of psychosis have been grouped together, regardless of the main focus of the study. Studies which represent ongoing research and were reported in 1966-1967 also appear in a separate section. At the end of several classifications we have listed related studies reported to the Clearinghouse. These include emotionally disturbed children within the population studied, but do not focus specifically upon emotional disturbance.

In addition, all longitudinal and follow-up studies appearing under various categories in this publication are brought together and are listed by number of study on page 168.

An effort has been made to obtain bibliographic references to the studies by writing directly to the investigators and by checking various indexes. However, there are still several on which we have been unable to obtain any information.

In some cases, we were notified that the projects were discontinued or that no publications resulted. These projects have been retained in the listing in the belief that such negative information can often be helpful to other investigators. Where there is no publication reference or evidence of discontinuance, it will be necessary to search the pertinent literature or write directly to the principal investigator for further details. The Clearinghouse has



only the abstracts of the studies as they appear in the various issues of Research Relating to Children.

The information for each study includes (1) the title; (2) the duration dates as foreseen by the investigators at the time of reporting, or the year during which the project was reported to the Clearinghouse if no duration dates were provided; (3) the issue of Research Relating to Children in which the project was listed, and the number of the abstract as it appeared in that issue (beginning with Bulletin 4, the first digit represents the issue in which the abstract may be found); (4) the principal investigators and addresses; and (5) publication references wherever possible.

Many investigates provided us with current affiliations and addresses and many others were obtained from the latest directories of the American Medical Association, American Psychological Association, American Psychiatric Association, American Sociological Association, National Association of Social Workers, and American Educational Research Association.

We hope this listing will prove useful to research investigators and practitioners concerned with emotionally disturbed children. We hope also that it may stimulate additional and more complete reporting of current studies to the Clearinghouse so that Research Relating to Children may provide a more comprehensive picture of this area of research effort.

Contents

	Page
GENERAL STUDIES	1
INCIDENCE AND PREVALENCE	9
ETIOLOGY	14
General factors	14
Familial factors	17
Other factors	26
IDENTIFICATION, DIAGNOSIS, AND CLASSIFICATION	31
PSYCHOLOGICAL TESTING	39
PSYCHOLOGICAL AND OTHER CHARACTERISTICS	46
PSYCHOSES	60
General psychoses	60
Schizophrenia - Autism	65
ASSOCIATED MANIFESTATIONS	89
Acting out and aggressive behavior	89
Speech and language disorders	92
Enuresis and encopresis	93
Psychosomatic symptoms	94
Other disorders	98
TREATMENT METHODS	100
General methods	100
Drug therapy	106
Family therapy	113
Group therapy	118
Individual therapy	121
Other methods	123



TREATMENT FACILITIES	128
Child guidance clinics	128
Day care	134
Foster homes	135
Nursery schools	137
Residential treatment centers and hospitals	137
Special education classes	144
COMMUNITY PROGRAMS	151
CHILDREN WITH DISTURBED PARENTS AND SIBLINGS	153
STUDIES REPORTED IN BULLETIN 21 (June 1966 - April 1967)	157
FOLLOW-UP AND LONGITUDINAL STUDIES	168
INVESTIGATOR INDEX	169
OTHER CLEARINGHOUSE PUBLICATIONS	183



GENERAL STUDIES

1. PRIVATE PRACTICE OF CHILD PSYCHIATRY-A 10-YEAR SUR-VEY (1956-1957) (6-W-15)

Raymond Sobel, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Dartmouth Medical School, Hanover, N.H. 03755; and Lenore O. Stern, Columbia-Presbyterian Medical Center, New York, N.Y.

2. STUDY OF FIVE YEARS OF PRIVATE PRACTICE IN PEDIATRIC PSYCHIATRY (1961) (14-X-9)

Henry H. Work, M.D., Chairman, Division of Child Psychiatry, and Associate Professor, Department of Psychiatry, University of California Medical Center, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

Unpublished.

3. MENTALLY ILL, EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED, AND SOCIALLY MALADJUSTED CHILDREN AND YOUNG ADOLESCENTS IN A RESIDENTIAL DIAGNOSTIC AND TREATMENT CENTER (1956-not reported) (Bull. 3, 1-M-23)

Lauretta Bender, M.D., Director of Psychiatric Research, Children's Unit, and Harry A. LaBurt, M.D., Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village 11427; Louise Ware, Ph.D., Emeritus Professor of Sociology, Adelphi University, Garden City, N.Y.

See No. 86.

4. BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS STUDY (1956) (Bull. 3, 1-M-11)

Ivan L. Russell, Ph.D., Child Guidance Clinic, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale, Ill.

Journal of Educational Sociology 31:2:124-129, November 1957.

5. A STUDY OF THE COURSE OF EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCES IN EARLY CHILDHOOD (1953-1956) (4-M-6)

Emanuel K. Beller, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Temple University, Philadelphia, Pa. 19122; and Ann Haeberle, Ph.D., Department of Psychology, Brooklyn College, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11210.



Paper presented at Eastern Psychological Association Meeting, April 1964; Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry 2:417-443, 1963; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 29:560-573, 1959; others.

6. PSYCHODYNAMICS AND PSYCHOPATHOLOGY (1952-not reported) (6-M-6)

Carlos J. Dalmau, M.D., Psychotherapist, 21 E. 90th St., Apt. 8-C, New York, N.Y. 10028.

Archives of Criminal Psychodynamics 1:1; Psychoanalytic Review 44:1, January 1957.

7. INCIDENCE AND ETIOLOGY OF SEVERE EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCE IN CHILDREN (1957-1958) (6-M-7)

Elwyn M. Smolen, M.D., Director, Child Guidance Clinic of Greater Bridgeport, 1081 Iranistan Ave.; and Stanley Rosner, Fh.D., Postgraduate Center for Mental Health, Bridgeport, Conn.; Eleanor Solovey, Jewish Community Services of Long Island, 95-20 63rd Rd., Rego Park, N.Y.

Information available from Dr. Smolen.

8. STUDY IN PREVENTION: EGO-WEAK CHILDREN, THEIR CONDITIONING, TYPE, AND RESPONSE TO THERAPY AND THEIR LATER DEVELOPMENT (1950-1960) (7-L-7)

Elisabeth F. Hellersberg, Ph.D., Psychologist, private practice, 641 Whitney Ave., New Haven, Conn.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 27:3, 1957; American Journal of Psychotheraphy 9:484-502, 1955; Journal of Psychoanalytic Psychology 2:3, 1954.

9. CHILDREN AND YOUTH WITH BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS (1957-1959) (7-Y-13)

Charles N. LeBeaux, Ph.D., Professor, Wayne State University School of Social Work, Detroit, Mich. 48202.

10. PSYCHOLOGICAL STUDIES OF HOSPITALIZED EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (Reported 1958) (8-K-11)

Anthony Davids, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Brown University, Providence, and Chief Psychologist, Emma Pendleton Bradley Hospital, Riverside, R.I.

International Journal of Social Psychiatry 3:299-303, 1958.



11. NEUROSES IN CHILDREN (1952-not reported) (9-L-7)

Anny Katan, M.D., Professor of Child Analysis, and staff, Department of Psychiatry, Western Reserve University School of Medicine, Cleveland, Ohio 44106.

In The Therapeutic Nursery School, Robert A. Furman (Ed.). New . York: International Universities Press, in press, 1967.

12. ADOLESCENT DISORDERS (1954-not reported) (9-X-28)

Joseph S. A. Miller, M.D., 618 Park Ave., Manhasset 11030; Simon Kwalwasser, M.D., Associate Medical Director, Alice S. Stahl, M.D., Director, and Sidney L. Green, M.D., Psychiatric Consultant, Adolescent Girls' Unit, Hillside Hospital, Glen Oaks, N.Y.

13. A DESCRIPTIVE STUDY OF THREE EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN RECEIVING RESIDENTIAL CARE, AND THEIR PARENTS (1959-1961) (12-L-5)

Sara Saltzman, M.A., Chief Psychologist, Hillcrest Children's Center, 4123 Nebraska Ave. N.W., Washington, D.C. 20010, and Joseph G. Slavin, Ph.D., Christ Child Institute for Children, Edson Lane, Rockville, Md.

Study discontinued.

14. SOCIAL CLASS DIFFERENCES IN PERSONALITY (1959-1962) (13-W-6)

Paul Wallin, Ph.D., Professor of Sociology, and Freda B. Wallin, B.A., Research Associate in Sociology, Stanford University, Stanford, Calif.

15. THE CHILD'S IMITATION AND PARTICIPATION IN INTERACTION WITH THE PARENT (1962-1964) (15-L-4)

Mariana Marschak, Ph.D., Assistant Research Psychologist, and Justin D. Call, M.D., Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, University of California Medical Center, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

16. YOUNG ADULT ADJUSTMENT OF MALADJUSTED BOYS (1953-not reported) (15-L-2)

Merrill Roff, Ph.D., Professor, Institute of Child Development, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minn. 55455.

Developmental Abnormal Psychology, Merrill Roff et al. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1966; U.S. Army Medical Research and Development Command Reports No. 66-5, May 1966 and No. 65-4, March 1965; Journal of Clinical Psychology 19:152-157, 1963; others.



17. HABITUATION AND MOTOR CONTROL IN EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1962) (16-L-3)

Leon Eisenberg, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115; and C. Keith Conners, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Medical Psychology and Pediatrics, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Md. 21205.

Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry 7:125-132, 1966.

18. PATTERNS OF ACTIVITY IN GROUPS OF DISTURBED CHILDREN ATTENDING THE CASEWORK OFFICE OF THE SINGAPORE CHILDREN'S SOCIETY (1961-1962) (17-L-15)

Leslie C. S. Lee, D.S.W., Department of Social Welfare, Ipoh, Perak, Malaysia.

Unpublished.

19. THE PATIENT CAREER (1965-1967) (19-IY-3)

Stephen P. Spitzer, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, and Norman K. Denzin, Ph.D., Department of Sociology and Anthropology, State University of Iowa, Iowa City, Iowa 52240, and Department of Sociology, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill. 61822.

Paper presented at Midwest Sociological Society Meeting, Madison, Wis., April 1966.

20. RELIABILITY OF RECONSTRUCTIVE DATA (1959) (11-U-10)

Charles Wenar, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine, Philadelphia, Pa. 19104.

Psychosomatic Medicine 25:505-509, 1963; Child Development 33:453-462, June 1962.

28. SOCIOMETRY IN THE TREATMENT OF DISTURBED CHILDREN (1960-1961) (13-Y-5)

John W. Baughman, M.A., Director, and Anne K. Long, M.S.W., Caseworker, Alexander Home, 1252 E. Blvd.; Christine M. Colins, M.S.W., Charlotte Mental Health Center, 1200 Blythe Blvd., Charlotte, N.C. 28203.

22. DIFFERENTIAL CRITERIA FOR ASSESSMENT OF SERIOUSLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1963-1964) (18-L-10)

Zelda Klapper, Ph.D., Research Assistant and Professor of Pediatrics, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Yeshiva University, Bronx, N.Y. 10461.

Publication in preparation, 1967.

23. ROLE OF THE NURSE IN THE FOLLOW-UP OF CHILDREN FROM A PSYCHIATRIC SERVICE (1957-1961) (6-W-13)

Marjorie J. Hook, Ed.D., and Inez Weltmer, M.P.N., (formerly) Nebraska Psychiatric Institute, University of Nebraska College of Medicine, Omaha, Neb. 68105; William R. Jensen, Ed.D., Chairman, Department of Education and Psychology, Western New Mexico, Silver City, N.M. 88601.

Report available from Dr. Hook; also, in *Better Patient Care Through Nursing Research*, Faye G. Abdellah and Eugene Levine. New York: Macmillan, 1965.

24. THE ROLE OF THE PSYCHIATRIST IN THE PUBLIC SCHOOL (1962-not reported) (18-X-7)

Edward M. Daniels, M.D., Clinical Associate in Psychiatry, Harvard University, Cambridge, Mass. 02138.

25. THE FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF THE CHILD DEVELOPMENT CENTER (1956-not reported) (12-L-21)

Leon Tec. M.D., Staff Psychiatrist, Mid-Fairfield Child Guidance Center, Norwalk, Conn. 06854.

Unpublished.

26. ESSEX CHILD DEVELOPMENT CENTER-GARDEN SCHOOL (1960-not reported) (18-L-4)

Gloria Steiner, Ed.D., Psychologist, Robert Stepney, Clinical Administrator, and Alvin Friedland, M.D., Medical Director, Essex Child Development Center-Garden School, Franklin Ave., Belleville, N.J. 07109.

Paper presented at Eastern Psychological Association Conference, April 1962; Essays in Individual Psychology, K. Adler and D. Deutsch (Eds.). New York: Grove Press, 1959; others.

27. FOLLOW-UP STUDY (1963-not reported) (19-IA-3)

Frances F. Schachter, Ph.D., Child Development Center, 120 W. 57th St., New York, N.Y. 10019.



Related studies

28. PREVENTIVE PSYCHIATRY RESEARCH PROGRAM (Reported 1957) (6-T-4)

Ralph H. Ojemann, Ph.D., Director, Child-Educational Psychology and Preventive Psychiatry, Educational Research Council of Greater Cleveland, Rockefeller Building, Cleveland, Ohio 44113; Bill Snider, Ph.D., Research Assistant Professor, Alberta Wells, M.A., Maxine Delmare, M.S., Margery Hoppin, M.A., Research Associates, and Boyd Metzger, B.A., Research Assistant, Preventive Psychiatry Research Program, Iowa Child Welfare Research Station, State University of Iowa, Iowa City, Iowa.

Proceedings of the 18th International Congress of Psychology Symposium 32:45-52, 1966; Perceptual and Motor Skills 21:415-427, 1965; Journal of Experimental Education 33:4:321-330, Summer 1965; others.

29. EMOTIONAL PROBLEMS OF HANDICAPPED CHILDREN (1957-1959) (8-T-25)

Edward Podolsky, M.D., (formerly) Brooklyn, N.Y.

30. STUDY OF THE MANAGEMENT OF PATIENTS WITH CHRONIC DISABILITIES (Reported 1960) (12-X-4)

Nathan B. Talbot, M.D., Charles Wilder Professor of Pediatrics, Harvard Medical School, and Chief, Children's Service, Massachusetts General Hospital, and staff, Departments of Pediatrics and Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115.

31. PSYCHIATRIC STUDY OF A FAMILY WITH VON GIERKE'S DISEASE (1964-not reported) (18-L-29)

Mae F. McMillan, M.D., Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Assistant Director, Child Study Clinic, Houston State Psychiatric Institute; and Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry, Houston, Tex. 77025.

Psychosomatics 7:295-298, September-October 1966.



32. MOTHERS OF DEFICIENT CHILDREN: A STUDY OF ATTITUDE CONFIGURATIONS OF MOTHERS OF MENTALLY RETARDED, CHRONICALLY ILL, AND NEUROTIC CHILDREN (1961-1963) '15-S-27)

S. Thomas Cummings, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Department of Psychiatry, University of Chicago, Chicago, Ill. 60637.

Paper presented at American Orthopsychiatric Association Meeting, 1965.

- 33. EFFECTS OF THE CHILD'S DEFICIENCY ON THE FATHER: A STUDY OF FATHERS OF MENTALLY RETARDED, CHRON-ICALLY ILL, AND NEUROTIC CHILDREN (1965-1966) (19-HW-1) S. Thomas Cummings, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Department of Psychiatry, University of Chicago, Chicago, Ill. 60637.
- 34. A STUDY OF PERCEPTUAL RANGE IN EARLY CHILDHOOD (1954-1955) (4-B-19)

 Emanuel K. Beller, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Temple University, Philadelphia, Pa. 19122.
- 35. PSYCHOPHYSICS OF DEVELOPMENT-AWARENESS DIFFERENTIALS AND IMMATURITY IN HEALTHY CHILDREN AND PSYCHIATRIC PATIENTS (Reported 1956) (5-J-16)

 John W. Lovett Doust, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, University of Toronto, Toronto 5, Ontario, Canada.
- 36. AN INVESTIGATION INTO THE PROBLEMS RELATED TO THE PSYCHOSOCIAL, EDUCATIONAL AND PHYSICAL REHABILITATION OF HANDICAPPED CHILDREN AND THEIR PARENTS (1955-1960) (6-J-21)

Virginia M. Axline, Ed.D., private practice, 440 E. 79th St., New York, N.Y. 10021.

37. SCHOOL CONSULTATION PROJECT-A DEMONSTRATION OF A PREVENTIVE PROGRAM IN MENTAL HEALTH FOR YOUNG CHILDREN (1954-not reported) (6-W-10)

Mildred Ceres Lipton, M.A., Clinical Psychologist, Mills College of Education, New York, N.Y. 10001.

ERIC

38. BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS AMONG ELEMENTARY SCHOOL CHIL-DREN (1958-1959) (10-0-12)

Donald R. Peterson, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill. 61801.

Journal of Consulting Psychology 25:205-209, 1961.

39. THE BORDERLINE ADOLESCENT (1961-1964) (14-L-4)

Daniel Offer, M.D., Associate Director, Institute for Psychosomatic and Psychiatric Research and Training, Michael Reese Hospital, Chicago, Ill. 60616.

Typical Adolescents, Daniel Offer and M. Sabshin. New York: Basic Books, in press, 1967; Normality: Theoretical and Clinical Concepts of Mental Health, Daniel Offer and M. Sabshin. New York: Basic Books, 1966; Archives of General Psychiatry 15:6, December 1966; others.

40. EXTRAFAMILIAL ADOPTIONS (Reported 1966) (20-RJ-1)
Ralph I. Fried, M.D., Chairman, Committee on Adoptions, American Academy of Pediatrics, 1801 Hinman Ave., Evanston, Ill. 60201.

INCIDENCE AND PREVALENCE

41. THE EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILD (1958-not reported) (8-Y-17)

Mrs. Eugene Bowes, Board Member, Family and Children's Service, Denver, Colo. 80201.

Available from Denver Area Welfare Council.

42. A STUDY OF BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS ENCOUNTERED IN CHILDREN (1956-not reported) (6-W-9)

Harold Jacobziner, M.D. (deceased), Assistant Commissioner, Maternal and Child Health Services, New York City Department of Health, New York 10013; and Nina Bleiberg, M.D., 89-20 55th Ave., Flushing, N.Y. 11373.

43. AN EVALUATION OF TWO METHODS USED TO LOCATE HANDI-CAPPED CHILDREN IN THE COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA IN 1955 (1955-1956) (5-W-3)

M. Leigh Rooke, Ed.D., Associate Professor, School of Hospital Administration. Medical College of Virginia, Richmond, Va. 23219.

Ed.D. dissertation on file in Teachers College Library, Columbia University, New York. Results of an identification study based upon findings in the above are published in Report of the Study on Educational Needs of Physically Handicapped Children in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, Part I, Maurice H. Fouracre, M. Leigh Rooke, and Perry Botwin. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh School of Education, 1961.

44. MARYLAND STATEWIDE PSYCHIATRIC CASE REGISTER (1961-not reported) (14-L-1)

Irving D. Goldberg, M.P.H., Chief, Register Development and Studies Section, Biometry Branch, Office of Program Planning and Evaluation, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203; and Kurt Gorwitz, Sc.D., Director of Mental Health Statistics, State Department of Mental Hygiene, Baltimore, Md.



Recurrent Episodes of Psychiatric Service in an Adolescent Population and Characteristics of Adolescent Cases Receiving Psychiatric Services and/or School Facility Services, unpublished; available from Register Development and Studies Section, Biometry Branch, National Institute of Mental Health.

45. STIRLING COUNTY STUDY (1951-1962) (Bull. 3, 1-M-12)

Alexander H. Leighton, M.D., Professor of Social Psychiatry, Harvard University School of Public Health, Boston, Mass. 02115; Dorothea C. Leighton, M.D., University of North Carolina School of Public Health, Chapel Hill, N.C. 27514; Robert N. Rapoport, Ph.D., and Allister M. Macmillan, Ph.D., Research Associates, Belmont Hospital, Surrey, England; W. H. D. Vernon, M.A., Associate Professor, Acadia University, Wolfville; Janice Ross, M.A., Special Teacher, Speech and Training, Kentville, Nova Scotia, Canada.

The Stirling County Study of Psychiatric Disorder and Sociocultural Environment. Vol. I: My Name is Legion; Foundations for a Theory of Man in Relation to Culture, Alexander H. Leighton; Vol. II: People of Cove and Woodlot; Communities from the Viewpoint of Social Psychiatry, Charles C. Hughes et al.; Vol. III: The Character of Danger, Dorothea C. Leighton et al. New York: Basic Books, 1959, 1960, 1963.

46. A SURVEY OF TREATMENT NEEDS OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN OF MILWAUKEE COUNTY (1955-1956) (4-X-22)

Leonard Lavis, M.S.W., Superintendent, Glenwood State Hospital School, Glenwood, Iowa 51534; and Robert W. Waltner, M.S.W., Research Secretary, Family and Child Welfare Division, Community Welfare Council of Milwaukee County, Milwaukee, Wis.

47. CHILD WELFARE STUDY OF ONONDAGA COUNTY, NEW YORK (1963-1966) (18-Y-17)

Dorothy Giles, M.S.S., Director, Children's Services, United Community Chest and Council of Onondaga County; Ruth Rothman, M.S.S., Field Instructor, School of Social Work, and Bettye Caldwell, Ph.D., Professor of Child Development and Education, and Director, Children's Center, College of Home Economics, Syracuse University, Syracuse, N.Y. 13210.

Child Welfare Study of Syracuse and Onondaga County. Syracuse: United Community Chest and Council of Onondaga County, April 1966, \$2.50.

48. STUDY OF SERVICES FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN IN ALLEGHENY COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA (1965-1967) (20-SS-5)

Mary B. Janavitz, M.A., Planning Director, Health and Welfare Association of Allegheny County, 200 Ross St.; and Paul A. Hummer, M.A., Mayor's Committee on Human Resources, 535 Fifth Ave., Pittsburgh, Pa. 15219.

Health and Welfare Association of Allegheny County, February 1967, \$2.00.

49. A SURVEY AND EVALUATION OF BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS AND RELATED FACTORS REPORTED IN CHILDREN (1941-not reported) (6-W-8)

Marcia M. Cooper, Sc.D., Mental Hygiene Division, Johns Hopkins University School of Hygiene and Public Health, Baltimore, Md.

21205.

50. THE INCIDENCE AND PREVALENCE OF SEVERE EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCE IN CHILDREN IN A SMALL URBAN COMMUNITY AND THE USE OF SUBSTITUTE FOR HOSPITALIZATION IN THEIR TREATMENT (1957-1959) (8-Y-16)

B. R. Hutcheson, M.D., Director, Division of Mental Hygiene, State Department of Mental Health; and William Ryan, Ph.D., Research Associate, Harvard University School of Public Health, Boston, Mass. 02115.

51. PREVENTIVE MENTAL HEALTH PROGRAM IN THE PRIMARY GRADES (1954-1960) (4-W-29)

Murray Tondow, Ed.D., Director of Information Systems, Palo Alto Schools, and Clinical Instructor in Pediatrics, Stanford Medical School, Palo Alto 93301; and Robert Benoit, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, California State College, Los Angeles, and Research Consultant, Riverside County Schools, Riverside, Calif. 92501.

52. CHILDREN WITH SCHOOL PROBLEMS (1960-1961) (13-0-18)

John Cumming, M.D., Deputy Commissioner, State Department of Mental Hygiene, 119 Washington Ave., Albany 12225; and E. H. Beebe, M. E., Superintendent, West Genesee School District, 5203 W. Genesee St., Camillus, N.Y.

See No. 53.

53. FOLLOW-UP OF CHILDREN WITH PROBLEMS IN ELEMENTARY SCHOOL (1960-1968) (17-L-2)

Isabel McCaffrey, M.S., Associate Research Scientist (Biostatistics), Mental Hygiene Research Unit, State Department of Mental Hygiene, 333 E. Washington St., Syracuse, N.Y. 13202.



Behavior Patterns Associated with Persistent Emotional Disturbances of School Children in Regular Classes of Elementary Grades. Syracuse: Mental Health Research Unit, State Department of Mental Hygiene, December 1967.

54. MENTAL HEALTH PROJECT FOR INDIAN BOARDING SCHOOLS (1962-1966) (16-N-7)

Thaddeus P. Krush, M.D., Clinical Director, Community Services, Nebraska Psychiatric Institute, Omaha, Neb.; and John W. Bjork, M.S.W., Clinical Social Worker, Public Health Service Indian School Health Center, Flandreau, S.D.

55. STUDY OF THE MENTAL HEALTH NEEDS AND PREVENTIVE INTERVENTION POTENTIALS OF PUBLIC CHILD DAY CARE CENTERS (Not reported-1964) (17-Y-9)

Lydia Rapoport, M.S.S., Associate Professor of Social Welfare, University of California, Berkeley, Calif. 94720.

56. SPECIALIZED SERVICES FOR CHILDREN IN MENTAL HOSPITALS (1956-1957) (4-W-41)

Dorothy M. Inglis, M.A., Director of Social Services, High Meadows, 825 Hartford Turnpike, Hamden, Conn.

57. INCIDENCE OF ADOPTION AMONG CHILDREN ON ADMISSION TO A STATE PSYCHIATRIC HOSPITAL (1959-1961) (12-Y-6)

Donald T. Lee, M.S.W., Chief, Social Service Department, Camarillo State Hospital, Camarillo, Calif. 93010.

58. EMOTIONAL PROBLEMS IN ADOPTED CHILDREN (1961-1963) (16-Y-3)

Marshall D. Schechter, M.D., Professor of Child Psychiatry, University of Oklahoma Medical Center, Oklahoma City, Okla. 73104; Paul V. Carlson, Ph.D., Chief Psychiatrist and Director, Clinical Services, Clinic School, James Q. Simmons III, M.D., Assistant Professor, and Chief, Children's In-patient Service, and Henry H. Work, M.D., Associate Professor and Chairman, Division of Child Psychiatry, Neuropsychiatric Institute, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

Archives of General Psychiatry 10:37-46, 1964.

59. PRELIMINARY INVESTIGATION OF PARENTAL ATTITUDES TOWARD ADOPTED CHILDREN (1962-1965) (18-U-30)

Paul V. Carlson, Ph.D., Chief Psychiatrist and Director, Clinical Services, Clinic School, James Q. Simmons III, M.D., Assistant Professor, and Chief, Children's In-patient Service, and Henry H.



Work, M.D., Associate Professor and Chairman, Division of Child Psychiatry, Neuropsychiatric Institute, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024; Marshall D. Schechter, M.D., Professor of Child Psychiatry, University of Oklahoma Medical Center, Oklahoma City, Okla. 73104.

60. CLINICAL STUDY OF ADOPTED CHILDREN SEEN IN PSYCHIATRIC CONSULTATION (1961-1964) (18-L-40)

Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry, Houston, Tex. 77025. Unpublished.

61. INCIDENCE AND ETIOLOGY OF PSYCHOLOGICAL DIFFICUL-TIES IN ADOPTED CHILDREN (1962-1967) (19-ID-2)

H. David Kirk, Ph.D., Professor of Sociology, University of Waterloo, Waterloo, Ontario; and Kurt Jonassohn, M.A., Associate Professor of Sociology, Sir George Williams University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

Archives of General Psychiatry 14:291-298, March 1966; Journal of Marriage and the Family 27:4:514-521, November 1965.



ETIOLOGY

General factors

62. INVESTIGATION AND CORRELATION OF PSYCHOLOGICAL AND PHYSIOLOGICAL DATA LEADING TO IMPROVED DIAGNOSIS AND TREATMENT OF PSYCHOLOGICAL DISTURBANCE (1956-not reported) (4-M-19)

Horace C. Thuline, M.D., Director of Laboratories, Rainier School, Buckley; Margaret A. Kennard, M.D., Director, Frederick Maire, M.D., Chief Biochemist, and Thomas P. Millar, M.D., State Mental Health Research Institute, Fort Steilacoom, Wash.; Alex E. Schwartzman, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Student Mental Health Services, McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

Archives of Neurological Psychiatry 79:328-335, 1958.

63. PERSONALITY DEVELOPMENT OF PREMATURE INFANTS (1954-not reported) (5-J-3)

Abram Blau, M.D., Psychiatrist, 1176 Fifth Ave., New York,

N.Y. 10029.

64. CHILDHOOD SUPERVISION AND MAJOR MENTAL DISORDERS (1952-1961) (5-K-3)

Robert M. Frumkin, Ph.D., Research Associate, Benjamin Rose Institute, Rose Bldg., Cleveland, Ohio 44115.

Alpha Kappa Deltan 24, Fall 1953.

65. SOCIAL AND PSYCHOLOGICAL FACTORS IN THE BEHAVIOR DISORDER (1957-1961) (12-L-4)

John H. Rohrer, Ph.D. (deceased), Professor, Department of Psychiatry, Georgetown University Medical School, Washington, D.C. 20005.



66. FACTORS IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCES (1958-1962) (13-L-2)

Phillip A. Marks, Ph.D., Associate Professor and Head, Division of Psychology, Kansas University Medical School, Kansas City, Kan 66103.

67. EFFECTS OF GEOGRAPHICAL MOBILITY AND PARENT PERSONALITY FACTORS ON EMOTIONAL DISORDERS IN CHILDREN (1962-1963) (16-L-5)

Frank A. Pedersen, Ph.D., Psychologist, Social and Behavioral Sciences Branch, National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Bethesda, Md. 20014; and Eugene J. Sullivan, M.S.W., Child Psychiatry Service, Walter Reed General Hospital, U.S. Department of Defense, Washington, D.C. 20012.

68. PERSONALITY DEVELOPMENT OF ADOPTED CHILDREN DUR-ING MIDDLE CHILDHOOD AND EARLY ADOLESCENCE (1964-not reported) (18-K-6)

Leon J. Yarrow, Ph.D., Chief, Social and Behavioral Sciences Branch, National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Bethesda, Md. 20014; and Marion S. Goodwin, M.S.W., Assistant Director, Adoption Research Project, Family and Child Services, 929 L St., N.W., Washington, D.C.

69. CHILDREN'S RESPONSE TO DISASTER (1956-1957) (5-J-29)

Ralph Patrick, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Anthropology, Washington University, St. Louis, Mo. 63110; Hylan Lewis, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Sociology, Brooklyn College, Brooklyn, N.Y.; Rebecca Moore, M.S.W., Senior Psychiatric Social Worker, Stockton State Hospital, Stockton 95202; Helen S. Perry, A.B., and Stewart E. Perry, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Sociology, University of California, San Francisco, Calif. 94100.

Psychiatry 21:159-167, May 1958; American Journal of Psychiatry 113:416-422, 1956.

70. AN INVESTIGATION INTO THE CAUSES OF SPEECHLESSNESS IN CHILDREN (1956-1957) (5-B-19)

Joseph M. Wepman, Ph.D., Director, and staff, Speech and Language Clinic, University of Chicago, Chicago, Ill. 60637.

Journal of the American Medical Association 171:181, September 5, 1959.

71. VISCERAL, MOTOR, AND CEREBRAL PATTERNS OF BEHAVIOR IN PERSONALITY DEVELOPMENT (1957-1960) (6-I-5)

Edward J. Caroll, M.D., Clinical Associate Professor of Psychiatry, University of Miami, Coral Gables, Fla.; Betty R. Mallinger, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, and Robert D. Morris, S.T.B., Counselor, Craig House for Children; John F. Muldoon, Ph.D., Head, Psychosocial Services, Greater Pittsburgh Guild for the Blind, Pittsburgh, Pa.; Frances A. Vaughan, M.S.S., Chief Psychiatric Social Worker, Berkshire Psychiatric Children's Clinic, 741 North St., Pittsfield, Mass.

Unpublished paper presented at American Psychiatric Association Meeting, 1958. Copies available from Dr. Carroll, 8201 Ponce de Leon Rd., Miami, Fla. 33143.

72. PILOT PROJECT FOR FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF CHILDREN FROM PSYCHIATRIC HOSPITAL (Reported 1959) (11-L-4)

Maurice W. Laufer, M.D., Director, Emma Pendleton Bradley Hospital, Riverside 02915, and Member, Institute for Research in the Health Sciences, Brown University, Providence, R.I.

Submitted to American Journal of Psychiatry, 1967.

73. A FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF PRE-SCHOOL CHILDREN FROM A THERAPEUTIC NURSERY (1964-1969) (18-L-5)

Peter B. Neubauer, M.D., Associate Clinical Professor, Department of Psychiatry, Downstate Medical Center, State University of New York, Brooklyn 11203, and Director, Child Development Center; Bertram Cramer, M.D., and Martin Silverman, M.D., Research Psychiatrists, Katherine Rees, Research Child Therapist, Child Development Center; 120 W. 57th St., New York, N.Y. 10019.

No published material or data available.

74. PHYSICAL, SOCIAL, AND EMOTIONAL DISORDERS FOLLOW-ING FAILURE TO THRIVE (Reported 1965) (19-BA-16)

Dexter M. Bullard, Jr., M.D., Instructor in Psychiatry, and Margaret C. Heagerty, M.D., Instructor in Pediatrics, Harvard Medical School; Elizabeth C. Pivchik, M.S.W., Assistant Casework Supervisor, Children's Hospital Medical Center, Boston, Mass. 02115; Helen H. Glaser, M.D., Clinical Assistant Professor of Pediatrics, Stanford University School of Medicine, Palo Alto, Calif. 94305.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 37:4:680-690, July 1967.

Familial factors

- 75. MALADAPTATION IN CHILDHOOD BY THE METHOD OF IN-TERDISCIPLINARY STUDY OF THE FAMILY (1955-1957) (4-M-7) William Offenkrantz, M.D., Psychiatrist, 950 E. 59th St., Chicago, Ill. 60637.
- 76. CORRELATIONS BETWEEN PARENT-CHILD RELATIONSHIPS AND PROBLEMS IN CHILDREN (1954-1956) (5-K-7)

 Maurice J. Rosenthal, M.D., 737 N. Michigan Blvd., Chicago, Ill. 60611; Ernest Ni, Ph.D., Veterans Administration Hospital, Washington, D.C.; Philip W. Wenig, M.A., President, SRDS Data, Inc., New York, N.Y.; and Peter Less, B.A., Research Assistant, Institute for Juvenile Research, Chicago, Ill.
- 77. PARENTAL ATTITUDES AND BEHAVIOR DEVIATIONS (1956-1958) (5-K-9)

 Marvin Zuckerman, Ph.D., Associate Member, Albert Einstein Medical Center, Department of Endocrinology Research Laboratories, York and Tabor Rds., Philadelphia, Pa. 19120.

 Journal of Social Psychology 53:199-210, 1961; Child Development 31:401-417, 1960 and 30:27-36, 1959; others.
- 78. SIMULTANEOUS ANALYSIS OF CHILD AND PARENT (1955-not reported) (6-K-24)
 Nathan N. Root, M.D., Psychiatrist, 201 E. 66th St., New York, N.Y. 10021.
 Study discontinued; data available from Dr. Root.
- 79. RELATIONSHIPS OF PARENT PERSONALITY TO EMOTIONAL DISORDERS OF CHILDREN (1956-not reported) (6-K-23)

 Clyde B. Simson, M.D., Chief Psychiatrist, and Eli Z. Rubin, Ph.D., Head, Division of Psychology, Lafayette Clinic, 951 E. Lafayette St., Detroit, Mich. 48207; Bernard G. Guerney, Ph.D., Associate Professor, and Director, Psychological Clinic, Rutgers University, Douglass College, New Brunswick, N.J. 08903; Ruth M. Barron, M.S.S., 6 Melbourne Ct., Buffalo, N.Y.
- 80. A STUDY OF FAMILY DIAGNOSIS (1948-not reported) (7-U-14)
 Nathan W. Ackerman, M.D., Associate Clinical Professor of
 Psychiatry, Columbia-Presbyterian Medical Center, New York; and
 Marjorie L. Behrens, M.A., Family Institute, New York, N.Y.
 10000.



The Psychodynamics of Family Life, Nathan W. Ackerman. New York: Basic Books, 1958; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 20:4:744-752, October 1950.

81. ETIOLOGY OF PSYCHOSOMATIC AND EMOTIONAL DISORDERS (1956-1958) (7-V-9)

Charles Wenar, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine, Philadelphia, Pa. 19104; Marion W. Handlon, Ph.D., Research Associate, Department of Psychiatry, Stanford University School of Medicine, Stanford, Calif; Ann M. Garner, Lecturer in Human Behavior, Graduate School of Social Work, University of Nebraska, Lincoln, Neb.

Origins of Psychosomatic and Emotional Disturbances, Charles Wenar, Marion W. Handlon, and Ann Garner. New York: Paul B. Hoeber, 1962; Merrill-Palmer Quarterly 6:165-170, April 1960; The Mother-Child Interaction in Psychosomatic Disorders, Ann Garner and Charles Wenar. Urbana, Ill.: University of Illinois Press, 1959.

82. CHILD ADJUSTMENT AND PARENTAL EMPATHY (1956-1958) (8-U-2)

Richard R. Peebles, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Child Psychiatry Unit, Massachusetts General Hospital, and Instructor, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115.

In The Clinical Interpretation of Psychological Tests, James Muller (Ed.). Boston: Little, Brown and Co., 1966.

- 83. A STUDY OF ENCOURAGEMENT OF CONFUSED IDENTIFICA-TION BY PARENTS OF NEUROTIC BOYS (1958-1959) (9-U-9) Arnold L. Miller, Ph.D., Senior Psychologist, Champaign County Mental Health Clinic, and Assistant Professor of Psychology, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill. 61822.
- 84. HYPOTHETICAL CONSTRUCT MODELS RELATED TO CHILD-HOOD MALADJUSTMENT (1958-not reported) (9-U-10)

 Lovick C. Miller, Ph.D., Director, Child Psychiatry Research Center, University of Louisville; and Helen Noble, M.S.S.A., Psychiatric Social Worker, Louisville Child Guidance Clinic, 206 E. Chestnut St., Louisville, Ky. 40202.
- 85. PERSONALITY OF PARENTS OF PROBLEM CHILDREN: A FOLLOW-UP (Reported 1959) (10-L-4)
 Luciano L'Abate, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Georgia State College, Atlanta, Ga. 30303.

86. PATIENT'S WARD BEHAVIOR RELATED TO FAMILY PRESSURES (Reported 1959) (11-L-11)

Lauretta Bender, M.D., Director of Psychiatric Research, and Lillian Cohen, Ph.D., (formerly) Research Fellow, Children's Unit, Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village, N.Y. 11427.

In The Biological Treatment of Mental Illness, Max Rinkel (Ed.). New York: L.C. Page, 1966; International Journal of Social Psychiatry (Congress issue) 57-64, 1964; in Progress in Psychotherapy 5:177-184. New York: Grune and Stratton, 1960; others.

- 87. PARENTAL BEHAVIORS ASSOCIATED WITH SEVERELY AND MILDLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1959-not reported) (11-L-13)

 Amerigo Farina, Ph.D., Department of Psychology, University of Connecticut, Storrs, Conn. 06268; and Richard Stearns, M.A., Social Worker, Children's Unit, John Umstead State Hospital, Butner, N.C. Study discontinued.
- 88. PERSONALITY FACTORS IN PARENTS AND PROBLEM BEHAVIOR IN CHILDREN (1958-1959) (11-L-10)

 Samuel Karson, Ph.D., Department of Psychology, Eastern Michigan University, Ypsilanti, Mich. 48197.

 Unpublished.
- 89. SOME RELATIONS BETWEEN PARENTAL PERSONALITY AND CHILDHOOD SYMPTOMATOLOGY (1961-1962) (15-L-3)
 Samuel Karson, Ph.D., Department of Psychology, Eastern Michigan University, Ypsilanti, Mich. 48197; and David Markenson, Ph.D., Senior Clinical Psychologist and Research Director, Dade County Child Guidance Clinic, 1350 N.W. 14th St., Miami,

American Psychologist 17:347, 1962.

Fla. 33125.

90. A METHOD FOR STUDYING FAMILY RELATIONSHIPS (Reported 1960) (12-U-6)

Edward J. Murray, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Syracuse University, Syracuse, N.Y. 13210.

91. ADJUSTMENT DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PARENTS OF EMO-TIONALLY DISTURBED AND NON-DISTURBED CHILDREN (1956-1961) (13-U-6)

Leonard D. Goodstein, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of Cincinnati, Cincinnati, Ohio 45221; and Vinton N. Rowley, Ph.D., Department of Psychiatry, University of Iowa, Iowa City, Iowa.

Journal of Consulting Psychology 25:460, October 1961.

92. PARENTAL INTERACTION AND SEX IDENTIFICATION IN FAM-ILIES WITH EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1961-1962) (15-L-5)

Joseph Becker, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Departments of Psychology and Psychiatry, University of Washington, Seattle, Wash.

Journal of Abnormal Psychology, in press, 1967; paper presented at Western Psychological Association Meeting, 1967; Journal of Nervous and Mental Diseases 141:359-364, 1965.

93. A STUDY OF INTERPERSONAL RELATIONS WITHIN FAMILIES (1962-1965) (16-L-7)

Edward J. Carroll, M.D., Clinical Associate Professor of Psychiatry, University of Miami, Coral Gables, Fla.

Report available from Dr. Carroll, 8201 Ponce de Leon Rd., Miami, Fla. 33143.

94. FAMILY STRUCTURE AT A TIME OF REFERRAL TO A NAVY CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC (1962-1963) (17-U-7)

William J. Dickerson, M.D., Psychiatrist, 1100 Sir Francis Drake Blvd., Kentfield, Calif. 94904.

95. AUTHORITARIAN PATTERNS IN PARENTS OF DISTURBED CHILDREN (1956-1957) (5-K-5)

Jack Dworin, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, Veterans Administration Hospital, Denver, Colo.

Journal of Clinical Psychology 13:332-338, 1957.

96. PARENTAL AUTHORITARIANISM AND CHILDREN'S EMO-TIONAL DISTURBANCE (1961-1975) (18-U-13)

Paul L. Adams, M.D., Assistant Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, J. Hillis Miller Health Center, University of Florida, Gainesville, Fla.

97. FAMILY STUDY PROGRAM: POWER DISTRIBUTION PATTERNS IN CLINIC AND NON-CLINIC FAMILIES (1963-1966) (19-LJ-1)

Solomon Kobrin, M.A., National Institute of Mental Health Special Fellow, Youth Studies Center, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90007; and J. Glenn Hutchinson, M.A., Assistant Professor of Sociology, Eastern Michigan University, Ypsilanti, Mich. 48197.

Analysis of data not completed. Paper presented at Society for Research in Child Development Meeting, New York, March 1967.



98. ROLE PERCEPTIONS IN FAMILIES OF DISTURBED CHILDREN (1964-1965) (18-U-15)

Leslie Y. Rabkin, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology, University of Rochester, Rochester, N.Y. 14627.

Mental Hygiene 49:544-549, 1965.

99. PARENT AND CHILD ATTITUDES ON FAMILY LIFE AND CHILD-REARING PRACTICES (1959-1960) (10-V-4)

Henry Platt, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist and Director of Psychological Training, and George Spivack, Ph.D., Director of Research, Devereux Schools, Devon, Pa. 19333; Sherwood B. Chorost, Ph.D., Director of Psychological Services and Psychology Training Program, Staten Island Mental Health Society, 657 Castleton Ave., Staten Island, N.Y. 10301.

Child Development 33:117-122, March 1962.

100. INVESTIGATION OF CHILD-REARING ATTITUDES AND THEIR RELATIONSHIPS TO PSYCHOPATHOLOGY OF CHILDREN (1958-1960) (8-V-3)

Arthur S. Tamkin, Ph.D., Chief, Psychology Service, Veterans Administration Hospital, Providence, and Pawtucket Mental Health Center, 38 Maynard St., Pawtucket, R.I. 02860.

Study discontinued.

101. THE ASSESSMENT OF PATHOGENIC PARENTAL ATTITUDES WITH THE EDWARDS PERSONAL PREFERENCE SCHEDULE (1958-1959) (8-U-4)

Arthur S. Tamkin, Ph.D., Chief, Psychology Service, Veterans Administration Hospital, Providence, and Pawtucket Mental Health Clinic, 38 Maynard St., Pawtucket, R.I. 02860.

Study discontinued.

102. A SURVEY OF PATHOGENIC PARENTAL ATTITUDES IN PARENTS OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1958-1960) (10-U-4)

Arthur S. Tamkin, Ph.D., Chief, Psychology Service, Veterans Administration Hospital, Providence, and Pawtucket Mental Health Clinic, 38 Maynard St., Pawtucket, R.I. 02860.

Psychological Reports 15:36, 1964.



103. PARENTS' MINNESOTA MULTIPHASIC PERSONALITY INVENTORIES RELATED TO THEIR OFFSPRING'S SYMPTOMS (1959-1960) (10-U-15)

William D. Wolking, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology, J. Hillis Miller Health Center, University of Florida, Gainesville, Fla.; and Wentworth Quast, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Division of Clinical Psychology, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minn. 55455.

104. FAMILIES OF ANTI-SOCIAL YOUNG CHILDREN (1956-1958) (4-M-12)

Suzanne T. van Amerongen, M.D. Ph.D., Psychiatrist, Douglas A. Thom Clinic for Children, 315 Dartmouth St.; Maxwell J. Schleifer, Ph.D., Judge Baker Guidance Center, 295 Longwood Ave., Boston 32115; and Eveoleen N. Rexford, M.D., Psychiatrist, 100 Memorial Dr., Cambridge, Mass. 02142.

Mental Hygiene 40:196-214, April 1956; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, January 1954.

105. ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOR IN EARLY CHILDHOOD (1962-not reported) (20-IG-1)

David E. Reiser, M.D., Director, and Catherine Roff, Ph.D., Assistant Director, James Jackson Putnam Children's Center, 244 Townsend St., Boston, Mass. 02121.

106. INFLUENCE OF CULTURAL VALUES AND THE FAMILY ON THE MENTAL HEALTH OR ILLNESS OF THE INDIVIDUAL (1954-1959) (4-K-22)

John P. Spiegel, M.D., and Florence R. Kluckhohn, Ph.D., Lecturers in Social Relations, Harvard University, Cambridge, Mass. 02138.

Psychiatry, February 1957.

107. FACTORS IN THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN SOCIAL STATUS AND THE PERSONALITY ADJUSTMENT OF THE CHILD (1947-1959) (6-M-9)

William H. Sewell, Ph.D., and Archie O. Haller, Ph.D., Professors of Sociology, University of Wisconsin, Madison, Wis. 53706.

American Sociological Review 24:511-520, August 1959; Sociometry 19:114-125, June 1956; Rural Sociology 21:1-12, March 1956; others.



108. EXPLORATION IN THE ETIOLOGY OF MENTAL ILLNESS.

1. SOCIALIZATION OF PRIMARY DRIVES AND PERSONALITY
DEVELOPMENT: A CONTROLLED RETROSPECTIVE STUDY
(1960-1962) (13-V-2)

Anita K. Bahn, Sc.D., Women's Medical College of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, Pa. 19129; and Martha S. Oleinick, M.A., (formerly) Analytical Statistician, Out-patient Studies Section, Biometrics Branch, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

109. STUDY OF CHILDREN WITH NEUROTIC LEARNING PROBLEMS (1954-not reported) (10-U-16)

Bessie Sperry, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, and Nancy Staver, M.S.S., Psychiatric Social Worker, Judge Baker Guidance Center, 295 Longwood Ave., Boston, Mass. 02115.

Social Casework 42:9:461-468, November 1961.

110. AN EXPERIMENTAL STUDY OF THE ROLE OF COVERT AND OVERT MATERNAL REJECTION AND ACCEPTANCE IN THE ETIOLOGY OF STUTTERING (1957-1959) (11-L-8)

Donald B. Kinstler, Ph.D., Professor of Special Education-Audiology, and Director of Hearing Clinic, California State College, Los Angeles, Calif. 90032.

Journal of Speech and Hearing Disorders 26:2:145-155, May 1961.

111. STUDY OF THE CONTRIBUTION OF FAMILY VARIABLES TO THE ETIOLOGY OF STAMMER (1965-1969) (20-IG-3)

Eleanora S. Wertheim (Ph.D. Candidate), Senior Psychologist, Royal Children's Hospital, Parkville, Melbourne, Australia.

Information available from investigator.

112. A COMPARATIVE STUDY OF SOME ASPECTS OF FAMILY FUNCTION IN CHILDREN WITH ACTUAL AND PREDICTED READING DISABILITY AND CHILDREN WITH READING COMPETENCE (Reported 1964) (18-U-27)

Israel Zwerling, M.D., Ph.D., Director, Division of Social and Community Psychiatry, and Marilyn Mendelsohn, M.S.W., Instructor in Psychiatry, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Yeshiva University, Bronx, N.Y. 10461.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 36:420, 1966.



113. RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN MATERNAL ATTITUDES AND DIAGNOSTIC CATEGORY OF CHILD (1954-1956) (5-K-11)
Alice E. Abbe, Ph.D. Candidate, Queens College, Flushing, N.Y.

Journal of Genetic Psychology 92:167-173, June 1958.

114. PRE-MORBID PERSONALITY AND MOTHER'S ATTITUDE, ES-PECIALLY IN THE AREA OF CHILD REARING (Reported 1956) (5-M-6)

Amerigo Farina, Ph.D., Department of Psychology, University of Connecticut, Storrs, Conn. 06268.

Archives of General Psychiatry 9:64-73, 1963; Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology 61:1:31-38, 1960.

115. OBSERVATIONS OF THE MOTHER'S ROLE IN CASES OF SCHOOL PHOBIA (1958-1959) (8-U-7)
Mildred Elliot Berl, Educational Director, School Guidance Center, 3000 Connecticut Ave., N.W., Washington, D.C. 20008.

116. DYNAMICS OF MOTHERING UNDER CONDITIONS OF THREAT (1958) (8-V-2)

Carol Kaye, Ph.D., Instructor, Department of Psychiatry, Boston University Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02118; and David Feuerfile, M.S., Clinical Psychologist, Bureau of Psychological Services, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

117. DYNAMICS OF EMOTIONAL ABNORMALITY OF MATER-NALLY DEPRIVED CHILDREN (1959-1961) (12-L-7)
W. Y. Wassef, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Sociology, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada.

118. INVESTIGATION OF RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN MATERNAL NEEDS AND ATTITUDES AND PSYCHOPATHOLOGY IN BOYS (1963-1964) (18-L-13)

Jean S. Braun, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Children's Service, and Shirley I. Dobie, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Out-patient Service, Lafayette Clinic, 951 E. Lafayette St., Detroit, Mich. 48207.

119. A COMPARATIVE STUDY OF CERTAIN MOTHER-CHILD RELA-TIONSHIPS WITH DISTURBED CHILDREN AND WITH THEIR SIBLINGS (1963-1965) (18-U-14)

Beverly Todd, Ed.D., Assistant Chief Psychologist, Child Study Center of Philadelphia, 110 N. 48th St., Philadelphia, Pa. 19139.

Dissertation on file at Temple University Library, Philadelphia.

120. THE REINFORCEMENT PROPERTIES OF FATHERS' BEHAVIOR (15-1962) (15-U-6)

We am D. Wolking, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology, J. His Miller Health Center, University of Florida, Gainesville, Fla.; and Wentworth Quast, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Division of Clinical Psychology, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minn. 55455.

121. SIGNIFICANCE OF THE GRANDPARENTS IN THE PSYCHO-PATHOLOGY OF CHILDREN (1957) (12-L-8)

Maurine LaBarre, M.S.W., Assistant Professor of Psychiatric Social Work, Duke University School of Medicine, Durham; Lon Ussery, Assistant Professor of Psychology, Department of Psychiatry, University of North Carolina School of Medicine, Chapel Hill, N.C.; and Lucie Jessner, M.D., Professor of Child Psychiatry, Georgetown University School of Medicine, Washington, D.C. 20005.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 30:175-185, 1960.

122. THE ONE-PARENT CHILD AND HIS OEDIPAL DEVELOPMENT (1956-not reported) (12-L-6)

Peter B. Neubauer, M.D., Director, Child Development Center, 120 W. 57th St., New York 10019, and Associate Clinical Professor, Department of Psychiatry, Downstate Medical Center, State University of New York, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11203.

In The Psychoanalytic Study of the Child 15:286-309. New York: International Universities Press, 1960.

123. PERSONALITY PATTERNS OF CHILDREN WHO HAVE SUF-FERED PARENTAL LOSS (1960-1961) (14-L-5)

Mary R. Haworth, Ph.D., Executive Secretary, Mental Health Research and Development Program, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

124. PROBLEMS OF CHILDREN REFERRED TO A CHILD GUID-ANCE CLINIC FROM BROKEN, PSYCHOLOGICALLY BROKEN, AND UNBROKEN HOMES (1958-1961) (15-U-12)

Jeanette D. N. Fuchs, Ed.D., Assistant Professor of Education, Brooklyn College, City University of New York, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11210..

Report available at Teachers College, Columbia University, New York.



125. FAMILY DEPRIVATION AND CHILD HEALTH: A STUDY OF 10 YEARS' ADMITTANCES TO A CHILDREN'S RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT CENTER FOR EMOTIONAL ILLNESS (Reported 1965) (19-ID-4)

Roger J. Meyer, M.D., M.P.H., Associate Professor of Pediatrics and Preventive Medicine, and C. Ponee, M.S.W., University of Virginia Hospital, Charlottesville, Va. 22901.

Report in preparation, 1967.

126. THE PSYCHOLOGICAL EFFECTS ON THE CHILD OF THE FATHER'S ABSENCE (1955-1957) (5-K-19)

I. Hyman Weiland, M.D., Director, San Fernando Valley Child Guidance Clinic, 7335 Van Nuys Blvd., Van Nuys, Calif. 91405; Janice Shulman, M.S.W., Research Associate, Children's Unit, Eastern Pennsylvania Psychiatric Institute, Philadelphia, Pa. 19122; and Harry Trosman, M.D., Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, University of Chicago Clinics, Chicago, Ill. 60637.

Other factors

127. UNUSUAL VARIATIONS IN DRIVE ENDOWMENT (1955-not reported) (4-M-10)

Augusta Alpert, Ph.D., Associate Director, and Peter B. Neubauer, M.D., Director, Child Development Center, 120 W. 57th St., New York 10019, and Associate Clinical Professor of Psychiatry, Downstate Medical Center, State University of New York, Brooklyn; Annemarie P. Weil, M.D., Psychiatrist, New York Psychoanalytic Institute, New York, N.Y.

In The Psychoanalytic Study of the Child 19:170-195, 1964 and 11:125-163, 1956. New York: International Universities Press.

128. RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN MINIMAL BRAIN DAMAGE AND ACTING-OUT BEHAVIOR IN CHILDREN (1957-1958) (8-K-9)

George J. Lytton, M.D., Director, Department of Child Psychiatry, Greater Kansas City Mental Health Foundation, 2200 McCoy St., Kansas City, Mo. 64108.

Paper presented at American Psychiatric Association Meeting and American Association of Psychiatric Clinics for Children Meeting, 1958.

129. ELECTROENCEPHALOGRAPHIC CHANGES AS CORRELATES OF BEHAVIOR DISTURBANCES IN CHILDREN (1958-not reported) (11-L-3)

George N. Thompson, M.D., Psychiatrist-Neurologist, 2010 Wilshire Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90057.

130. CHILDHOOD EXPERIENCES LEADING TO OR CORRELATED WITH TRANSVESTISM OR TRANSSEXUALISM (1963-1965) (18-L-25)

Hugo G. Beigel, Ph.D., Sexologist, private practice, 138 E. 94th St., New York, N.Y. 10028.

Related studies

131. INTRAPSYCHIC AND SITUATIONAL FACTORS DETERMINING RUNAWAYS IN A RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT CENTER (Reported 1958) (8-L-13)

Barney Rabinow, M.A., 55 Pine Ridge Rd., White Plains, N.Y. 10603.

132. LONG-RANGE ANTEROSPECTIVE STUDY OF PREMATURE IN-FANTS (1959-not reported) (13-B-6)

Alfred M. Freedman, M.D., Chairman, Department of Psychiatry, New York Medical College, Flower and Fifth Avenue Hospitals, New York, N.Y. 10029.

Journal of General Psychiatry 107:261-276, 1965; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 35:1, January 1965; World Mental Health 14:2, 1962; others.

133. A STUDY OF THE EARLY ENVIRONMENT OF ALCOHOLICS AND ITS RELATIONSHIP TO ADULT BEHAVIOR (1958-1962) (16-L-8)

Gerald R. Pascal, Ph.D., Research Professor, Department of Psychiatry, University of Mississippi School of Medicine, Jackson, Miss. 38677; William O. Jenkins, Ph.D., Professor and Director, Psychology Laboratory, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tenn.; and Clifford H. Swensen, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Purdue University, Lafayette, Ind. 47907.

Quarterly Journal of Studies on Alcohol 21:1:40-50, March 1960.

134. PSYCHIATRIC STUDY OF CHILDREN WITH DYSTONIA MUS-CULORUM DEFORMANS (1960-1965) (18-L-30)

Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry; Paul V. Ledbetter, Jr., M.S.W., 3215 W. Alabama, Houston, Tex. 77025.

135. RELATIONSHIP OF CHILD-REARING ANTECEDENTS TO ADOLESCENT BEHAVIOR DISORDERS (1955-1957) (5-K-2)

Albert Bandura, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Stanford University, Stanford, Calif.; and Richard H. Walters, Ph.D., Professor and Chairman, Department of Psychology, University of Waterloo, Waterloo, Ontario, Canada.

Adolescent Aggression; A Study of the Influence of Child-Training Practices and Family Interrelationships, Albert Bandura and Richard H. Walters. New York: Ronald Press, 1959.

136. CONTROL AND PREVENTION OF DISORDERED BEHAVIOR (1954-1957) (7-Y-12)

Robert S. Booth, M.S.S.S., Community Organization Specialist, State Department of Mental Hygiene, 1350 Front St., San Diego; J.M. Wederneyer, (formerly) Director, State Department of Social Welfare, 2415 First Ave., Sacramento; Kathren P. McKinney, M.A., (formerly) Community Research Associates, San Mateo Project, San Mateo, Calif.; and Paul T. Beisser, M.S.W., Consultant, Community Research Associates, New York, N.Y.

Mental Hygiene 42:155-194, April 1958.

137. ANTECEDENT FACTORS IN THE CHILD'S INTELLECTUAL AND SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT (1957-1961) (7-V-8)

Jerome Kagan, Ph.D., Professor of Human Development, Harvard University, Cambridge, Mass. 02138; and Howard A. Moss, Ph.D., Psychologist, Child Research Branch, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

Birth to Maturity: A Study in Psychological Development, Jerome Kagan and Howard A. Moss. New York: John Wiley & Sons, 1962; Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology 63:629-635, 1961.

138. EFFECT OF CHILD-TRAINING PROCEDURES ON LEVEL OF ADJUSTMENT (Reported 1960) (12-V-1)

R. Nevitt Sanford, Ph.D., (formerly) Professor, Diana Baumrind, Ph.D., Associate Specialist, Department of Psychology, and Jeanne H. Block, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, Institute of Human Development, University of California, Berkeley, Calif. 94720.

28

139. STUDY OF REARING PATTERNS OF EXCEPTIONAL CHIL-DREN (Reported 1960) (13-V-1)

Ray Barsch, Ph.D., University of Wisconsin, Madison; Ruth Danks, Director of Parent Education Program, Child Development Division, Easter Seal Child Development Center, 610 N. 19th St., Milwaukee, Wis.; and Sam Silverman, Ph.D., Training Specialist, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

140. PSYCHOLOGICAL CORRELATES OF A CHROMOSOME ANOMALY (1960-1962) (14-S-16)

Charles Wenar, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, and Mitchell I. Dratman, M.D., Department of Psychiatry, University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine, Philadelphia, Pa. 19104.

American Journal of Human Genetics 13:32-46, March 1961; Journal of Mental Deficiency Research 8:93-101, December 1964.

141. JAPANESE FAMILY STRUCTURE AND MENTAL HEALTH (1958-1963) (10-W-3)

Ezra F. Vogel, Ph.D., Lecturer, and Suzanne Vogel, East Asian Research Center, Harvard University, Cambridge, Mass. 02138.

Japan's New Middle Class, Ezra F. Vogel. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1963.

142. TRADITIONAL AND EMERGENT FAMILY TYPES AND THEIR RELATION TO FAMILY INTERPERSONAL RELATIONSHIPS (1961-1968) (16-U-7)

J. Howard Kauffman, Ph.D., Professor of Sociology, Goshen College, Goshen, Ind. 46526.

Marriage and Family Living 23:3:247-252, August 1961; additional reports available from Dr. Kauffman.

143. KINSHIP SYSTEMS AND EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCE IN CHIL-DREN (1962-1965) (18-U-12)

Bernard Farber, Ph.D., Professor of Sociology, Institute for Research on Exceptional Children, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill. 61801.



144. AN ANALYSIS OF THE ATTITUDES AND RESPONSES OF PARENTS OF INSTITUTIONALIZED DELINQUENT GIRLS (1964-1965) (20-KM-8)

E. Mavis Hetherington, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Wisconsin; Paul H. Kusuda, M.A., Social Science Research Analyst, Bureau of Research and Statistics, State Department of Public Welfare; and Asher R. Pacht, Ph.D., Chief, Clinical Services, Division of Correction, Department of Public Welfare, Madison, Wis.

145. AN EPIDEMIOLOGICAL STUDY OF NEUROPSYCHIATRIC DIS-ORDERS IN CHILDREN (1959-not reported) (13-L-1)

Carol Buck, M.D., Ph.D., D.P.H., Professor, Department of Psychiatry and Preventive Medicine, K. Stavraky, M.D., Ph.D., J. Zarfas, M.D., and R. Gregg, M.A., Faculty of Medicine, University of Western Ontario, London, Ontario, Canada.

Final report in preparation, 1967.

IDENTIFICATION, DIAGNOSIS, AND CLASSIFICATION

146. EARLY IDENTIFICATION OF BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS (1963-1968) (17-L-3)

Louise W. Cureton, Ph.D., 2008 Velmetta Circle, Knoxville, Tenn.; and David B. Orr, Ph.D., Research Scientist, American Institutes for Research, 8555 16th St., Silver Spring, Md.

Publication planned for 1968.

147. LOCAL NORMS FOR A PARENT-COMPLAINT CHECKLIST (Reported 1960) (12-L-2)

Albert Eskenazi, Ph.D., Director, and staff, Mental Health Center of Polk County, 1745 Highway 17, South Bartow, Fla. 33830.

Local norms were obtained, but further analysis was not done.

148. EMOTIONAL DISORDERS DURING ADOLESCENCE (1954-1958) (Bull. 3, 1-M-9)

Nicholas D. Rizzo, M.D., Psychiatric Consultant, and Donald M. Clark, M.D., Medical Director, Phillips Academy, Andover, Mass. 01810; Richmond Holder, M.D., Psychiatric Consultant, and James Heyl, M.D., Medical Director, Phillips Exeter, Exeter, N.H.

Study discontinued.

149. DIAGNOSIS AND PROGNOSIS IN ADOLESCENTS (1956-1962) (8-L-11)

James F. Masterman, Jr., M.D., Associate Attending Psychiatrist, and Kenneth Tucker, M.D., Assistant Psychiatrist, Payne Whitney Psychiatric Clinic, Cornell University Medical College, New York, N.Y. 10021.

The Psychiatric Dilemma of Adolescence. Boston: Little, Brown and Co., 1967; American Journal of Psychiatry, 1967 and 122:11:1240-1248, May 1966; Comprehensive Psychiatry 7:3, June 1966.

Copies of an unpublished paper available from Dr. Masterman.



150. THE RELATIONSHIP OF BEGINNING READING PATTERNS AND PRE-SCHOOL EMOTIONAL PROBLEM ASSESSMENTS (1959-1963) (15-L-1)

Lura M. Carrithers, Ph.D., Professor of Education, and Director, Lower Elementary Education, University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee, Wis.

151. PROJECT FOR THE INTEGRATION OF THE EDUCATIONAL AND CLINICAL MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES FOR THE PRE-SCHOOL CHILD (1961-1966) (15-L-30)

Peter B. Neubauer, M.D., Director, Child Development Center, 120 W. 57th St., New York 10019, and Associate Clinical Professor, Department of Psychiatry, Downstate Medical Center, State University of New York, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11203.

152. DETECTION OF PATHOLOGY IN PRE-KINDERGARTEN CHIL-DREN (1961-1964) (18-L-1)

Emory L. Cowen, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, and Director of Clinical Training, University of Rochester, River Campus Station, Rochester, N.Y. 14627.

Unpublished.

153. EARLY IDENTIFICATION OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHIL-DREN (1954-1958) (Bull. 3, 1-M-8)

Eli M. Bower, Ed.D., Consultant, Mental Health in Education, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203; Carl A. Larson, Ed.D., and Peter J. Tashnovian, M.A., Consultants in Education Research, State Department of Education, Sacramento, Calif. 95814.

Early Identification of Emotionally Handicapped Children in School, Eli M. Bower. Springfield, Ill.: Charles C. Thomas, 1960.

154. DIFFERENTIAL CONTRIBUTIONS OF CLINICIANS AND EDUCATORS TO THE DIAGNOSIS OF THE PRE-LATENCY CHILD (1955-1956) (4-W-30)

Peter B. Neubauer, M.D., Director, Child Development Center, 120 W. 57th St., New York 10019, and Associate Clinical Professor, Department of Psychiatry, Downstate Medical Center, State University of New York, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11203; and Emanuel K. Beller, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Temple University, Philadelphia, Pa. 19122.



155. MENTAL HEALTH NEEDS OF SCHOOL AGE CHILDREN (Reported 1956) (5-W-12)

Charlotte Henry, Family Service of Cleveland, Cleveland, Ohio; and Norman A. Polansky, Ph.D., Professor of Social Work and Sociology, University of Georgia, Child Research Field Station, 330 Parkway Office Bldg., Asheville, N.C. 28801.

156. EXPERIMENTAL PROGRAMS FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1957-1960) (7-Q-7)

Eli M. Bower, Ed.D., Consultant, Mental Health in Education, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Services, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

Children 4:4:143-147, July-August 1957.

157. TEACHERS' ATTITUDES TOWARD EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCE IN THE CLASSROOM (1958-not reported) (9-0-15)

Herbert Greenberg, Ph.D., Executive Director, Mayor's Commission on Human Relations, Elizabeth, N.J.

158. USE OF THE CRITICAL INCIDENT TECHNIQUE FOR DESCRIPTION AND CLASSIFICATION OF PUPIL CLASSROOM BEHAVIOR DIAGNOSTIC OF PERSONAL AND SOCIAL MALADJUSTMENT (1958-1959) (10-0-13)

David E. Botwin, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Counseling Education, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, Pa. 15213.

159. IDENTIFYING CHILDREN WITH SPECIAL NEEDS (Reported 1959)
(10-0-14)

Charlotte D. Elmott, Ed.D., Dean and Professor of Educational Psychology, Pitzer College, Claremont, Calif. 91711.

The Troublesome Ten Percent: A Report of a Demonstration of School Social Work, 1961. May be available from Santa Barbara City Schools, Santa Barbara, or State Department of Social Welfare, Sacramento, Calif.

160. EARLY DETECTION OF EMOTIONAL ILLNESSES IN SCHOOL CHILDREN (Reported 1959) (11-L-1)

John C. Glidewell, Ph.D., Professor of Educational Psychology, Department of Education, University of Chicago, Chicago, Ill. 60637; Fernando Tapia, M.D., Psychiatrist, Director of Mental Health Services, Lorene A. Stringer, M.S.W., Supervising Psychiatric Social Worker, School Mental Health Services, and Consultants, St Louis County Health Department, Clayton, Mo. 63105.



Report in preparation, 1967. Information available from Dr. Mildred Kantor, St. Louis County Health Department.

161. SENSITIVITY AND SPECIFICITY OF SCHOOL TEACHERS IN EVALUATING THE EMOTIONAL ADJUSTMENT OF SCHOOL CHILDREN (1959-1960) (12-0-11)

Allan Goldfarb, Ph.D., D.P.H. (deceased), Chief, Division of Mental Hygiene Research, Baltimore City Health Department, Baltimore, Md.

American Journal of Public Health 53:12, December 1963. Reprints available from Dr. Gary M. Heymann, Chief, Psychology Service, Mental Health Services, 225 37th Ave., San Mateo, Calif. 94403.

162. PREVENTIVE MENTAL HEALTH PROJECT IN AN ELEMENTARY SCHOOL (1957-not reported) (13-0-16)

Emory L. Cowen, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology and Director of Clinical Training, and Melvin Zax, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of Rochester, River Campus Station; Louis D. Izzo, M.A., Psychologist, and Mary Ann Trost, M.A., Social Worker, Lincoln Park School No. 44, 820 Chili Ave., Rochester, N.Y. 14611.

Emergent Approaches to Mental Health Problems, Emory L. Cowen, Elmer A. Gardner, and Melvin Zax (Eds.). New York: Appleton-Century-Crofts, 1967; Community Mental Health Journal 2:4, Winter 1966; Journal of Consulting Psychology 30:5:381-387, 1966; others.

163. "POTENTIALLY DANGEROUS" CHILDREN REFERRED TO THE CASE REVIEW COMMITTEE OF THE SCHOOL DISTRICT OF PHILADELPHIA (1949-1962) (15-0-33)

Harold S. Barbour, Ed..D., President, The Woods Schools and Residential Treatment Center, Langhorne, Pa. 19047.

Report available at Penniman Library of the University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia; abstract available from Dr. Barbour.

164. BEHAVIOR CLASSIFICATION, EARLY LEARNING EXPERIENCE, AND PSYCHOEDUCATIONAL MANAGEMENT OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1963-1967) (18-L-9)

Rue L. Cromwell, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Clinical Psychology in Psychiatry, Vanderbilt Medical Center, Nashville, Tenn. 37203.

New Frontiers in Special Education, pp. 272-275. Washington: Council for Exceptional Children, National Education Association, 1965.



165. EARLY IDENTIFICATION OF THE SOCIALLY AND EMOTION-ALLY MALADJUSTED (1964-not reported) (18-L-2)

Harry B. Fieldston, M.S.W., School Social Worker, Morris County Department of Education, Court House, Morristown, N.J. 07960. Information available from Mr. Fieldston.

166. IDENTIFICATION OF EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCE IN YOUNG SCHOOL CHILDREN (1965-1966) (19-IA-2)

Virginia McNamara, M.D., M.P.H., Director, School Health Service; and William F. Castellow, M.D., District Director of Public Health, State Department of Public Health, Atlanta, Ga. 30334.

167. EMOTIONAL HANDICAP IN THE ELEMENTARY YEARS: PHASE OR DISEASE (1961-1965) (19-IA-1)

Richard G. Stennett, Ph.D., Psychologist, Board of Education, London, Ontario, Canada.

General Practitioner, in press, 1967.

168. A COMMUNITY YOUTH DEVELOPMENT PROJECT (1951-1961) (6-X-19)

Paul H. Bowman, Ph.D., Director, Department of Preventive Mental Health, Greater Kansas City Mental Health Foundation, Kansas City, Mo. 64142; Robert J. Havighurst, Ph.D., Professor of Education, University of Chicago, Chicago 60637; Charles V. Matthews, M.A., Associate Professor and Director, Delinquency Training Center, Southern Illinois University, Edwardsville; James V. Pierce, M.A., Consultant, Quincy Youth Development Commission, Musselman Building, Quincy, Ill.; and Gordon P. Liddle, Ph.D., Bureau of Educational Research, University of Maryland, College Park, Md.

Supplementary Educational Monograph No. 85, 1956; No. 78, 1953; No. 75, 1952. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

169. THE RELATION OF EXPRESSED PARENTAL ATTITUDES AND PARENTAL DESCRIPTION OF CLINIC CHILDREN TO THE CHILDREN'S PROBLEMS AND PSYCHOPATHOLOGY (1961-1965) (15-X-10)

Richard L. Jenkins, M.D., Professor of Child Psychiatry, and Chief, and Elham NurEddin Afifi, M.S.W., Social Worker, Child Psychiatry Service, State Psychopathic Hospital, University of Iowa, Iowa City, Iowa 52241; Iris Shapiro, M.S.W., Casework Supervisor, Michigan Children's Aid and Family Service, 109 Harlow Block, Marquette, Mich. 49855.

Genetic Psychology Monographs 74:261-329, 1966.



170. FAMILY INTERACTION AND TYPE OF CHILD DISTURBANCE (1962-1964) (17-U-6)

Joseph Becker, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Departments of Psychology and Psychiatry, University of Washington, Seattle, Wash.; and Grant Fairbanks, Ph.D. (deceased), Professor and Director of Speech Research Laboratory, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill.

Journal of Abnormal Psychology, in press, 1967; Journal of Nervous and Mental Diseases 141:359-364, 1965.

171. FAMILY DIAGNOSIS: MMPI AND CTP RESULTS (1960-1965) (19-LJ-3)

Richard G. Stennett, Ph.D., Psychologist, Board of Education, London, Ontario, Canada.

Journal of Clinical Psychology 22:2:165-167, April 1966.

172. SYMPTOM EVALUATION STUDY (1956-not reported) (5-M-12)

Janice Schulman, M.S.W., Research Associate, Children's Unit,
Eastern Pennsylvania Psychiatric Institute, Philadelphia, Pa. 19122.

173. DIAGNOSTIC CRITERIA FOR PSYCHOLOGICAL DISORDERS OF CHILDREN (1957-1958) (6-I-13)

Warren T. Vaughan, M.D., Psychiatrist, 30 S. El Camino Real, San Mateo, Calif. 94401.

Unpublished.

174. A STUDY OF ADLERIAN CHILD GUIDANCE COUNSELING (Reported 1958) (8-X-12)

Don Dinkmeyer, Ph.D., Chairman and Director of Counseling Education, National College of Education, Sheridan Rd., Evanston, Ill. 60201.

Individual Psychologist, Spring 1967.

175. ANXIETY-LADEN SITUATION SUGGESTIVE OF EMERGENCY ACTION (1958-1959) (9-X-24)

Shepard Goldberg, Ph.D., Chief Clinical Psychologist, and James A. Robinson, M.D., Acting Clinical Director, The Psychiatric Clinic, Inc., Central Park Plaza, Buffalo, N.Y. 14214.

176. PREDICTIVE FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH DIAGNOSIS OF CHIL-DREN IN GROUPS (1958-1960) (12-Y-3)

Grace Ganter, 94 Lexington Ave., Buffalo, N.Y.



177. DETECTION AND PREVENTION OF PSYCHIATRIC DISORDERS IN CHILDREN (1961-1964) (14-L-3)

Leopold Bellak, M.D., Director, Psychiatry Division, Ruth Cooper, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, and Max L. Prola, M.A., Staff Psychologist, Elmhurst City Hospital, New York, N.Y.; Ann F. Neel, Ph.D., Assistant Professor and Clinical Psychologist, Department of Pediatrics, Howard University Medical School, Washington, D.C. 20001.

Study discontinued.

178. DIAGNOSTIC CLASSIFICATION OF PROBLEM CHILDREN (1960-1962) (16-L-1)

Boleslaw A. Wysocki, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Newton College of the Sacred Heart, Newton, Mass. 02159.

179. STUDIES OF DECISION-MAKING IN PSYCHIATRY-PHASE I (1965-1967) (20-SS-3)

Bernice T. Eiduson, Ph.D., Director of Research, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90035.

In The Use of Electronic Devices in Psychiatry, E. Laska and N. S. Klein (Eds.). New York: Grune and Stratton, in press, 1967; Behavioral Science, May 1967; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 26:5:825-839, October 1966.

180. DIAGNOSTIC EVALUATIONS OF CHILDREN FOR INDIVIDUAL PSYCHOTHERAPY THROUGH FAMILY INTERVIEWS (1965-1967) (20-IV-7)

Edward Mason, M.D., Assistant Professor, Department of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School; Norman Bernstein, M.D., Assistant Director, and Herbert Cline, M.D., Assistant Psychiatrist, Child Psychiatry Unit, Massachusetts General Hospital, Burnham 7, Boston, Mass. 02114.

Referred for Underachievement, film, distributed by Columbia University Press, Center for Mass Communication, 440 W. 110th St., New York, N.Y. 10025.

181. AN APPROACH TO THE CLASSIFICATION OF DISTURBED CHIL-DREN (1957-1958) (7-J-5)

Gerald R. Patterson, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of Oregon, Eugene, Ore. 97403.

Journal of Clinical Psychology 20:326-337, 1964.



182. ASSESSMENT OF NORMALITY AND PATHOLOGY IN CHILD-HOOD (1962-1965) (16-J-3)

Anna Freud, LL.D., Director, and Liselotte Frankl, M.D., Psychiatrist-in-Charge, Hampstead Child-Therapy Course and Clinic, 12 & 21 Maresfield Gardens, London N.W. 3, England.

183. BEHAVIORAL CLASSIFICATION OF CHILD EMOTIONAL DIS-ORDERS (1961-1964) (14-L-2)

Ralph Mason Dreger, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Louisiana State University, Baton Rouge, La. 70803; and Melvin P. Reid, Ph.D., Director, Jacksonville Division, Harless and Associates, Inc., 140 Atlantic Coast Line Building, Jacksonville, Fla. 32202. See No. 184.

184. THE SECOND PHASE OF THE BEHAVIORAL CLASSIFICATION PROJECT (1964-1967) (18-L-7)

Ralph Mason Dreger, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Louisiana State University, Baton Rouge, La. 70803.

Journal of Consulting Psychology 28:1-13, 1964; Psychiatric Research Report 18, October 1964; Proceedings of the Technical Assistance Project, Behavioral Classification Project Report No. 1. Jacksonville, Fla.: Behavioral Classification Project, Jacksonville University, 1962.



PSYCHOLOGICAL TESTING

185. A COMPARISON OF RELATIVE PROGNOSTIC EFFICIENCY, WITH RESPECT TO THERAPEUTIC OUTCOME, OF THE RORSCHACH TEST AND CLINICAL JUDGMENT IN A CHILD GUIDANCE SETTING (1955-1957) (4-M-17)

Alan J. Glasser, Ph.D., Consultant, Vista Del Mar Children's Home, Los Angeles 90034; and Jean McCurtis (Ph.D. Candidate), Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90035.

186. FURTHER CHECK ON THE DIAGNOSTIC VALIDITY OF THE AMES DANGER SIGNALS IN THE RORSCHACH (1958-1959) (10-J-2)

Louise Bates Ames, Ph.D., Director of Research, Geseli Institute of Child Development, 310 Prospect St., New Haven, Conn. 06511.

Journal of Projective Techniques 23:291-298, 1959.

187. RORSCHACH RE-TEST STUDIES IN EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN: DEVELOPMENTAL ASPECTS OF THOUGHT DISTURBANCE (1960-1961) (13-G-2)

Leonard H. Cobrinik, Ph.D., Senior Research Psychologist, Children's Unit, Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village, N.Y. 11427.

Unpublished.

188. ORAL GRATIFICATION AND RORSCHACH RESPONSES (1961-1962) (15-L-15)

Albert W. Silver, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Eastern Michigan University, Ypsilanti; and John P. Derr, M.A., Clinical Psychologist, Wayne County Juvenile Court Clinic, Detroit, Mich.

Journal of Consulting Psychology 25:89-90, 1961 and 24:465, 1960.



189. VALIDATION OF TAT STORIES BY NEW METHOD OF ACTION ANALYSIS IN AGGRESSIVE-PROBLEM BOYS (1955-1956) (4-M-13)

Loretta K. Cass, Ph.D., Chief i sychologist, Psychiatric Clinics for Children, 369 N. Taylor Ave., St. Louis, Mo. 63115.

190. BENDER-GESTALT NORMS (1957-1958) (7-L-1)

Renate G. Armstrong, Ph.D., Veterans Administration Hospital, Northport, N.Y. 11768; and Henry A. Philips, B.A., Clinical Psychologist, East Moline State Hospital, East Moline, Ill.

Journal of Psychological Studies 11:153-158, March-April 1960.

191. THE HOUSE TEST (1958-1960) (9-J-2)

Manny Sternlicht, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Yeshiva University, New York, N.Y. 10033.

Information available from Dr. Sternlicht.

192. INDICES OF AGGRESSION IN THE FIGURE DRAWINGS OF MALE ADOLESCENT SOCIOPATHS (1960-1961) (13-J-1)

Gary M. Fisher, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Public Health in Residence, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

193. COMPARISON OF THE WISC AND PEABODY PICTURE VOCAB-ULARY TEST WITH EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1960-1961) (14-L-10)

Philip Himelstein, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Texas Western College, El Paso, Tex. 79999; and James D. Herndon, M.Ed., Assistant Director, Child-Family Guidance Center, Fort Smith, Ark.

Journal of Clinical Psychology 18:1:82, January 1962.

194. THE LACK OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN M-F-D TEST SCORES AND PSYCHIATRIC DIAGNOSES (1960-1962) (15-L-16)

Bessie S. Smith, M.S., Psychologist, Lower Peninsula Mental Hygiene Clinic, 95 30th St., Newport News, Va.

Unpublished; information available from investigator.

195. SUBLIMINAL INFLUENCES ON ART PRODUCTIONS (Reported 1958) (9-K-18)

George Spivack, Ph.D., Director of Research, and Bernard Brenner, M.A., Art Therapist and Instructor, Department of Psychology and Education, Devereux Schools, Devon, Pa. 19333; Murray Levine, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Yale University, New Haven, Conn.

ERIC.

196. DIAGNOSING CHILD BEHAVIOR-AN EXPERIMENTAL AP-PROACH (1956-not reported) (6-I-12)

Donald H. Bullock, Ph.D., Director, Behavior Design and Training, Basic Systems, Inc., 128 Greenwood Ave., Wyncote, Pa. 19095; and Norma Wohl, M.D., Director of Psychiatry, The Training School, Vineland, N.J.

197. SOME MEASURES OF MANIFEST ANXIETY WITH HIGH-GRADE RETARDED, EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1955-1957) (6-M-11)

Sidney Rosenblum, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of New Mexico, Albuquerque, N.M. 87106; and Roger J. Callahan, Ph.D., private practice, 31725 Briarcliff, Franklin, Mich. 48025.

Journal of Clinical Psychology 14:3:272-275, July 1958.

198. PATTERNS OF REACTIONS TO FRUSTRATION AMONG ADO-LESCENTS (1959-1963) (14-K-6)

James O. Palmer, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist II, and Assistant Professor of Medical Psychology, Neuropsychiatric Institute, University of California Medical Center, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

199. EVALUATION SCALE FOR PSYCHOTHERAPY WITH CHILDREN (1961-1963) (15-L-22)

Margaret R. Harrigan, Ph.D., Senior Psychologist, Harry G. Gianakon, M.D., Executive Director, Edward Karmiol, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist and Director of Group Psychotherapy, Child Study Center of Philadelphia, 110 N. 48th St.; and Irving Schulman, Ph.D., Associate Director, Institute for Children, Philadelphia Psychiatric Center, Philadelphia, Pa.

200. PREDICTION OF TREATABILITY OF ACTING-OUT CHILDREN FROM PSYCHOLOGICAL TESTS (1962-not reported) (16-L-20)

Vita Krall, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, Michael Reese Hospital, Chicago, Ill. 60616; Jerome J. Schiller, Ph.D., Chief Clinical Psychologist, and Elwyn Smolen, M.D., Director, Child Guidance Clinic of Greater Bridgeport, Inc., 1081 Iranistan Ave., Bridgeport, Conn. 06604.

Study discontinued.

201. BEHAVIORAL CHARACTERISTICS OF HOSPITALIZED DISTURBED CHILDREN (1963-1965) (18-L-12)

Frances E. Cheek, Ph.D., Chief, Experimental Sociology, Bureau of Research in Neurology and Psychiatry, Box 1000, Princeton, N.J. 08540.



202. THE BUILDING OF AN INSTRUMENT FOR THE ASSESSMENT OF THERAPY EFFECT (1962-1965) (19-JJ-2)

L. N. J. Kamp, J. T. Barendregt, and J. A. M. Schouten, Scientific Committee, Child. en's Department, Netherlands Ministry of Justice, Spinoza Str. 7, Amsterdam, The Netherlands.

203. SOME CORRELATES OF PERSONALITY DISORDER. AND CONDUCT DISORDER IN A CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC SAMPLE (1962-1964) (19-IG-4)

Herbert C. Quay, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology and Special Education, and Director of Research, Children's Research Center, Robert L. Sprague, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, Children's Research Center, Arnold L. Miller, Ph.D., Senior Psychologist, Champaign County Mental Health Clinic, and Assistant Professor, and Harold S. Shulman, Ph.D., Assistant Director, Champaign County Mental Health Clinic, 1206 S. Randolph St., Champaign, and Assistant Professor, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill. 61822.

Psychology in the Schools 3:44-47, 1966.

204. DIFFERENCES IN VERBAL INPUT-OUTPUT IN LABORATORY PSYCHODIAGNOSIS OF CHILDREN (1965-not reported (20-FG-14)

Luciano L'Abate, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Georgia State College, Atlanta Ga. 30303.

Paper read at Annual Meeting of the Southeastern Psychological Association, New Orleans, April 1966.

Related studies

205. SCHNEIDMAN'S MAKE-A-PICTURE-STORY TEST MODIFIED FOR DIAGNOSTIC USE IN A NON-VERBAL TESTING SITUATION (1957-1958) (8-J-8)

D. Wilson Hess, Ph.D., Dean of the Graduate School, and Professor of Psychology, Gallaudet College, Washington, D.C., 20002.

Doctoral dissertation available at University of Rochester and Gallaudet College libraries. Summaries and more detailed information available from Dr. Hess.



206. DEVELOPMENT OF CHILDREN'S INSIGHT TEST (1958-1959) (9-J-1)

Mary Engel, Ph.D., Clinic Director, Judge Baker Guidance Center, 295 Longwood Ave., Boston 02115, and Assistant Professor, Graduate School of Education, Harvard University, Cambridge, Mass. 02138.

Journal of Projective Techniques 25:158-163, 1961 and 22:13-25, 1958.

207. DEVELOPMENT AND STANDARDIZATION OF A SENTENCE COMPLETION TEST FOR PERSONALITY DIAGNOSIS OF CHIL-DREN (Reported 1958) (9-J-3)

Jack Shaffer, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Humboldt State College, Arcata, Calif. 95521; and Arthur S. Tamkin, Ph.D., Chief, Psychology Service, Veterans Administration Hospital, Providence, and Pawtucket Mental Health Clinic, 38 Maynard St., Pawtucket, R.I. 02860.

The above sentence completion test was never standardized but is still being used clinically and adapted for various research studies conducted by others.

208. THE DEVELOPMENT AND VALIDATION OF AN IMPULSE CONTROL SCALE (1958-not reported) (16-J-2)

Charles F. Elton, Ph.D., Associate Professor and Director, James E. Seegars, Jr., University Counseling Service, and Frank Chriswell, Department of Psychology, University of Kentucky; Leonard Lipton, Ph.D., Psychologist, and William Sutton, Veterans Administration Hospital, Lexington, Ky.

209. MINNESOTA PERCEPTO-DIAGNOSTIC TEST PERFORMANCE IN EDUCABLE MENTALLY RETARDED CHILDREN (1964) (18-S-5) Alastair Burnett, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Lacrosse County Guidance Center, Lacrosse, Wis. 54601; and Gerald B. Fuller, Ph.D., Director of School Psychology Program, Central Michigan University, Mt. Pleasant, Mich. 48858.

Psychology in the Schools 3:2:176-180, April 1966.

210. DEVELOPMENT OF PICTORIAL SEMANTIC SCALES (1961-not reported) (18-J-1)

Malcolm M. Helper, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Medical Psychology, University of Nebraska College of Medicine, Omaha, Neb. 68105.

Terminal progress report available from Dr. Helper.



211. DEVELOPMENT OF A VISUAL MOTOR TEST FOR YOUNG CHILDREN (1963-not reported) (19-SD-2)

Mary R. Haworth, Ph.D., Executive Secretary, Mental Health Research Development Program, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

Data on disturbed children still being collected, 1967.

212. RELATIONSHIP OF EMOTIONAL INDICATORS ON HUMAN FIG-URE DRAWINGS AND LEARNING PROBLEMS IN CHILDREN AGED FIVE TO TEN (1963-1966) (20-OS-3)

Elizabeth M. Koppitz, Ph.D., Psychologist, Board of Cooperative Educational Services, Yorktown Heights, N.Y. 10598.

Journal of Clinical Psychology 22:3:313-315, 466-469 and 481-483, 1966.

213. A LONGITUDINAL STUDY OF THE DEVELOPMENT OF SOCIAL ADJUSTMENT (1947-not reported) (Bull. 3, 1-M-7)

Starke R. Hathaway, Ph.D., Professor and Director, Division of Clinical Psychology, School of Medicine, and Elio D. Monachesi, Ph.D., Professor and Head, Department of Sociology, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minn. 55455.

Sociological Quarterly 1:97, 1960; Journal of Criminal Law, Criminology and Police Science 5:433-440, January-February 1960; Analyzing and Predicting Juvenile Delinquency with the MMPI, Starke R. Hathaway and Elio P. Monachesi (Eds.). Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1953.

214. PSYCHOLOGICAL TEST FINDINGS IN ORGANIC DISEASES OF THE CENTRAL NERVOUS SYSTEM (1954-1956) (4-I-4)

C. G. Polan, M.D., Ph.D. (deceased), Psychiatrist, and Betty Spencer, M.A., Clinical Psychologist, 1912 18th St., Huntington, W.Va.

Study discontinued.

215. DELINEATION OF PSYCHOLOGICAL MANIFESTATIONS OF CENTRAL NERVOUS SYSTEM PATHOLOGY IN CHILDHOOD (1959-1960) (10-T-13)

Aileen Clawson, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, Witchita Guidance Center, Wichita, Kan.



216. A SCALE FOR EVALUATING AND PREDICTING THE EMPLOY-ABILITY OF VOCATIONALLY HANDICAPPED PERSONS (1957-1962) (7-T-38)

William Gellman, Ph.D., Executive Director, Nathan M. Glaser, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, and Asher Soloff, Jewish Vocational Service, 1 S. Franklin St., Chicago, Ill.

A Scale of Employability for Handicapped Persons, Monograph No. 4, William Gellman, Daniel J. Stern, and Asher Soloff. Chicago: Jewish Vocational Service, 1963; Journal of Jewish Communal Service 36:239-244, Winter 1959.

217. DEVELOPMENT OF AN EMOTIONAL FACTORS INVENTORY FOR BLIND ADOLESCENTS (1961-1962) (15-T-6)

Henry Platt, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, and Director of Psychological Training, Devereux Schools, Devon 19333; Susan Strauss, M.A., Research Associate, and Mary K. Bauman, M.S., Personnel Research Center, 1604 Spruce St., Philadelphia, Pa. 19103.

218. DEVELOPMENTAL DIAGNOSTIC STUDIES IN MENTAL DEFI-CIENCY (1964-1967) (20-HD-2)

Joseph Wortis, M.D., Director, Division of Pediatric Psychiatry, Jewish Hospital of Brooklyn, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11201.

American Journal of Mental Deficiency 4:513-530, 1967; Recent Advances in Biological Psychiatry 9, 1967.



PSYCHOLOGICAL AND OTHER CHARACTERISTICS

219. LEVEL OF LEADERSHIP PERFORMANCE AND ITS RELATION TO SOCIO-EMPATHY, SELF-GROUP IDENTITY, AND SOCIOMETRIC STATUS (1955) (Bull. 3, 1-J-27)

Frank W. Lanning, Ed.D., Associate Professor, Northern Illinois University, DeKalb, Ill. 60115.

220. STUDIES OF THE GROWTH OF INDEPENDENCE IN CHILDREN (1949-not reported) (4-J-12)

Gove Hambidge, Jr., M.D., Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minn. 55455.

Psychoanalytic Review, 1956; Quarterly Journal of Child Behavior 4:196-208, 1952.

221. OBSERVED INTERACTION SEQUENCES IN CHILDREN AS STOCHASTIC PROCESSES (1958-1960) (10-J-1)

Richard A. Littman, Ph.D., Professor and Chairman, Department of Psychology, University of Oregon, Eugene, Ore. 97403; Allen T. Dittmann, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, and Harold L. Raush, Ph.D., Chief, Section on Family Development, Child Research Branch, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

222. SOCIAL INTERACTION AND SEVERITY OF EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCE (1960-1961) (13-L-6)

William H. Barber, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Gonzaga University, Spokane, Wash. 99202; A. F. Wessen, Ph.D., Professor of Sociology, Washington University; John G. Napoli, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, St. Louis University, St. Louis; and Marilyn K. Rigby, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Rockhurst College, Kansas City, Mo.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 34:1, 1964; Journal of Clinical Psychology, 1962.



223. SOCIALIZATION OF CHILDREN WITH BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS (1961-1962) (14-K-12)

Donald R. Peterson, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill. 61801.

224. EGO DEVELOPMENT AND OBJECT RELATIONS (1956-1960) (10-K-12)

James W. Bagby, Ph.D., Staff Psychologist, and J. Kendall Wallis, M.D., Psychiatrist, Roosevelt Hospital, New York, N.Y. 10019.

225. RENEWAL OF EGO DEVELOPMENT IN ATYPICAL CHILDREN (Reported 1959) (10-K-11)

Joseph D. Teicher, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, University of Southern California School of Medicine, Los Angeles 90033; and Faustina Solis, M.S.W., Public Health Social Work Consultant, State Department of Public Health, Berkeley, Calif.

Publication planned.

226. EGO FUNCTIONS IN DISTURBED AND NORMAL CHILDREN (1960-1961) (13-K-7)

Anthony Davids, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Emma Pendleton Bradley Hospital, Riverside, and Associate Professor of Psychology, Brown University, Providence, R.I. 02912.

227. PROBLEMS IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF SELF-CONCEPT IN EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1961-1963) (14-L-8)
William H. Tracy, Ph.D., Executive Director, Chester County Mental Health Center, Inc., 310 N. Matlack St., West Chester, Pa. 19380.
Unpublished.

228. DISTURBANCE OF CONSCIENCE-SUPEREGO IN CHILDREN (1956-1957) (5-J-11)

David Beres, M.D., Psychiatrist, 151 Central Park West, New York, N.Y. 10023.

229. ASSESSMENT OF SUPEREGO FUNCTIONS (Reported 1957) (6-I-2) Charles B. Woodbury, Ph.D., Staff Psychologist, Children's Hospital Medical Center, and Samuel Waldfogel, Ph.D. (deceased), Director of Research, Judge Baker Guidance Center, Boston, Mass. 02115.

Data available from Dr. Woodbury.



230. EVALUATION OF THE PERSONALITY PROBLEMS OF BOYS WITH GYNECOMASTIA (1935-1955) (4-L-4)

William A. Schonfeld, M.D., Assistant Clinical Professor of Psychiatry, Division of Child Psychiatry, Columbia University College of Physicians and Surgeons, New York, N.Y.

Archives of General Psychiatry, 1966 and 5:46-54, July 1961; Psychosomatic Medicine, 1962; Proceedings of Third World Congress of Psychiatry in Children, 1961; others.

- 231. GENESIS AND NATURE OF INFANTILE MASTURBATION AND MASTURBATORY-LIKE ACTIVITY (1957-not reported) (6-M-8)
 Sydney G. Margolin, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, University of Colorado Medical Center, Denver, Colo. 80220
- 232. THE PROBLEM OF BOYS WITH FEMININE INTEREST AND PERSONALITY (1955-1965) (11-L-9)

Donald L. Fong, M.A., School Psychologist, San Joaquin County Schools, 336 E. Market St., Stockton; and Benjamin Sachs, Ph.D., Professor of Education, Sacramento State College, Sacramento, Calif.

233. SEX-ROLE IDENTIFICATION OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1961) (14-L-9)

Mary R. Haworth, Ph.D., Executive Secretary, Mental Health Research Development Program, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

234. DEPENDENCY AND ACHIEVEMENT STRIVING RELATED TO ORAL AND ANAL BEHAVIOR MANIFESTATIONS IN EARLY CHILDHOOD (1952-1955) (4-J-13)

Emanual K. Beller, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology Temple University, Philadelphia, Pa. 19122; and Kurt Salzinger, Ph.D., Associate Research Scientist, Biometrics Research, State Department of Mental Hygiene, 722 W. 168th St., New York, N.Y. 10032.

Child Development 28:287-315, September 1957.

235. FEARS AS RELATED TO AGGRESSION AND DEPENDENCY IN EARLY CHILDHOOD (1955-1958) 4-M-11)

Emanuel K. Beller, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Temple University, Philadelphia, Pa. 19122; Peter B. Neubauer, M.D., Director, and Dorothy McBride, Ph.D., Research Associate,



Child Development Center, 120 W. 57th St., New York 10019; and Ann Haeberle, Ph.D., Department of Psychology, Brooklyn College, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11210.

American Psychologist 17:300, 1962; Child Development 1:233-234, 1960; Transactions, Series II, 21:5:414-426, March 1959; others.

236. EFFECT OF TWO TYPES OF DEPENDENCY ON EFFECTIVENESS OF APPROVAL AS A SOCIAL REINFORCER (1960-1961) (15-L-14) Peter T. Adler, Ph.D., Senior Psychologist, Metropolitan Hospital, New York, N.Y.

Doctoral dissertation (1961) available at New York University Library.

237. ANXIETY AND VERBAL CONDITIONING IN CHILDREN (1957-1958) (8-L-9)

Gerald R. Patterson, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of Oregon, Eugene, Ore. 97403.

Child Development 31:1:101-108, 1960.

238. ANXIETY IN CHILD PSYCHIATRIC PATIENTS AS SEEN THROUGH SELF-, PSYCHIATRIC, AND PARENTAL EVALUATION (1959-1960) (10-L-5)

A. Jack Hafner, Ph.D., and Wentworth Quast, Ph.D., Associate Professors, Division of Clinical Psychology, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis 55455; David C. Speer, Ph.D., Wilder Child Guidance Clinic, St. Paul, Minn.; and Armin Grams, Ph.D., Head, Human Development Program, The Merrill-Palmer Institute, Detroit, Mich.

Journal of Consulting Psychology 28:555-558, 1964.

239. AN INVESTIGATION OF THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN ANXI-ETY AND THE PRESENCE OR ABSENCE OF FORMAL FEEDBACK IN AUTO-INSTRUCTIONAL PROGRAMS (1964-1965) (20-IG-7)

Peggie L. Campeau, M.A., American Institute for Research in the Behavioral Sciences, Station A, P.O. Box 11487, Palo Alto, Calif. 94306.

240. LANGUAGE IN NEUROTIC CHILDREN (1962-not reported) (15-L-19)

I. Hyman Weiland, M.D., Director, San Fernando Valley Child Guidance Clinic, 7335 Van Nuys Blvd., Van Nuys, Calif. 91405.



241. ON PERCEPTION OF NON-VERBAL PROPERTIES OF SPEECH (Reported 1965) (19-BU-1)

Ernst G. Beier, Ph.D., Director of Clinical Training, and Professor of Psychology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, Utah 84112.

242. A SURVEY OF EDUCATIONAL DISABILITY IN EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1958-1959) (9-L-14)

Arthur S. Tamkin, Ph.D., Pawtucket Mental Health Clinic, 38 Maynard St., Pawtucket 02860, and Chief, Psychology Service, Veterans Administration Hospital, Providence, R.I.

Journal of Educational Research 53:8:313-315, 1960.

243. ANALYSIS OF ACADEMIC PERFORMANCE OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN IN A RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT INSTITUTION (1960) (12-L-22)

Katherine Wimmer, M.Ed., Director, Special Education Service, and Marvin J. Schwartz, M.D., (formerly) Institute for Juvenile Research, 907 S. Wolcott St., Chicago, Ill. 60612.

244. ACHIEVERS AND NON-ACHIEVERS AMONG DISTURBED CHIL-DREN (Not-reported-1964) (18-L-16)

Franz Huber (Ph.D. Candidate), Principal of In-patient School, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

245 A TEMPORAL ANALYSIS OF CRITICAL CLASSROOM BEHAVIOR IN INSTITUTIONALIZED EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1965-not reported) (20-IY-2)

Joseph Motto, Ph.D., Professor of Special Education, Eastern Michigan University, Ypsiianti, Mich. 48197.

246. SYMBOLISM AND THOUGHT PROCESSES IN LEARNING INHIBITIONS (1962-1965) (17-L-13)

George E. Gardner, M.D., Ph.D., Director, Bessie Sperry, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, and Nancy Staver, M.S.S., Psychiatric Social Worker, Judge Baker Guidance Center, 295 Longwood Avenue, Boston, Mass. 02115.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 35:3:521-530, April 1965 and 34:2:367-368, March 1964; American Journal of Psychotherapy 18:3:377-392, July 1964; Guidance in American Education: Backgrounds and Prospects, E. Landy and P. Perry (Eds.). Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1964; others.

247. COGNITIVE PROCESSES IN LEARNING BLOCKS (1955-1961) (5-D-10)

Jerome S. Bruner, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Harvard University, Cambridge, Mass. 02138.

In Toward a Theory of Instruction, Jerome Bruner. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1966.

248. STUDIES IN COGNITION IN NORMAL AND DISTURBED CHIL-DREN (1958-1961) (11-G-4)

Sonia F. Osler, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Medical Psychology and Pediatrics, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Md. 21205.

249. READING DISABILITIES IN EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED GROUP (1959-1962) (11-L-2)

Bettie Arthur, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology and Psychiatry, Stuart M. Finch, M.D., Director, Herbert Thomas, M.D., Resident Psychiatrist, William A. Bell, M.S.W., Section Supervisor; and others. Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

Psychiatric Research Report 20, February 1966. Washington: American Psychiatric Association; American Journal of Diseases of Children 109:359-369, 1965.

250. A SURVEY: RELATIONSHIP OF BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS TO READING DISABILITIES (1960) (13-P-12)

Marguerite L. Walker, Ph.D., Director of Research, Catholic Charities Child Guidance Institute of Archdiocese of New York, 122 E. 22nd St., New York, N.Y. 10010.

251. READING SKILLS IN EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED, INSTITUTIONALIZED ADOLESCENTS (1962-not reported) (16-L-4)

Helen Shimota Gross, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Rainier School, P.O. Box 600, Buckley, Wash. 98038.

Journal of Educational Research 58:3:106-111, November 1964.

252. AN ANALYSIS OF MANIFEST CONTENT OF THE EARLIEST MEMORIES OF CHILDREN (1953-1955) (4-M-8)

I. Hyman Weiland, M.D., Director, San Fernando Valley Child Guidance Clinic, 7335 Van Nuys Blvd., Van Nuys, Calif. 91405; and Ira M. Steisel, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Department of Psychiatry, Temple University School of Medicine, and Chief Psychologist, St. Christopher's Hospital for Children, Philadelphia, Pa. 19133.

Paper presented at American Orthopsychiatric Association Meeting, 1956.

253. INVESTIGATION OF TIME ORIENTATION AND INTERPERSONAL RELATIONS OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED AND NORMAL CHILDREN (Reported 1957) (6-M-13)

Anthony Davids, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Brown University, Providence 02912, and Chief Psychologist, Emma Pendleton Bradley Hospital, Riverside, R.I.

Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology 57:299-305, November 1958; Sociometry 21:212-224, 1958.

254. DEVELOPMENT OF DELAYED REINFORCEMENT IN AGGRES-SIVE AND NON-AGGRESSIVE ADOLESCENTS (1962-1963) (17-L-4)

F. Howard Buss, Ph.D., Senior Educational Psychologist, Devereux Schools, Devon, Pa. 19333.

255. AUDITORY PERCEPTION OF PARENTAL VOICES IN DISTURBED FAMILIES (1965-1966) (20-IS-1)

Vivian Rakoff, M.A., Assistant Director of Research, and John Sigal, Ph.D., Associate Director of Research, Department of Psychiatry, Jewish General Hospital, Montreal 26, Quebec, Canada.

256. DEVELOPMENT OF THE CONCEPT OF DEATH AND NON-EXISTENCE IN CHILDREN (1961-not reported) (14-G-4)

David B. Orr, Ph.D., Research Scientist, American Institutes for

Research, 8555 16th St., Silver Spring, Md.; and Warren W. Stott, Ph.D., Director of Psychological Services, Wernersville State Hospital, Wernersville, Pa. 19565.

Unpublished.

257. THE EFFECT OF LOSS OF A PARENT ON PERSONALITY ORGANIZATION (1961-1962) (15-L-8)

Bettie Arthur, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology and Psychiatry, and Mary Lou Kemme, M.A., Assistant in Psychology, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry 5:37-49, 1964.

258. CHILDREN'S REACTIONS TO THE DEATH OF A PARENT (1960-not reported) (18-L-14)

52

Martha Wolfenstein, Ph.D., Associate Clinical Professor, Department of Psychiatry, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Yeshiva University, Bronx, N.Y. 10461.





In The Psychoanalytic Study of the Child, Vol. 21. New York: International Universities Press, 1966; Children and the Death of a President, Martha Wolfenstein and Gilbert Kliman (Eds.). New York: Doubleday, 1965.

259. CHILDREN'S REACTIONS TO DEATH OF SIBLINGS (1961-1962) (15-L-7)

Albert C. Cain, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Department of Psychology and Psychiatry, and Chief Psychologist, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, and Mary E. Erickson, M.S.W., (formerly) Psychiatric Social Worker, Mental Hygiene Clinic, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

260. A STUDY OF PSYCHOLOGICAL FINDINGS OF ONE HUNDRED CHILDREN RECOVERING FROM PURULENT MENINGITIS (1955-1956) (Bull. 3, 1-M-16)

Eva M. Johnson, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, George Washington University, Washington, D.C. 20006.

Journal of Clinical Psychology 16:1:55-58, January 1960.

261. PSYCHOPHYSIOLOGY OF PSYCHIATRIC DISORDER OF CHIL-DREN (1959-not reported) (11-L-14)

Albert F. Ax, Ph.D., Director, Psychophysiology Laboratory, and Clyde B. Simson, M.D., Chief Psychiatrist, Lafayette Clinic, 951 E. Lafayette, Detroit, Mich. 48207.

Publications in preparation, 1967.

262. CONTROL OF SIX AND FOURTEEN SECOND EEG POSITIVE SPIKING (Reported 1963) (17-L-6)

Charles E. Henry, Ph.D., Cleveland Clinic, 2020 E. 93rd St., Cleveland, Ohio; Bernard C. Glueck, Jr., M.D., and Cornelis Boelhouwer, M.D., Institute of Living, Hartford, Conn. 06106.

Paper presented at American Psychiatric Association Meeting, May 1967. Publication planned.

263. THE EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILD WITH A CONVULSIVE DISORDER (1960-not reported) (17-L-12)

John P. Kemph, M.D., Associate Professor, and Director of Clinical Services, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

Psychosomatic Medicine 26:2:151-161, March-April 1964 and 25:5:441-449, September-October 1963.



264. INCIDENCE OF MAJOR AND MINOR CONGENITAL MALFORMA-TIONS IN EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1963-1964) (17-L-5)

Jesselene H. Thomas, M.D., Agnews State Hospital, San Jose, Calif. 95114.

Unpublished; information and data available from Dr. Thomas.

265. COMPARISON OF PRE-INSTITUTIONAL HISTORY OF DELIN-QUENT AND NON-DELINQUENT PATIENTS AT TRENTON STATE HOSPITAL (1956-1957) (8-L-15)

Katherine F. Ruttiger, Ph.D., Senior Clinical Psychologist, New Jersey State Diagnostic Center, Menlo Park, N.J. 08837.

A Report on Mentally Disturbed Girls in State Institutions: An Exploratory Study of Case Histories of Delinquent and Non-Delinquent Teenage Girls Committed to the State Hospital, July 1956; may be available from the Bureau of Social Research, Board of Control, Department of Institutions and Agencies, Trenton, N.J.

266. VALIDATION OF CHILDREN'S BEHAVIOR PATTERNS IN TREAT-MENT (1959-1961) (12-L-3)

William T. Thom, Ph.D., Assistant Psychologist, Children's Service Center of Wyoming Valley, Inc., 335 S. Franklin St., Wilkes-Barre, Pa. 18702.

Report on file at Pennsylvania State University Library.

267. GROUP VALUES, FRIENDSHIPS, AND GROUP FORMATION AMONG EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED ADOLESCENTS IN A RESIDENTIAL SCHOOL AND THERAPEUTIC CAMPING SITUATION (1964) (20-IY-1)

George Spivack, Ph.D., Director of Research, Devereux Schools, Devon, Pa. 19333.

268. SOME POSSIBLE DETERMINANTS OF STAFF-STUDENT RELA-TIONS IN RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT SITUATION (Reported 1966) (20-IY-3)

George Spivack, Ph.D., Director of Research, and Jules Spotts, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, Devereux Schools, Devon, Pa. 19333.



Related studies

269. CASE RECORD ANALYSIS (1957-1965) (20-HG-1)

Joseph Wortis, M.D., Director, Division of Pediatric Psychiatry, and Helen Wortis, M.S., Research Associate, Jewish Hospital of Brooklyn, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11201.

American Journal of Mental Deficiency 70:5, March 1965. The following mimeographed reports are available from Dr. Wortis: "Case Record Analysis — History of Pregnancy and Delivery" and "Who Comes to a Retardation Clinic?"

270. ANXIETY AND LEARNING IN THE PERSONALITY DEVELOP-MENT OF CHILDREN (1957-not reported) (6-K-26)

Justin M. Aronfreed, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, Pa. 19104.

271. SOCIAL ROLE OF THE EXCEPTIONAL CHILD IN THE FIFTH GRADE (1956-1958) (6-T-11)

William T. MacNutt, M.A., Assistant Professor, and Joseph A. Winkler, M.S.W., Psychiatric Social Consultant, Special Education Clinic, Southeastern Louisiana College, Hammond, La. 70401; Verna Vickery, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Education, Mississippi State University, State College, Miss. 39762.

272. THE PERSONALITY STRUCTURE OF RUNAWAY CHILDREN (Reported 1958) (8-L-12)

Joseph Weinreb, M.D., Vanderbilt University School of Medicine, Nashville, Tenn. 37203; and Theodore Leventhal, Ph.D., Clinical Research Psychologist, Children's Psychiatric Center, Inc., 59 Broad St., Eatontown, N.J.

Archives of General Psychiatry 2:548-558, 1960.

273. DEVELOPMENT OF A SENSE OF SELF-IDENTITY AND ITS DISTURBANCE (1963-1968) (11-K-4)

Margaret S. Mahler, M.D., Director of Research, and Manuel Furer, M.D., Medical Director, Masters Children's Center, 75 Horatio St., New York 10014; Ann Haeberle, Ph.D., Department of Psychology, Brooklyn College, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11210.

Canadian Psychiatric Association Journal II: Special Supplement, 1966; in Psychoanalysis — A General Psychology, 1966; The Psychoanalytic Quarterly 34:483-498, 1965; others.



274. STUDY OF FACTORS INFLUENCING EGO DEVELOPMENT IN PRIMITIVE CHILDREN (1960-not reported) (17-L-9)

John P. Kemph, M.D., Associate Professor, and Director of Clinical Services, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

Psychiatry Digest 27:2:35-43, February 1966; Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry 4:3:401-412, July 1965; in Current Psychiatric Therapic 4:74-79, J. H. Masserman (Ed.). New York: Grune and Stratton, 1964; others.

275. PERSONALITY STUDIES IN LATE ADOLESCENCE (Not reported-1965) (17-K-11)

Earle Silber, M.D., and Bruce Sklarew, M.D., Psychiatrists, Morris Rosenberg, Ph.D., and Jean S. Tippett, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, Adult Psychiatry Branch, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203; Sheldon J. Korchin, Ph.D., Professor, and Head, Psychology Clinic, University of California, Berkeley, Calif. 94707.

Archives of General Psychiatry 14:372-385, April 1966.

276. STABILITY OF PERSONALITY FACTORS IN CHILDREN AND THEIR EFFECTIVENESS AS PREDICTORS OF LATER BEHAVIOR (Reported 1965) (19-DD-7)

Emmy E. Werner, Ph.D., Institute of Child Welfare, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minn. 55455.

277. EMOTIONAL REACTIONS TO LEARNING SITUATIONS AS RE-LATED TO THE LEARNING EFFICIENCY OF MENTALLY RE-TARDED CHILDREN (1957-1959) (6-G-16)

Thomas A. Ringness, Ph.D., Professor of Educational Psychology, University of Wisconsin, Madison, Wis. 53706.

Child Development 33:879-889, 1962; American Journal of Merital Deficiency 65:453-461, 1961.

278. PERCEPTUAL-MOTOR DEVELOPMENT IN CHILDREN RETARDED IN READING ABILITY (Reported 1958) (9-D-3)

Frank M. Lachmann, Ph.D., Psychologist, Post-graduate Center for Mental Health, 124 E. 28th St., New York, N.Y. 10016.

Journal of Consulting Psychology 24:427-431, October 1960.

279. STUDIES IN STIMULUS GENERALIZATION (Reported 1959) (11.F-9)

Irwin J. Knopf, Ph.D., Professor and Chairman, Department of Psychology, Emory University, Atlanta, Ga. 30322.



280. DISORDERS OF KINESTHETIC PERCEPTION IN CHILDREN (1961-1962) (14-D-6)

Alice C. Thompson, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Los Angeles State College, Los Angeles, Calif.

281. VISUAL DISCRIMINATION ON A MULTIPLE CHOICE TEACHING MACHINE (1960-1961) (12-S-14)

Maressa H. Orzack, Ph.D., Research Associate, Medfield Foundation, Medfield State Hospital, Medfield, Mass. 02042.

282. USE OF SENSORY INFORMATION BY NON-VERBAL CHILDREN (Reported 1960) (12-T-5)

Isabelle Rapin, M.D., Associate Professor, Louis David Costa, Ph.D., Research Assistant Professor, Leonard J. Graziani, M.D., Assistant Professor, and Herbert Schimmel, Ph.D., Associate, Department of Neurology and Pediatrics, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Yeshiva University, Bronx, N.Y. 10461.

Neurology, in press, 1967; Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology 8:45-54, 1966; Proceedings of the New York Academy of Sciences 112:182-203, 1964; others.

283. WISH-FULFILLMENT, PESSIMISM AND COMPROMISE—THEIR ROLE IN NORMAL DEVELOPMENT AND PSYCHOPATHOLOGY (1959-1962) (16-K-9)

Virginia I. Douglas, Ph.D., Senior Psychologist, Montreal Children's Hospital, and Associate Professor of Psychology, McGill University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

284. COGNITIVE STUDIES IN NORMAL AND DISTURBED CHILDREN (1958-not reported) (16-D-7)

Sonia F. Osler, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Medical Fsychology and Pediatrics, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Md. 21205.

Journal of Experimental Psychology 63:6:528-533, June 1962 and 62:1:1-13, July 1961.

285. THINKING PROCESSES IN MENTALLY RETARDED CHILDREN (1961-1963) (16-S-17)

Roger Reger, M.A., Director of Special Educational Services, Board of Cooperative Educational Services, 4295 S. Harris Hill Rd., Williamsville, N.Y. 14221.

Journal of General Psychology 71:135-136, 1964.



286. PERCEPTUAL REWARDS IN NORMAL AND DEVIANT DEVEL-OPMENT (1963-1966) (18-D-10)

Jane W. Kessler, Ph.D., Associate Professor, and Director, Mental Health Development Center, Western Reserve University, Cleveland, Ohio 44106; and Bernard Z. Friedlander, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, Department of Rehabilitation Psychology, University of Wisconsin, Madison, Wis. 53706.

287. OBSERVATION AND ANALYSIS OF MOTHER-CHILD INTER-ACTIONS (1965-1967) (20-MD-1)

Kate L. Kogan, Ph.D., Clinical Associate Professor of Psychiatry, and Herbert C. Wimberger, M.D., Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, and Director, Child Psychiatry Clinic, University of Washington School of Medicine, Seattle, Wash. 98105.

Publication planned.

288. HYPNAGOGIC HALLUCINATIONS IN CHILDREN AND ADOLES-CENTS (1955-not reported) (Bull. 3, 1-M-10)

Otto E. Sperling, M.D., Associate Clinical Professor, Downstate Medical Center, State University of New York, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11203.

289. ANTECEDENT FACTORS IN JUVENILE FIRESETTING (1958-1960) (8-M-8)

Robert M. Counts, M.D., Psychiatrist, 15 W. 72nd St., New York, N.Y. 10023; and Milton F. Shore, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, Mental Health Study Center, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, 2340 University Blvd. E., Adelphi, Md. 20783.

Discontinued.

290. PSYCHOLOGICAL STUDY OF EMOTIONAL REACTIONS OF CHIL-DREN TO TONSILLECTOMY (1956-1958) (9-X-31)

Howard M. Weinick, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Child Guidance Clinic of Waterbury, Inc., 52 Pine St., Waterbury, Conn. 06710.

Doctoral dissertation on microfilm at New York University.

291. PHYSICAL AND PSYCHOLOGICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF A CHILD AMPUTEE SAMPLE (1959-1960) (10-T-1)

Louise V. Centers, Ph.D., Staff Psychologist, Langley Porter Institute, San Francisco 94122; and Milo B. Brooks, M.D., Medical Director, Child Amputee Prosthetics Project, University of California Medical Center, Los Angeles, Calif.



292. CHARACTERISTICS OF ENCEPHALOGRAPHIC RESPONSES FROM VARIOUS CATEGORIES OF COMMUNICATIVELY HANDI-CAPPED CHILDREN (1960-1961) (13-T-8)

Robert Goldstein, Ph.D., Director, Division of Audiology and Speech Pathology, Department of Otolaryngology, Jewish Hospital of St. Louis, St. Louis, Mo. 63110; and David Kendall, Fh.D., Director, Speech and Hearing Programme, Health Centre for Children, Vancouver 9, British Columbia, Canada.

Annals of Otology, Rhinology, and Laryngology 3:747-755, 1960; Journal of Speech and Hearing Disorders 25:303-305, 1960 and 28: 331-354, 1963; others.



PSYCHOSES

General psychoses

293. THE NATURAL HISTORY OF SYMBIOTIC INFANTILE PSYCHOSIS (1956-1963) (4-M-4)

Margaret S. Mahler, M.D., Director of Research, and Manuel Freer, M.D., Medical Director, Masters Children's Center, 75 Horatio St., New York 10014; Fred Pine, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Psychology Laboratory, State University of New York, Downstate Medical Center, Brooklyn, N.Y.

On Human Symbiosis and the Vicissitudes of Individuation, Vol. I (On Early Infantile Psychosis), Margaret S. Mahler and Manuel Furer. New York: International Universities Press, in press, 1967; Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry 4:4, October 1965; International Journal of Psychoanalysis 41, 1960, Parts IV-V; others.

294. FOLLOW-UP OF CHILDREN WITH ATYPICAL DEVELOPMENT (INFANTILE PSYCHOSIS) (1957-not reported) (17-L-1)

Janet L. Brown, Ph.D., Psychologist, James Jackson Putnam Children's Center, 244 Townsend St., Boston, Mass. 02121.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 33:355-361, 1963.

295. PSYCHOTIC-LIKE BEHAVIOR OF PRE-SCHOOL CHILDREN (1943-1958) (4-M-5)

Beata Rank, Psychoanalyst and Chief Consultant, Marian C. Putnam, M.D., Psychoanalyst, Dorothy Macnaughton, M.D., Psychoanalyst, Phillip H. Gates, M.D., Psychoanalyst and Director of Training, Grace C. Young, M.A., Chief Psychologist, Pierre Johannet, M.D., Director of Nursery School, and Catherine Roff, Ph.D., Assistant Director, James Jackson Putnam Children's Center, 244 Townsend St., Boston, Mass. 02121.

In Emotional Problems of Early Childhood, Gerald Caplan (Ed.). New York: Basic Books, 1955; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 21:1, January 1951; in The Psychoanalytic Study of the Child, Vol. 6. New York: International Universities Press, 1951; others.



296. COMPARATIVE ANALYSIS OF TWO GROUPS OF DIAGNOSED PSYCHOTIC CHILDREN (1957-not reported) (7-L-12)

Allen Goldman, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, Onondaga Child Guidance Clinic, 423 W. Onondaga St., Syracuse, N.Y. 13202; and Joseph J. Downing, M.D., 225 W. 37th Ave., San Mateo, Calif.

297. CHILDHOOD PSYCHOSIS (Reported 1958) (9-L-4)

Frank G. Bucknan, M.D., Psychiatrist, 609 Farmington Ave.; Marvin Reznikoff, Ph.D., Director of Clinical Psychology, and Mattie Johnson, Group Therapist, Child Guidance Clinic, Institute of Living, Hartford, Conn.

298. PSYCHOTIC CHILDREN (1959-1960) (11-L-17)

48104.

Aaron H. Esman, M.D., Psychiatrist, Jewish Board of Guardians, 120 W. 57th St., New York 10019; Archie A. Silver, M.D., Psychiatrist-in-Charge, Children's Division, Mental Hygiene Clinic, Bellevue Hospital, New York; and Renate K. Safrin, Ph.D., Senior Psychologist, Division of Psychiatry, City Hospital, Elmhurst, N.Y. Study discontinued.

299. ETIOLOGICAL FACTORS IN CHILD PSYCHOSIS: THE ROLE OF DEVIANT SENSORY EXPERIENCE (1964-not reported) (18-L-6)
Albert C. Cain, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Departments of Psychology and Psychiatry, and Chief Psychologist, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich.

300. ON CHILDHOOD PSYCHOSIS (1962-not reported) (18-L-36)
Rudolf Ekstein, Ph.D., Coordinator of Training and Research,
Seymour W. Friedman, M.D., Director of Clinical Services, Elaine
Caruth, Ph.D., Senior Clinical Research Psychologist, and Mortimer

Caruth, Ph.D., Senior Clinical Research Psychologist, and Mortimer M. Meyer, Ph.D., Director of Psychological Services, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90035.

The Reiss-Davis Clinic Bulletin 2:2:87-92, 1965; Psychological Reports 9:145-146, 1961; others.

301. INDEX OF CHILDHOOD PSYCHOSIS (1966-not reported) (20-IA-1) Rudolf Ekstein, Ph.D., Coordinator of Training and Research, Elaine Caruth, Ph.D., Senior Clinical Research Psychologist, Seymour W. Friedman, M.D., Director of Clinical Services, and Mortimer M. Meyer, Ph.D., Director of Psychological Services, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90035.



302. A STUDY OF PSYCHOTIC ILLNESS IN CHILDHOOD (1963-1965) (19-IM-2)

Stanley Gold, M.B., D.P.M., Research Fellow, and G. F. Vaughan, M.R.C.P., D.P.M., Research Unit, Guys Hospital, London S.E. 1, England.

303. AN INVESTIGATION OF PSYCHOSIS IN CHILDHOOD (1963-not reported) (19-IM-1)

John E. Mack, M.D., Assistant Director of Clinical Psychiatry, Massachusetts Mental Health Center, 74 Fenwood Rd., and Associate in Psychiatry, and Donald S. Gair, M.D., Instructor in Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115.

Paper presented at American Orthopsychiatric Association Meeting, March 1967; limited number of copies available.

304. AN EVALUATION OF THE EFFECTS OF EMOTIONAL TRAUMA ON THE DEVELOPMENT OF CHILDHOOD PSYCHOSIS (Reported 1965) (19-ID-3)

Leonard S. Rubin, Ph.D., Head, Psychobiology Unit, Eastern Pennsylvania Psychiatric Institute, Henry Ave. and Abbottsford Rd., Philadelphia, Pa. 19133.

Gastroenterology 51:664, 1966 and 48:845, 1965; Archives of General Psychiatry 7:1, 1962; others.

305. EGO PSYCHOLOGY AND PSYCHOTHERAPY OF BORDERLINE AND PSYCHOTIC CHILDREN (1949-not reported) (4-M-3)

Rudolf Ekstein, Ph.D., Coordinator of Training and Research, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles 90035; Judith Wallerstein, M.S.W., 290 Beach Road, Belvedere, Calif. 94920; Helen Sargent, Ph.D. (deceased), and Dorothy Wright, M.S. (deceased), The Menninger Foundation, Topeka, Kan.

Psychological Reports 20:109-110, 1967; The Children of Time and Space, of Action and Impulse, Rudolf Ekstein. New York: Appleton-Century-Crofts, 1966; in Professional School Psychology, M. G. and G. B. Gottsegen (Eds.). New York: Grune and Stratton, 1960; others.

306. STUDENT CHILD-THERAPIST PROJECT (Reported 1958) (7-X-10) Roy C. Knowles, M.D., Psychiatrist, 1200 S. Euclid Ave., Sioux Falls, S.D. 57105; and Arthur Krasner, M.A., Staff Psychologist, Rock Island County Child Guidance and Mental Health Center, 1150 12th Ave., Moline, Ill.

307. A DAY HOSPITAL PROGRAM FOR CERTAIN PSYCHOTIC CHIL-DREN (Reported 1958) (8-X-14)

Warren T. Vaughan, M.D., Psychiatrist, 30 S. El Camino Real, San Mateo, Calif. 94401; and William F. McLaughlin, M.D., Superintendent, Metropolitan State Hospital, Waltham, Mass. 02154.

308. FAMILIES OF PSYCHOTIC CHILDREN (1956-not reported) (11-L-12)

Jules Henry, Ph.D., Professor of Anthropology-Sociology, Washington University, St. Louis, Mo.

Pathways to Madness, Jules Henry. New York: Random House, 1968; in Culture Against Man, Jules Henry. New York: Random House, 1963; in La Psychiatrie de L'enfant 4:1.

309. GROUP PSYCHOTHERAPY OF PRE-SCHOOL PSYCHOTIC CHIL-DREN AND COLLATERAL GROUP THERAPY OF THEIR PARENTS (1963-not reported) (18-L-38)

Rex W. Speers, M.D., Western Psychiatric Institute, 3811 O'Hara St., Pittsburgh, Pa. 15213; Cornelius Lansing, M.D., Dartmouth Medical School, Hanover, N.H.; and Robert Hughes, Ph.D., Minnehaha Guidance Center, 2000 Summit Ave., P.O. Box 189, Sioux Falls, S.D. 57105.

Exceptional Children 31:8, April 1965; Group Therapy in Childhood Psychosis, Rex W. Speers and Cornelius Lansing. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1965; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 34:4:659-666, July 1964.

310. DISCRIMINATION AND SCHEDULES OF REINFORCEMENT (Reported 1960) (12-L-1)

Edward J. Green, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology, Dartmouth College, Hanover, N.H.

311. MOTION PICTURE STUDY OF PSYCHOTIC CHILDREN IN RESI-DENTIAL TREATMENT (1958-not reported) (14-L-23)

Wilson C. Rippy, Jr., M.D., Psychiatrist, 402 Bayside Bldg., Tampa, Fla. 33609.

312. AVOIDING INSTITUTIONALIZATION OF PSYCHOTIC CHILDREN (1963-1965) (18-L-32)

Richard M. Silberstein, M.D., Director, and Wallace Mandell, Ph.D., Director of Research, Staten Island Mental Health Society, Inc., 657 Castleton Ave., Staten Island, N.Y. 10301.



313. THE UNMASKING OF MENTAL DEFICIENCY FOLLOWING THERAPY OF CHILDREN WITH PSYCHOSIS (1964-1966) (19-HD-1)

Donald S. Gair, M.D., Instructor in Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School; Shirley M. Wiesenfeld, M.S., Director of Social Service, and Aydin Cankardas Wysocki, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Child Psychiatry Unit, Massachusetts Mental Health Center, 74 Fenwood Rd., Boston 02115; Charles Hersch, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist and Assistant Director, Cambridge Guidance Center, 45½ Auburn St., Cambridge, Mass. 02138.

314. PLAY PATTERNS OF PSYCHOTIC CHILDREN (1956-not reported) (5-M-1)

I. Hyman Weiland, M.D., Director, San Fernando Valley Child Guidance Clinic, 7335 Van Nuys Blvd., Van Nuys, Calif. 91405; Janice Schulman, M.S.W., Research Associate, and Ruth Dross, M.S.W., Coordinator, Children's Unit, Eastern Pennsylvania Psychiatric Institute, Philadelphia, Pa. 19122.

315. THE NATURE OF PSYCHOTIC PLAY (1957-not reported) (9-L-5)

Rudolf Ekstein, Ph.D., Coordinator of Training and Research, and Seymour W. Friedman, M.D., Director of Clinical Services, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90035.

The Children of Time and Space, of Action and Impulse, Rudolf Ekstein. New York: Appleton-Century-Crofts, 1966; in The Psychoanalytic Study of the Child 20:441-480. New York: International Universities Press, 1965; in Dynamic Psychopathology of Childhood, Lucie Jessner and Eleanor Pavenstedt (Eds.). New York: Grune and Stratton, 1959; others.

316. SPEECH SOUND STATUS OF NON-VERBAL PSYCHOTIC CHIL-DREN (Reported 1959) (11-L-15)

J. Tarlton Morrow, Jr., M.D., Psychiatrist, The Menninger Foundation, Topeka, Kan. 66601; and Christy C. Shervanian, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Chicago Teacher College North, Chicago, Ill.



Schizophrenia - Autism

317. PRE-SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (1955-not reported) (5-M-5) Irving Kaufman, M.D., Psychiatrist, 147 Highland Ave., Newtonville, Mass. 02160.

American Journal of Psychiatry 116:920-924, April 1960.

318. STUDY OF PRE-SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (1960-1965) (15-L-9)
David F. Ricks, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Teachers
College, Columbia University, New York, N.Y. 10027, and Director,
Schizophrenia Research Project, Judge Baker Guidance Center, 295
Longwood Ave., Boston, Mass. 02115.

List of publications available from Dr. Ricks.

319. PREDICTION OF DEVELOPMENT IN CHILDHOOD SCHIZO-PHRENIA (1957-not reported) (6-M-1)

Lauretta Bender, M.D., Director of Psychiatric Research, Children's Unit, Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village, N.Y. 11427. See No. 86.

320. CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (1939-not reported) (6-M-2)

E. Rucker Clardy, M.D., Supervising Psychiatrist in Charge of Children's Group, and Dina Soble, M.D., Supervising Psychiatrist Associate, Children's Group, Rockland State Hospital, Orangeburg, N.Y. 10962.

Psychiatric Quarterly 29:272-280, 1955, 28:616-623, 1954, and 25:81-90, 1951.

321. INVESTIGATIONS OF CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (1954-not reported) (8-L-1)

William Goldfarb, M.D., Ph.D., Director, Henry Ittleson Center for Child Research, 5050 Iselin Ave., Bronx, N.Y. 10471.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 31:4:738-747, October 1961 and 29:481-486, 1959; Childhood Schizophrenia, William Goldfarb and Marilyn M. Dorsen. New York: Basic Books, 1956.



322. CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (1955-1965) (9-L-3)

Bruno Bettelheim, Ph.D., Stella M. Rowley Professor of Education, Professor of Psychology and Psychiatry, and Director, Sonia Shankman Orthogenic School, University of Chicago, Chicago, Ill. 60637.

The Empty Fortress, Bruno Bettelheim. New York: The Fress Press, 1967.

323. CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (Reported 1958) (9-L-1)

Ralph D. Rabinovitch, M.D., Director, Sara Dubo, M.D., Associate Director, and Charles R. Shaw, M.D., Research Psychiatrist, Hawthorn Center, 18471 Haggerty Rd., Northville, Mich. 48167.

324. CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA, PSYCHOSIS, AUTISM (1958-not reported) (10-X-14)

George L. Perkins, M.D., Psychiatrist, 546 Green Bay, Highland Park, Ill. 60635.

325. RESEARCH CENTER FOR EARLY CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (1961-1968) (14-L-15)

Marian K. DeMyer, M.D., Instructor, John I. Nurnberger, M.D., Chairman and Professor, James E. Simmons, M.D., Associate Professor, Don. W. Churchill, M.D., Assistant Director, and Gerald D. Alpern, Ph.D., Department of Psychiatry; Arthur L. Drew, M.D., Associate Professor, and William E. DeMyer, M.D., Assistant Professor, Department of Neurology, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, Ind.

Annotated Bibliography on Childhood Schizophrenia 1955-1964, J. R. Tilton, Marian K. DeMyer, and L. H. Loew. New York: Grune and Stratton, 1966; Journal of Clinical Psychology21:3:251-253, July 1965; in Case Studies in Behavior Modification, L. Ullman and L. Krasner (Eds.). New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1965.

326. PSYCHO-EDUCATIONAL INVENTORY OF SCHIZOPHRENIC CHIL-DREN (1961-not reported) (14-L-11)

Carl Finichel, Ed.D., Director, and Alida Sherman, M.A., Research Investigator, League School and Research Center, 196 New York Ave., Brooklyn 11216; Sol Nichtern, M.D., Psychiatrist, Hillside Hospital, Glen Oaks; and Zelda Klapper, Ph.D., Research Assistant and Professor of Pediatrics, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Yeshiva University, Bronx, N.Y. 10461.



327. STUDY OF CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA USING PIAGET AND PSYCHOANALYTIC THEORIES (1962-1964) (16-L-10)

Gabrielle Clerk, Ph.D., Associate Professor, and Germain Lavoie, Ph.D. Candidate, Department of Psychology, University of Montreal, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

328. EXPERIMENTAL RESEARCH IN INTERPL. ONAL R' ATIONS: II. A THEORETICAL AND METHODOLOGICAL BASIS FOR STUDY OF CHILDHOOD PSYCHOSES (1962-1964) (16-L-11)

Michael Nesbitt, Ph.D., Southwest Regional Laboratory, 11300 La Cienega Blvd., Inglewood, Calif.

A limited supply of two reports is available from Dr. Nesbitt; additional reports in preparation.

329. EXPERIMENTAL STUDIES OF CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (Not reported-1965) (18-L-24)

O. Ivar Lovaas, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

Science 151:705-707, 1966; Journal of Experimental Child Psychology 2:67-84, 1965; Journal of Experimental Studies in Personality 1:99-109, 1965; others.

330. A LONGITUDINAL STUDY OF ADULT SCHIZOPHRENIA (1960-1967) (19-IP-1)

David F. Ricks, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Teachers College, Columbia University, New York, N.Y. 10027, and Director, Schizophrenia Research Project, Judge Baker Guidance Center, 295 Longwood Ave., Boston, Mass. 02115.

List of publications available from Dr. Ricks.

331. ETIOLOGY OF CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (1950-not reported) (Bull. 3, 1-M-1)

Maier I. Tuchler, M.D., Psychiatrist, 4426 N. 36th St., Phoenix, Ariz. 85018.

332. SOCIAL FACTORS IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF SCHIZOPHRENIA (1952-1956) (4-M-1)

Melvin L. Kohn, Ph.D., Chief, Laboratory of Socio-environmental Studies, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203; and John A. Clausen, Ph.D., Professor, Institute of Human Development, University of California, Berkeley, Calif. 94720.



In The Etiology of Schizophrenia, Don D. Jackson (Ed.). New York: Basic Books, 1960; in Epidemiology of Mental Disorder, Benjamin Pasamanick (Ed.). Washington: American Association for the Advancement of Science, No. 60, 1959; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 26:297-313, April 1965; others.

- 333. ETIOLOGY OF SCHIZOPHRENIA (1956-not reported) (5-M-8)
 Gregory Bateson, M.A., Ethnologist, Veterans Administration Hospital, Palo Alto, Calif. 94304.
- 334. ETIOLOGICAL FACTORS IN CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (Reported 1956) (5-M-7)

William A. Hawke, M.D., Chief, Department of Psychiatry, Hospital for S⁷; k Children, Toronto, Ontario, Canada.

335. ETIOLOGY OF CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (1947-not reported) (9-I.-2)

Stanislaus A. Szurek, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, University of California Medical School, and Director, Children's Service, Langley Porter Neuropsychiatric Institute, San Francisco, Calif. 94122; Maleta J. Boatman, M.D., Assistant Director, Children's Service, and Irving N. Berlin, M.D., Head, Division of Child Psychiatry, University of Washington School of Medicine, Seattle, Wash. 98105.

In Learning and Its Disorders: Clinical Approaches to Problems of Childhood, Irving N. Berlin and Stanislaus A. Szurek (Eds.), Langley Porter Child Psychiatry Series Vol. 1. Palo Alto: Science and Behavior Books, 1966; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 32:5:808-817, October 1962; in The Etiology of Schizophrenia, Don D. Jackson (Ed.). New York: Basic Books, 1960; others.

336. A STUDY OF THE PARENTS OF SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (1954-not reported) (Bull. 3, 1-M-3)

Don D. Jackson, M.D. (deceased), Director, Mental Research Institute, and Associate Clinical Professor of Psychiatry, Stanford University School of Medicine, Palo Alto, Calif. 94305.

Comprehensive Psychiatry 7:5:338-344, 1966; California Medicine 103:239-242, October 1965; Family Process 4:1:1-20, March 1965; others.

337. FURTHER STUDIES OF PARENTS OF SCHIZOPHRENIC CHIL-DREN (1956-1959) (10-L-3)

> Virginia Patterson, M.A., Clinical Psychologist, Langley Porter Neuropsychiatric Institute, San Francisco 94122; Jack Block, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, and Jeanne H. Block, Ph.D., Research

Psychologist, Institute of Human Development, University of California, Berkeley 94720; Don D. Jackson, M.D. (deceased), Director, Mental Research Institute, and Associate Clinical Professor of Psychiatry, Stanford University School of Medicine, Palo Alto, Calif. 94305.

Data available from Miss Patterson.

338. PATTERNS OF FAMILY INTERACTION OF SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN IN RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT (1955-1956) (4-M-2) Marjorie L. Behrens, M.A., Family Institute, New York 10000; and William Goldfarb, M.D., Ph.D., Director, Henry Ittleson Center for Child Research, 5050 Iselin Ave., Bronx, N.Y. 10471. American Journal of Psychiatry 118:10, 1962; Mental Retardation 39, 1962; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 31:738-747, October 1961.

339. FAMILY RESEARCH PROJECT (1954-not reported) (6-M-5) Murray Bowen, M.D., (formerly) Chief, Family Study Section, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

Nursing Outlook 7, March 1959; in Schizophrenia, Auerbach (Ed.). New York: Ronald Press, 1959.

340. INVESTIGATIONS IN THE DYNAMIC PSYCHOPATHOLOGY OF SCHIZOPHRENIC REACTIONS. I. THE INTERPERSONAL FAMILY **ENVIRONMENT (1953-1965) (6-M-3)**

Theodore Lidz, M.D., Professor and Chairman, and Stephen Fleck, M.D., Associate Professor, Department of Psychiatry, Yale University School of Medicine, New Haven, Conn. 06520; Dorothy S. Carlson, Ph.D., Child Research Branch, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203; Alice R. Cornelison, M.S.S. (deceased), Senior Psychiatric Social Worker, Berkshire Mental Health Center, Pittsfield, Mass. 01201.

Schizophrenia and the Family, Theodore Lidz, Stephen Fleck, and Alice R. Cornelison. New York: International Universities Press, 1966.

341. STUDY OF SCHIZOPHRENIC PATTERNS IN CHILDREN AND RELATION TO FAMILIAL ENVIRONMENTS (1947-1959) (7-L-5) Samuel J. Beck, Ph.D., Associate, Michael Reese Hospital, and

Departments of Psychology and Psychiatry, University of Chicago,

Chicago, Ill. 60637.

Archives of General Psychiatry, May 1959.

342. PARENT-CHILD INTERACTIONS IN SCHIZOPHRENIA (Reported 1958) (8-U-5)

Yi Chi, ang Lu, Ph.D., Research Sociologist, Manteno State Hospital, Manteno, Ill. 60950.

Archives of General Psychiatry 6:219-234, March 1962; Psychiatry 24:133-142, May 1961.

343. SCHIZOPHRENIC PATIENTS DESERTED IN INFANCY (1957-1958) (9-Y-5)

Sheppard G. Kellam, M.D., Co-Director, Woodlawn Mental Health Center, 841 E. 63rd St., Chicago 60637, and Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, University of Illinois College of Medicine, P.O. Box 6998, Chicago, Ill. 60680; and Nathaniel London, M.D., Consultant, Department of Psychiatry, Yale University School of Medicine, New Haven, Conn. 06520.

344. FAMILY INTERACTION WITH SCHIZOPHRENICS (1958-1961) (12-L-11)

Frances E. Cheek, Ph.D., Chief, Experimental Sociology, Bureau of Research in Neurclogy and Psychiatry, Box 1000, Princeton, N.J. 08540.

- 345. THE EMBROILED FAMILY: AN ETIOLOGICAL STUDY OF SCHIZ-OPHRENIA DEVELOPMENT IN A FAMILY TYPE OF DESCRIBED RELATIONSHIPS AND QUALITIES (Not reported-1965) (19-LJ-4) Carol F. Hoover, M.S.S.W., Social Service Department, Clinical Research Center, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.
- 346. GROWTH AND FAMILY PATTERNS IN CHILDHOOD SCHIZO-PHRENIA (1961-1969) (20-IP-3)

William Goldfarb. M.D., Ph.D., Director, Henry Ittleson Center for Child Research, 5050 Iselin Ave., Bronx, N. Y. 10471.

List of publications available from Dr. Goldfarb.

347. RELATIONAL BEHAVIOR OF MOTHERS AND THEIR SCHIZO-PHRENIC CHILDREN (1962-1969) (20-IP-2)

David M. Levy, M.D., Research Consultant, William Goldfarb, M.D., Pt.D., Director, and Donald Meyers, M.D., Research Associate, Henry Ittleson Center for Child Research, 5050 Iselin Ave., Bronx, N.Y. 10471.

Papers read at New York Academy of Sciences Meeting, 1963, and American Orthopsychiatric Association Meeting, 1962.



348. EXPERIMENTAL STUDY OF FAMILIES WITH SCHIZOPHRENICS (1963-1966) (20-IP-5)

Elliot G. Mishler, Ph.D., Director of Psychological Research, Massachusetts Mental Health Center, and Clinical Associate in Psychology, and Nancy E. Waxler, Ph.D., Research Associate in Psychology, Department of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115.

349. GENETIC ASPECTS OF PRE-ADOLESCENT SCHIZOPHRENIA (1952-1957) (Bull. 3, 1-M-2)

Franz J. Kallmann, M.D. (deceased), Principal Research Scientist, New York State Psychiatric Institute, Columbia-Presbyterian Medical Center, New York, and Bernard Roth, Ph.D., Psychologist, private practice, 53 Merry La., Jeriche, N.Y. 11753.

American Journal of Psychiatry 112:599, 1956.

350. SCHIZOPHRENIC ILLNESS IN A SET OF IDENTICAL QUADRUP-LETS (Reported 1957) (6-M-4)

David Rosenthal, Ph.D., Laboratory of Psychology, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

The Genain Quadruplets, David Rosenthal (Ed.). New York: Basic Books, 1963.

351. IDENTIFICATION OF CHROMOSOMAL ABNORMALITIES IN CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (1960-1962) (14-L-16)

Jan A. Böök, M.D., Ph.D., Director, Institute for Medical Genetics, Uppsala, Sweden; and Sol Nichtern, M.D., Psychiatrist, Hillside Hospital, Glen Oaks, N.Y.

Project discontinued. Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica, 1964.

352. HEREDITY AND ENVIRONMENT IN SCHIZOPHRENIA (1962-not reported) (14-L-13)

William Pollin, M.D., Chief, James R. Stabenau, M.D., Research Psychiatrist, and Axel Hoffer, M.D., Clinical Associate, Section on Twin and Sibling Studies, Adult Psychiatry Branch, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 35:3, April 1966; Psychiatry 28:45-59, 60-78, February 1965.



353. RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN BEHAVIORAL ADJUSTMENT AND EMOTIONAL AROUSAL PATTERNS IN DISTURBED CHILDREN (1956-1957) (4-M-9)

William H. Tracy, Fh.D., Executive Director, Chester County Mental Health Center, West Chester, Pa. 19380; Curtis Marshall, M.D., 601 N. Broadway, Baltimore, Md. 21205; James A. Flaherty, M.D., Psychiatrist, 1303 Delaware Ave., Wilmington 19806; and Hilda A. Davis, Ph.D., Administrative Assistant to the Superintendent, Governor Bacon Health Center, Delaware City, Del. 19706.

Information may be available from Dr. Davis.

354. DEVELOPMENT OF THE SENSE OF REALITY IN SCHIZO-PHRENIC CHILDREN—A CONTRIBUTION TO THE STUDY OF THE STRUCTURAL ASPECTS OF SCHIZOPHRENIA (1954-not reported) (5-M-10)

Austin M. Des Lauriers, Ph.D., Head, and Vita Krall, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, Department of Psychology, Michael Reese Hospital, Chicago, Ill. 60616; Joseph Noshpitz, M.D., Child Psychiatrist, Topeka State Hospital, Topeka, Kan.; and Rudolph Ekstein, Ph.D., Coordinator of Training and Research, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90035.

The Experience of Reality in Childhood Schizophrenia, Austin M. Des Lauriers. New York: International Universities Press, 1962.

355. EGOCENTRIC LOCALIZATION IN SCHIZOPHRENIC BOYS (1957) (7-L-6)

Louis P. Carini, Ph.D., Social Science Faculty, Bennington College, Bennington 05201; Patricia F. Carini, M.A., The Prospect School, N. Bennington, Vt. 05257; and Marion A. Fisher, B.A., Laboratory Assistant (Psychology), Rockland State Hospital, Orangeburg, N.Y. 10962.

Abstract in American Psychologist 13:333, 1958; copy available from Dr. Carini.

356. CHARACTERISTICS OF SCHIZOPHRENIC AND NORMAL ADO-LESCENTS AS MEASURED BY A SENTENCE COMPLETION TECH-NIQUE (1957-1958) (7-J-6)

Lucy G. Zaccaria, Ph.D., Supervisor of Test Research and Services, and Associate Professor, Student Counseling Service, University of Illinois, Chicago Navy Pier, Chicago, Ill. 60680; Leonard H. Cobrinik, Ph.D., Senior Research Psychologist, Children's Unit, Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village 11427; and Lily Popper, M.S., Senior Clinical Psychologist, Manhattan State Hospital, New York, N.Y.



357. TESTS FOR BODY AWARENESS IN SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (1962-1963) (15-L-13)

Leonard H. Cobrinik, Ph.D., Senior Research Psychologist, Children's Unit, Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village, N.Y. 11427.

358. THE ROLE OF CONFLICT OVER BODY CONTACT IN BORDER-LINE SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (1959-1965) (12-L-12)

Povl W. Toussieng, M.D., Associate Professor of Child Psychiatry, University of Oklahoma Medical Center, Oklahoma City, Okla. 73104; and Howard Shevrin, Ph.D., Staff Psychologist, The Menninger Foundation, Topeka, Kan.

In The Psychoanalytic Study of the Child 20:310-339. New York: International Universities Press, 1965; Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry 1:4:564-590, October 1962.

- 359. CATATONIC REACTION IN ADOLESCENCE (1960-1962) (13-L-3) Joseph D. Teicher, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, and Leonard Kurland, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry, University of Southern California School of Medicine, Los Angeles, Calif. 90033.
- 360. CHANGES IN EGO FUNCTIONING OF SCHIZOPHRENIC CHIL-DREN (1961-1963) (15-L-12)

Martin L. Nass, Ph.D., Associate Professor, and Samuel Goldberg, Ph.D., Professor of Education, and Director, Educational Clinic, Brooklyn College, City University of New York, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11210.

Mimeographed report available from Dr. Nass.

361. BEHAVIOR AND COMMUNICATION IN CHILDHOOD SCHIZO-PHRENIA (1962-1967) (16-L-12)

Itamar Yahalom, Director, and Jerry S. Kreiman, M.S.W., Assistant Director, Mary Lawrence Day Treatment Center, Jewish Children's Bureau, 4810 S. Ellis Ave., Chicago 60615; Annette Klein, M.S.W., 5550 Dorchester Ave., Chicago, Ill.

See No. 525. Challenge and Response, Itamar Yahalom and Jerry S. Kreiman. Chicago: Jewish Children's Bureau, 1 S. Franklin St., 1965.

362. COPING BEHAVIOR IN SCHIZOPHRENIA AND RELATED CONDITIONS (1964-1969) (20-IP-4)

Eliot H. Rodnick, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, and Michael J. Goldstein, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.



363. SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN GROWN UP—A RORSCHACH STUDY (Not reported-1968) (Bull. 3, 1-M-5)

Zygmunt A. Piotrowski, Ph.D., Professor of Psychiatry (Psychology), Jefferson Medical College, Philadelphia, Pa. 19107.

In Approaches to Psychopathology, James D. Page (Ed.). New York: Columbia University Press, 1966; Perceptanalysis: A Fundamentally Reworked, Expanded and Systematized Rorschach Method (2nd print). Philadelphia: Ex libris, 1965; The Hand Test, B. Bricklin, Zygmunt A. Piotrowski, and E. E. Wagner. Springfield, Ill.: Charles C. Thomas, 1962.

364. MATURATION OF SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (1955-1957) (Bull. 3, 1-M-4)

Lauretta Bender, M.D., Director of Psychiatric Research, Children's Unit, Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village, 11427; and Sol Nichtern, M.D., Psychiatrist, Hillside Hospital, Glen Oaks, N.Y. See No. 86.

365. CLINICAL, PSYCHOLOGICAL, AND FOLLOW-UP STUDIES ON SELECTED GROUPS OF PROBLEM CHILDREN (Reported 1957) (7-L-8)

Lauretta Bender, M.D., Director of Psychiatric Research, Children's Unit, Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village, N.Y. 11427.

See No. 86.

366. USE OF THE COLUMBIA MENTAL MATURITY SCALE WITH SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (1957-1958) (7-G-3)

Lucy G. Zaccaria, Ph.D., Supervisor of Test Research and Services, and Associate Professor, Student Counseling Service, University of Illinois, Chicago Navy Pier, Chicago, Ill. 60680; Leonard H. Cobrinik, Ph.D., Senior Research Psychologist, Children's Unit, Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village 11427; and Lily Popper, M.S., Senior Clinical Psychologist, Manhattan State Hospital, New York, N.Y.

367. RELATION BETWEEN COMMUNICATIVE DEFECT AND SCHIZO-PHRENIA (Reported 1956) (5-M-11)

Joost A. M. Meerloo, M.D., Ph.D., Psychiatrist, 300 Central Park W., New York, N.Y. 10024.

American Journal of Psychotherapy 10:471-480, July 1956; Communication and Conversation. New York: International Universities Press, 1952.

368. LANGUAGE DEVELOPMENT IN CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (1959-1960) (10-L-1)

I. Hyman Weiland, M.D., Director, San Fernando Valley Child Guidance Clinic, 7335 Van Nuys Blvd., Van Nuys, Calif. 91405; and Ira M. Steisel, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, St. Christopher's Hospital for Children, and Associate Professor, Department of Psychiatry, Temple University School of Medicine, Philadelphia, Pa. 19133.

369. CHILDHOOD INTELLIGENCE OF ADULT SCHIZOPHRENICS (1961-1967) (15-L-11)

Ellen A. Lane, Ph.D., Research Fellow, and George W. Albee, Ph.D., Professor and Chairman, Department of Psychology, Western Reserve University, Cleveland, Ohio 44106.

Journal of Consulting Psychology, in press, 1967; Journal of Psychology 64:227-231, 1966; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 35:4:747-753, 1965; others.

370. THE DEVELOPMENT OF INTELLIGENCE IN SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN AND A CONTROL GROUP OF NORMAL TODDLERS (1958-1964) (15-L-10)

Margaret S. Mahler, M.D., Director of Research, and Manuel Furer, M.D., Medical Director, Masters Children's Center, 75 Horatio St., New York 10014; Fred Pine, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Psychology Laboratory, State University of New York, Downstate Medical Center, Brooklyn, N.Y.

Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry 4:4, October 1965; Drives, Affects, Behavior 2:161-169, 1965; in The Psychoanalytic Study of the Child 18:325-342. New York: International Universities Press, 1963.

371. INTELLECTUAL DEFICIT IN SCHIZOPHRENIA (Reported 1962) (16-L-9)

Jeanette Reuter, Ph.D., Psychologist, 101 Manor Dr., Hudson 44236; George W. Albee, Ph.D., Professor and Chairman, and Ellen A. Lane, Ph.D., Research Fellow, Department of Psychology, Western Reserve University, Cleveland, Ohio 44106.

Presented at American Psychological Association Meeting, 1962; Ph.D. dissertation on file at Western Reserve University Library.

372. A STUDY OF AUTONOMIC BALANCE, EGO STRENGTH, AND RECOVERY FROM STRESS IN CHILDREN (1959-1961) (10-L-2)

David J. Sands, Ph.D., Medical Scientist, Children's Unit, Eastern Pennsylvania Psychiatric Institute, Philadelphia, Pa. 19129.

Study discontinued.



373. AUTONOMIC RESPONSES IN CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENICS (1958-1960) (12-L-13)

I. Hyman Weiland, M.D., Director, San Fernando Valley Child Guidance Clinic, 7335 Van Nuys Blvd., Van Nuys, Calif. 91405; and Kirby J. Smith, M.A., Research Fellow, Children's Unit, Eastern Pennsylvania Psychiatric Institute, Philadelphia, Pa. 19129.

374. DEVELOPMENT OF PERFORMANCES IN SCHIZOPHRENIC CHIL-DREN IN AN AUTOMATICALLY CONTROLLED ENVIRONMENT (1958-not reported) (14-L-19)

C. B. Ferster, Ph.D., Department of Psychology, Georgetown University, Washington, D.C.; and Marian K. DeMyer, M.D., Instructor, Department of Psychiatry, University of Indiana Medical School, Indianapolis, Ind.

In Case Studies in Behavior Modification, L. Ullman and L. Krasner (Eds.). New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1965; Journal of Child Psychiatry 1:3:443-461, July 1963; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 32:89-98, January 1962; others.

375. URINARY METABOLITES IN SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (1956-not reported) (8-L-2)

Horace C. Thuline, M.D., Director of Laboratories, Rainier School, Buckley, Wash.

376. RESEARCH AND TREATMENT FOR SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (1964-1968) (19-IP-2)

John H. Waterman, M.D., Director, and Margie R. Lee, M.A., Consultant, Mental Health Clinic, Multnomah County Division of Public Health, 12240 NE Glisan St., Portland, Ore. 97230.

377. PILOT STUDY ON THE CLINICAL APPLICATION OF NEURO-TROPIC DRUGS TO SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (1956-not reported) (Bull. 3, 1-M-6)

Lauretta Bender, M.D., Director of Psychiatric Research, Children's Unit, Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village 11427; and Sol Nichtern, M.D., Psychiatrist, Hillside Hospital, Glen Oaks, N.Y. See No. 86.

378. EFFECTS OF PSYCHOPHARMACOLOGICAL AGENTS IN CHIL-DREN (Reported (1960) (12-L-14)

Alfred M. Freedman, M.D., Chairman, and Martin Deutsch, Ph.D., Professor, Department of Psychiatry, and Director, Institute for Developmental Studie., New York Medical College, Flower and Fifth Avenue Hospitals, New York, N.Y. 10029.



379. PSYCHOLOGICAL ASPECTS OF DRUG PROGRAMS FOR SCHIZO-PHRENIC CHILDREN (1960-not reported) (14-L-27)

Sol Nichtern, M.D., Psychiatrist, Hillside Hospital, Glen Oaks, N.Y.

Study discontinued. In *Child Psychiatry and the General Practitioner*. Springfield, Ill.: Charles C. Thomas, 1962.

380. A PROGRAM FOR THE OUT-PATIENT EVALUATION OF PSYCHO-PHARMACOLOGICAL AGENTS IN CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (1965-1971) (20-IP-1)

David M. Engelhardt, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, and Director, Psychopharmacology Treatment and Research Unit, State University of New York, Downstate Medical Center, 606 Winthrop St., Brooklyn, N.Y. 11203.

Publication planned; pre-publication data available from Dr. Engelhardt.

381. FAMILY THERAPY IN SCHIZOPHRENIA (1959-1962) (11-L-20)
Gregory Bateson, M.A., Ethnologist, Veterans Administration Hospital; and John H. Weakland, Research Associate, Palo Alto Medical Research Foundation, Palo Alto, Calif. 94304.

382. INTENSIVE PSYCHOTHERAPY OF CHILD AND PARENTS IN THE TREATMENT OF CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (1961-1962) (15-L-23)

Irving N. Berlin, M.D., Head, Division of Child Psychiatry, University of Washington School of Medicine, Seattle, Wash. 98105; Stanislaus A. Szurek, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, University of California Medical School, and Director, Children's Service; R. W. Brunstetter, M.D., and R. H. Herrick, M.D., Langley Porter Neuropsychiatric Institute, San Francisco, Calif. 94122.

Treatment Efforts in Childhood Schizophrenia, Irving N. Berlin and Stanislaus A. Szurek (Eds.), Langley Porter Child Psychiatry Series, Vol. 6, Fall 1968.

383. BRIEF, INTENSIVE RESIDENTIAL THERAPY FOR FAMILIES (1964-1965) (19-LJ-2)

Leanore Mesches, M.A., and Benjamin G. Lewis, Ph.D., Consulting Psychologists, Clear Water Ranch Children's House, Inc., 604 College Ave., Santa Rosa, Calif. 95404.



384. DISTANCING DEVICES IN CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA AND ALLIED CONDITIONS: QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE ASPECTS OF "DISTANCING" IN THE PSYCHOTHERAPEUTIC PROCESS (1960-not reported) (14-L-12)

Rudolf Ekstein, Ph.D., Coordinator of Training and Research, and Mortimer M. Meyer, Ph.D., Director of Psychological Services, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90035.

Psychological Reports 9:145-146, 1961.

385. A PILOT DAY NURSERY SCHOOL FOR SCHIZOPHRENIC CHIL-DREN (Reported 1958) (7-X-8)

Alfred M. Freedman, M.D., Chairman, Department of Psychiatry, New York Medical College, Flower and Fifth Avenue Hospitals, New York 10029; Carl Fenichel, Ed.D., Director, and Edith Levitt, Director, Nursery School, League School and Research Center, 196 New York Ave., Brooklyn 11216; Zelda Klapper, Ph.D., Research Assistant and Professor of Pediatrics, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Yeshiva University, Bronx 10461; and Ben Lichtenberg, M.S., Supervisor of Psychotherapy, Washington Square Consultation Center, New York, N.Y.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 30:120-143, January 1960.

386. A METHOD TO RECORD AND EVALUATE ACTIVITY INVOLVE-MENT OF ADOLESCENT SCHIZOPHRENICS IN RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT CENTER (1955-1957) (8-L-3)

Erwin Friedman, Ph.D., Director, Jewish Foundation for Retarded Children, Inc., 6200 Second St., N.W., Washington, D.C. 20011; and Paul Lambert, M.S.W., Program Director, Hawthorne Cedar Knoils School, Hawthorne, N.Y.

Results reported at American Psychological Association Meeting, 1957. Information available from Dr. Friedman.

387. USE OF E.C.T. WITH PSYCHOTIC, MENTALLY RETARDED CHIL-DREN (1958) (10-S-26)

Howard V. Bair, M.D., Superintendent and Medical Director, J. Fair, M.D., (formerly) Clinical Director, Benjamin Goldberg, M.D., (formerly) Acting Clinical Director, and Henry Leland, Ph.D., Coordinator of Professional Training, Education, and Demonstration, Parsons State Hospital and Training Center, Parsons, Kan. 67357.

Study discontinued; to be published locally.

388. EDUCATIONAL REHABILITATION OF CHILDHOOD SCHIZO-PHRENICS (1962-not reported) (16-L-13)

Sol Nichtern, M.D., Psychiatrist, Hillside Hospital, Glen Oaks, N.Y. *Teaching the Troubled Child*, George T. Donahue and Sol Nichtern. New York: Free Press of Glencoe, Inc., 1965; *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 1965; *Current Psychiatric Therapies*. New York: Grune and Stratton, 1965.

389. AUTISM IN CHILDHOOD (1957-not reported) (5-M-4)
George Frankl, M.D., Psychiatrist, 923 Arbor Rd., Winston-Salem,
N.C. 27104.

390. SERIAL OBSERVATIONS OF A GROUP OF AUTISTIC CHILDREN THROUGH SOUND MOTION PICTURE TECHNIQUES (1956-1957) (5-M-2)

Rocco L. Motto, M.D., Director, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd; and Ralph Freud, Professor, Department of Theater Arts, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90035. Unpublished; no material available.

391. CLINICAL STUDY OF INFANTILE AUTISM (1957-not reported) (7-L-2)

Herman Yannet, M.D., Medical Director, Southbury Training School, Southbury, and Associate Clinical Professor of Pediatrics, Yale University Medical School, New Haven, Conn. 06520.

Journal of Pediatrics 58:315, 1961 and 57:560-567, 1960.

392. A STATISTICAL STUDY OF AUTISTIC PATIENTS IN A TREAT-MENT FACILITY FOR CHILDREN (Reported 1958) (8-L-4)

Stanislaus A. Szurek, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, University of California Medical School, and Director, and Dorothy Bomberg, M.A., Research Consultant, Children's Service, Langley Porter Neuropsychiatric Institute, San Francisco, Calif. 94122.

Manuscript in preparation, 1967.

393. A FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF INFANTILE AUTISM (Reported 1960) (12-L-10)

Seymour L. Lustman, M.D., Ph.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Sally Ann Provence, M.D., Assistant Professor of Pediatrics, and staff, Child Study Center, Yale University College of Medicine, New Haven, Conn. 06510.

In The Theory and Practice of Psychiatry, F. C. Redlich and Daniel X. Freedman (Eds.). New York: Basic Books, 1966; paper read at American Pediatric Society Annual Meeting, May 1965; Journal of the American Psychoanalytic Association 12:135-150, 1964.

394. INCIDENCE OF SYMPTOMS OF INFANTILE AUTISM IN THE HISTORIES OF SUBSEQUENTLY HOSPITALIZED PSYCHIATRIC PATIENTS (1960-1961) (13-L-4)

Alexander Tolor, Ph.D., Director, Institute for Human Development, and Associate Professor, Fairfield University, Fairfield 06430; and William Rafferty, M.S.W., Director, Social Service Department, Fairfield Hills Hospital, Newtown, Conn.

Diseases of the Nervous System 24:423-429, 1963.

395: AN INSTRUMENT TO EVALUATE AUTISTIC CHILDREN (1961-not reported) (19-IG-1)

Charles Wenar, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Bertram A. Ruttenberg, M.D., Associate, Mitchell L. Dratman, M.D., and Julia Fraknoi, Ph.D., Research Consultant, Department of Psychiatry, University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine, Philadelphia, Pa. 19104.

Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry 5:453-478, 1966.

396. EARLY INFANTILE AUTISM: ETIOLOGY, TREATMENT, PARENTAL INFLUENCES (1965-1972) (20-IG-6)

Austin M. Des Lauriers, Ph.D., Head, Psychology Department, and Carole F. Carlson, Ph.D., Research Associate, Michael Reese Hospital, Chicago, Ill. 60616.

397. MOTIVATIONS IN AUTISTIC AND OTHER PSYCHOTIC CHIL-DREN (1953-1959) (5-M-3)

Ogden R. Lindsley, Ph.D., Professor of Education, and Educational Research Coordinator, Children's Rehabilitation Unit, University of Kansas Medical Center, Kansas City, Kan. 66103.

398. DREAMING SLEEP IN AUTISTIC CHILDREN (1964-not reported) (18-L-20)

Edward M. Ornitz, M.D., and Edward R. Ritvo, M.D., Assistant Professors of Child Psychiatry, Neuropsychiatric Institute, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

American Journal of Psychiatry 122:4:419-424, October 1965; Archives of General Psychiatry 12:77-79, January 1965.

399. OPERANT BEHAVIOR OF AUTISTIC CHILDREN (1965-not reported) (19-IG-2)

Marjorie C. Clos, Ph.D., Psychologist, New Orleans Regional Mental Health Center, 3100 General DeGaulle Dr., New Orleans, La. 70114; and Michael Einbund, B.S., Research Student, Central Hospital, Louisville, Ky. 40223.

400. A PILOT STUDY OF CONTENT ANÂLYSIS AS A METHOD FOR THE EVALUATION OF THERAPY WITH AUTISTIC BLIND AND SEEING CHILDREN (1956-1958) (6-M-14)

Marianne Frostig, Ph.D., Director, Marianne Frostig School, 7257 Melrose Ave., Los Angeles, Calif. 90046.

401. IDENTIFICATION AND TREATMENT OF THE AUTISTIC CHILD (1957-1958) (8-L-5)

C. G. Polan, M.D., Ph.D. (deceased), Neuropsychiatrist, and Betty Spencer, M.A., Clinical Psychologist, 1912 18th St., Huntington, W.Va.

West Virginia Medical Association Journal 55:198-204, 1959.

402. DEVELOPMENT OF NORMAL BEHAVIORAL PROCESSES IN AUTISTIC CHILDREN (Reported 1958) (9-L-6)

C. B. Ferster, Ph.D., Department of Psychology, Georgetown University, Washington, D.C.; and Marian K. DeMyer, M.D., Instructor, Department of Psychiatry, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, Ind.

See No. 374.

403. DEVELOPMENT OF WIDER BEHAVIORAL REPERTORIES IN AUTISTIC CHILDREN BY THE USE OF SOCIAL REINFORCE-MENTS (1959-not reported) (11-L-18)

Marian K. DeMyer, M.D., Instructor, Department of Psychiatry, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, Ind.

American Psychologist, in press, 1967; in The Control of Human Behavior, R. E. Ulrich, T. Stachnik, and J. Mabry (Eds.). Glenview, Ill.: Scott, Foresman, 1966; Psychiatric Spectator 1:5-6, 1965 and 1:5-6, 1964; others.

404. EXPERIMENTAL STUDIES IN AUTISM: ESTABLISHMENT OF SOCIAL REINFORCERS (1963-not reported) (18-L-21)

O. Ivar Lovaas, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, and James Q. Simmons III, M.D., Assistant Professor, and Chief, Children's In-patient Service, Neuropsychiatric Institute, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

Journal of Experimental Child Psychology 4:109-125, 1966.

405. APPLICATION OF REINFORCEMENT PRINCIPLES IN THE TREATMENT OF AUTISTIC CHILDREN (1963-not reported) (18-L-22)

Montrose Wolf, Ph.D., and Todd Risley, Ph.D., Psychologists, University of Kansas, Lawrence, Kan.; Hayden L. Mees, Ph.D., Psychologist, Seattle University, Seattle, Wash.

Two articles in *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, in press, 1967; in *The Control of Human Behavior*, R. E. Ulrich, T. Stachnik, and J. Mabry (Eds.). Glenview, Ill.: Scott, Foresman, 1966; others.

406. COMPARISON OF RESIDENTIAL AND DAY CARE TREATMENT OF AUTISTIC CHILDREN (1959-not reported) (14-L-22)

Marian K. DeMyer, M.D., Instructor, and staff, Department of Psychiatry, University of Indiana School of Medicine, Indianapolis, Ind.

Paper presented at American Orthopsychiatric Association Meeting, 1961.

407. LANGUAGE DEVELOPMENT AND COMPREHENSION IN AUTISTIC CHILDREN (1960-1964) (13-L-5)

Wilbert Pronovost, Ph.D., Director, Division of Communicative Disorders, and Albert T. Murphy, Ph.D., Director, Psychoeducational Clinic, Boston University, Boston, Mass. 02215; M. Phillip Wakstein, Ed. D., Assistant Professor and Head, Speech and Hearing Programs, University of New Hampshire; and D. Joyce Wakstein, M.Ed., Durham, N.H.

Exceptional Children, 19-26, September 1966; The Speech Behavior and Language Comprehension of Autistic Children, Wilbert Pronovost et al. Chatham, Mass.: Parents School for Atypical Children, March 1966; available in many libraries.

408. DEVELOPMENT OF LANGUAGE BEHAVIOR IN AN AUTISTIC CHILD (1965-1966) (20-IG-4)

Robert E. Schell, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology, Michigan State University, East Lansing, Mich. 48823; Joel Stark, Ph.D., and Jane J. Giddan, M.A., Institute for Childhood Aphasia, Stanford University School of Medicine, Palo Alto, Calif. 94305.

Journal of Speech and Hearing Disorders 32:1:51-64, February 1967.

409. DIFFERENTIAL RESPONSE OF CHILDREN WITH AUTISM, OR AUTISM WITH SYMBIOTIC FEATURES, TO GROUP PLAY PSYCHOTHERAPY (1960-not reported) (13-X-10)

Vita Krall, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, Michael Reese Hospital, Chicago, Ill. 60616.

410. GROUP THERAPY WITH AUTISTIC CHILDREN (1962-1965) (16-L-16)

Louise L. Wiener, M.S., 7014 Sayre Dr., Oakland 94611; Hubert S. Coffey, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of California, Berkeley 94704; and Christoph M. Heinicke, Ph.D., Senior Research Psychologist, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90035.

Group Treatment of Autistic Children, Hubert S. Coffey and Louise L. Wiener. New York: Prentice Hall, 1967.

411. EEG PATTERN OF AUTISTIC CHILDREN BEFORE AND AFTER PROMAZINE INJECTION (1960-not reported) (14-L-28)

Marian K. DeMyer, M.D., Instructor, Department of Psychiatry, University of Indiana School of Medicine, Indianapolis, Ind.

American Journal of Psychiatry 120:10:950-958, 1964.

412. MODIFICATION OF BEHAVIORAL CHARACTERISTICS IN AUTISTIC CHILDREN USING LSD AND UML 491 (1963-1964) (18-L-34)

James Q. Simmons III, M.D., Assistant Professor, and Chief, Children's In-patient Service, Stanley J. Leiken, M.D., Neuro-psychiatric Institute, and O. Ivar Lovaas, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

American Journal of Psychiatry 122:1201-1211, 1966.

413. TREATING AUTISTIC CHILDREN THROUGH USE OF ADAPTON AND OTHER APPARATUS (1962-not reported) (15-L-21)

Richard L. Jenkins, M.D., Professor of Child Psychiatry, and Chief, and Suzan Alikadi White, M.D., Research Associate, Child Psychiatry Service, State Psychopathic Hospital, University of Iowa, Iowa City, Iowa 52241.

Unpublished.

414. FREE OPERANT CONTROL OF AUDITORY STIMULATION IN AUTISTIC CHILDREN (1963-1964) (17-L-10)

J. Richard Metz, Ph.D., Associate Research Psychologist, Children's Unit, Camarillo State Hospital, Camarillo, Calif. 93010.

Journal of Abnormal Psychology, in press, 1967.

Related studies

415. NEUROPSYCHIATRIC, PERSONALITY, AND BEHAVIORAL DISTURBANCES IN MENTALLY RETARDED CHILDREN (1957-1958) (8-S-12)

Frederick E. Kratter, M.D., Medical Superintendent, Brockhall Hospital, Langho, Nr. Blackburn, England.

Paper presented at Third Annual North Carolina Conference on Handicapped Children, 1958; available in mimeographed form from Medical Superintendent's Secretary, Bromham Hospital, Nr. Bedford, England.

416. PRE-EVALUATION OF THE DIAGNOSIS OF MENTAL RETARDATION VIA PROJECTIVE DRAWINGS (1959-1960) (11-L-16)

Emery I. Gondor, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, and Associate in Psychiatry, and Harold Michal-Smith, Ph.D., Professor of Psychiatry, and Director, Division of Psychology, Department of Pediatrics, New York Medical College, Flower and Fifth Avenue Hospitals, New York, N.Y. 10029.

The Function of Art and Play Therapy Groups, Emery I. Gondor. New York: Center for Mental Retardation, New York Medical College. Reprints available from New York Medical College.

417. GENERALITY OF EARLY STIMULUS DEPRIVATION AND LATER ADULT BEHAVIOR (Reported 1959) (11-L-6)

Gerald R. Pascal, Ph.D., Research Professor, Department of Psychiatry, University of Mississippi School of Medicine, Jackson, Miss. 38677; and William O. Jenkins, Ph.D., Professor, and Director, Psychology Laboratory, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tenn.

418. DIAGNOSTIC PROBLEMS IN CHILDREN (1960-1963) (14-X-7)

Marion White McPherson, Ph.D., Psychologist, private practice,
2826 Shade Rd., Akron, Ohio 44313.

Perceptual Motor Skills 22:327-330, 1966; Diagnostic Problems in Children, Progress Report No. 4, July 1964, available from Dr. McPherson; Journal of Clinical Psychology 18:410-413, 1962.



419. PSYCHIATRIC ASPECTS OF MENTAL RETARDATION (1964-nct reported) (19-HG-12)

Frank J. Menolascino, M.D., Psychiatrist, Children's Service and Mental Retardation Project, Nebraska Psychiatric Institute, University of Nebraska College of Medicine, Omaha, Neb. 68105.

Journal of Nervous and Mental Diseases 143:55-67, 1966; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 35:852-861, 1965; American Journal of Mental Deficiency 70:2:248-256, September 1965; others.

420. PLAY PATTERNS IN RETARDED AND SCHIZOPHRENIC CHIL-DREN (Reported 1956) (5-G-12)

Earl A. Loomis, Jr., M.D., Chief of Child Psychiatry, Lucile R. Meyer, Research Associate, Telma Reca de Acosta, M.D., Child Psychiatrist, and Myra S. Young, Research Assistant, Department of Psychiatry, St. Luke's Hospital, New York 10025; Paula Elkisch, Ph.D., Psychologist, private practice, 227 Central Park W., New York, N.Y. 10024.

421. BASIC MECHANISMS UNDERLYING PERCEPTION-PERSONALITY RELATIONSHIPS (Reported 1956) (5-J-8)

Seymour Wapner, Ph.D., Chairman, and G. Stanley Hall Professor, Department of Psychology, Clark University, Worcester, Mass. 01610.

Perceptual Development. Worcester, Mass.: Clark University Press, 1957.

422. MANNERISMS IN BLIND AND SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (Reported 1958) (8-T-24)

Bela Mittlemann, M.D., (formerly) Visiting Professor of Psychiatry, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Yeshiva University, Bronx 10461; Ruth L. Munroe, Ph.D., Visiting Professor of Psychology, and Laura Malkenson, B.A., Instructor, Graduate Department of Psychology, City College, New York, N.Y.

423. THE RELATIONSHIP OF READING PATTERNS TO PSYCHO-DIAGNOSTIC CATEGORIES (1956-1959) (8-P-6)

Esther P. Rothman, Ph.D., New York City Board of Education, and Staff Psychologist, Girls Service League, New York 10001; and Pearl H. Berkowitz, Ph.D., Lecturer, Queens College, Flushing 11367, and New York City Board of Education, New York, N.Y.



424. PSYCHOLOGICAL EVALUATION AND COMPARISON OF CHIL-DREN WITH ORGANIC BRAIN DAMAGE, SCHIZOPHRENIA, AND MENTAL RETARDATION (1959-1965) (10-T-12)

Merete Lenstrup, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Child Psychiatric Department, Rigshospitalet, Copenhagen, Denmark; Kathryn E. Dominguez, Ph.D., Director of Psychological Services, and Dr. Jens A. Dalgaard, Children's Unit, Eastern Pennsylvania Psychiatric Institute, Philadelphia, Pa. 19129.

A Comparative Study of Psychotic and Brain-injured Children. Monograph No. 22, Nordisk Psykologi. Copenhagen: Ejnar Munksgaards Forlag, 1968.

- 425. PERCEPTUAL PROCESS IN THE YOUNG NORMAL AND IN SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (1958-1959) (10-D-1)

 Jane Schwertfeger, Ph.D. Candidate, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.
- 426. METAPHOR AND PRIMARY PROCESS (1962-1964) (16-G-2)
 Alvin G. Burstein, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology,
 Neuropsychiatric Institute, University of Illinois, Chicago, Ill.
 60612.
- 427. ENDOGENOUS BIOLOGICAL RHYTHMS IN CHILDREN (1963-1965) (18-L-11)

 John W. Lovett Doust, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, University of Toronto, Toronto 5, Ontario, Canada.
- 428. VIDEO-TAPE OBSERVATIONS OF DISTURBED YOUNG CHIL-DREN (1963-1965) (18-L-8) Mary R. Haworth, Ph.D., Executive Secretary, Mental Health

Research Development Program, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203; and Frank J. Menolascino, M.D., Psychiatrist, Nebraska Psychiatric Institute, University of Nebraska College of Medicine, Omaha, Neb. 68105.

Journal of Clinical Psychology 23:2:135-140, April 1967.

- 429. SEX AND AGE SOCIAL SCHEME IN CHILDREN, ADULTS, AND SCHIZOPHRENICS (1965) (20-EJ-1)

 Harry L. Julia, M.A., Social Psychology Trainee, 141 Carlton St., Brookline, Mass. 02146.
- 430. PERCEPTUAL DISSONANCE AND ROLE LEARNING (1963-not reported) (20-ID-1)

Kenneth R. Piety, Ph.D., Assistant Chief, Psychology Services, Veterans Administration Hospital, Murfreesboro, Tenn. 37130.

Journal of Clinical Psychology 22:1:10-14, January 1966.

431. PROBLEM BEHAVIOR IN RETARDED AND DISTURBED ADO-LESCENTS (1965-1967) (20-HG-9)

George Spivack, Ph.D., Director of Research, and Jules Spotts, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, Devereux Schools, Devon, Pa. 19333.

Adolescent Symptomatology and its Measurement, George Spivack, Peter E. Haimes, and Jules Spotts. Devon, Pa.: The Devereux Foundation Institute for Research and Training, 1967.

432. A COMPARISON OF PARENTAL ATTITUDES OF MOTHERS OF SCHIZOPHRENIC, BRAIN-INJURED, AND NORMAL CHILDREN (1955-1958) (7-V-10)

Lewis B. Klebanof, Ph.D., Assistant to the Director, Division of Mental Hygiene, State Department of Mental Health, Boston, Mass. 02108.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 29:445-454, July 1959.

433. DECISION-MAKING IN NORMAL AND PATHOLOGIC FAMILIES (1962-1964) (16-U-12)

Antonio J. Ferreira, M.D., Psychiatrist and Research Consultant, and William D. Winter, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, San Jose State College, San Jose, Calif. 95114.

Archives of General Psychiatry 14:352-355, 1966 and 13:214-223, 1965; Family Process 5:1:60-76, 1966; Journal of Projective Techniques 30:270-274, 1966 and 29:392-397, 1965; others.

434. PERCEPTION OF ROLES, CLOSENESS PATTERNS, AND CAPACITIES BY MEMBERS OF FAMILIES IN NORMAL AND OTHER CATEGORIES (Not reported-1967) (19-LJ-5)

Carol F. Hoover, M.S.S.W., Social Service Department, Clinical Research Center, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

435. PATTERNS OF FAMILY INTERACTION: THE FAMILY ROR-SCHACH STUDY OF NORMAL FAMILIES (Reported 1965) (19-LA-9)

Nathene Loveland, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Family Studies Section, Adult Psychiatry Branch, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

436. FAMILY THERAPY OR CHARACTER THERAPY (1948-1966) (19-IV-2)

Christian F. Midelfort, M.D., Medical Director, Thomas B. Litherland, M.S.W., Chief Psychiatric Social Worker, Alastair Burnett, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Audrey D. Schmitz, M.S., Staff Psychologist, and Dennis Stamberger, M.S.W., Staff Social Worker, LaCrosse County Guidance Clinic, 419-21 Main St., LaCrosse, Wis. 54601.

The Family in Psychotherapy. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1957.

437. PSYCHOLINGUISTIC STUDIES OF PRE-SCHOOL CHILDREN (1964-not reported) (18-T-15)

Kenneth R. Bzoch, Ph.D., Head, Department of Communicative Disorders, Teaching Hospitals and Clinics, University of Florida, Gainesville, Fla. 32601.

438. EXPERIMENTAL INVESTIGATION OF EXPLORATORY BEHAVIOR IN CHILDREN (1963-1966) (19-BA-1)

Corrine Hutt, B.Sc., Research Psychologist, Park Hospital for Children, Headington, Oxford, England.

Paper read at Symposium of London Zoological Society, November 1965; others.

439. AN INVESTIGATION OF THE DEVELOPMENT OF SOCIAL BE-HAVIORS IN RETARDED CHILDREN (1965-1966) (20-HG-3)

Ralph J. Wetzel, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology, University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz. 85721.



ASSOCIATED MANIFESTATIONS

Acting out and aggressive behavior

440. STUDIES IN CHILD DEVELOPMENT: EMOTIONAL DISORDERS OF CHILDHOOD WITH SPECIAL REFERENCE TO THE ROLE OF AGGRESSION (1954-not reported) (5-M-17)

George E. Gardner, M.D., Ph.D., Director, and Samuel Waldfogel, Ph.D. (deceased), Director of Research, Judge Baker Guidance Center, 295 Longwood Ave., Boston, Mass. 02115.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 32:3:462-472, April 1962; Social Casework 42:9:461-468, November 1961; Journal of Consulting Psychology 24:4:355-360, August 1960; others.

441. INTERACTION PATTERNS OF NORMAL AND HYPERAGGRES-SIVE CHILDREN (Reported 1957) (6-I-15)

Allen T. Dittmann, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, and D. Wells Goodrich, M.D., Psychiatrist, Laboratory of Child Research, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203.

Child Development 32:315-327, 1961; Archives of General Psychiatry 2:421-428, 1960; Journal of Consulting Psychology 22:430, 1958; others.

442. AGGRESSION IN CHILDREN (1957) (6-I-14)

Gerald R. Patterson, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of Oregon, Eugene, Ore. 97403; and Donald L. Loy, A.B., Clinical Psychologist, Department of Mental Hygiene, DeWitt State Hospital, Auburn, Calif.

443. CHARACTER DISORDER AND ACTING UPON IMPULSES (1956) (5-M-16)

Joseph J. Michaels, M.D., Psychiatrist, 115 Beatrice Circle, Belmont, Mass. 02178.



444. SPECIAL GROUP PROGRAM FOR ACTING-OUT CHILDREN (Reported 1958) (7-X-9)

Maurice W. Laufer, M.D., Director, Emma Pendleton Bradley Hospital, Riverside 02915, and member, Institute for Research in the Health Sciences, Brown University, Providence; Edward C. Spring, Director, Harmony Hill School, Chepachet, R.I.

A few copies of the final report are available from Dr. Laufer. Journal articles by Dr. William A. Rosengren.

445. ACTING OUT IN ADOLESCENCE-A STUDY OF COMMUNICATION (1957-1958) (8-L-10)

Ben O. Rubenstein, Ph.D., Associate Professor, and Morton Levitt, Ph.D., Professor of Psychiatry and Associate Dean, Wayne State University School of Medicine, Detroit, Mich. 48207.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 29:622-632, July 1959.

446. A CLINICAL INVESTIGATION OF FIRESETTING BY CHILDREN (1958-1959) (9-L-11)

John C. McLeish, M.D., Psychiatrist, Thistletown Children's Hospital, Canada; Barbara J. Ashenden, M.S.W., Instructor in Pediatrics and Psychiatry, and Leon Eisenberg, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115. Study discontinued.

447. HOMICIDE IN CHILDREN (1957-1958) (6-M-16)

A. H. Chapman, M.D., Psychiatrist, 1020 W. 70th Terr., Kansas City, Mo.; temporary address: D.N.E.R. Conquista Bahia, Brazil, South America.

448. ADOLESCENT MATRICIDE (1961-not reported) (19-ID-1)

Donald J. Scherl, M.D., Senior Psychiatrist and Deputy Director, Health Division, Community Action Program, and Acting Deputy Director, Health Affairs, Office of Economic Opportunity, Washington, D.C. 20506; and John E. Mack, M.D., Assistant Director of Clinical Psychiatry, Massachusetts Mental Health Center, 74 Fenwood Rd., and Associate in Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115.

Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry 5:569-593, 1966.

449. TEENAGE SUICIDES AND RELATED PROBLEMS (1958-1961) (9-L-12)

Carlisle R. Youngs (Ed.D.Candidate), Graduate Assistant, Guidance Department, University of Wyoming College of Education, Laramie, Wyo.

450. ATTEMPTED SUICIDES IN CHILDREN AND ADOLESCENTS (1957-not reported) (10-L-9)

Harold Jacobziner, M.D. (deceased), Assistant Commissioner, Maternal and Child Health Services, New York City Department of Health, New York, N.Y.

Journal of Pediatrics 56:519-525, April 1960.

451. DEPRESSION AND SUICIDE IN CHILDREN AND ADOLESCENTS (1959-1960) (12-L-9)

James M. Toolan, M.D., Assistant Clinical Professor of Psychiatry, College of Medicine, and Psychiatrist-in-Charge, Adolescent Services, Bellevue Hospital, New York University-Bellevue Medical Center, New York, N.Y. 10016.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 32:3:404-415, April 1962; American Journal of Psychiatry 118:8:719-724, February 1962.

452. FACTORS IN ADOLESCENT SUICIDE ATTEMPTS (1963-not reported) (18-L-26)

Joseph D. Teicher, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Jerry Jacobs, Ph.D., Research Associate, and N. Lionel Margolin, M.D., Assistant Clinical Professor, Department of Psychiatry, University of Southern California School of Medicine, Los Angeles, Calif. 90033.

Paper presented at American Psychiatric Association Meeting, May 1967; Journal of School Health 36:9, November 1966; American Journal of Psychiatry 122:11, May 1966; others.

453. COOPERATIVE RESEARCH ON JUVENILE SUICIDE AND ITS PREVENTION (1963-1964) (19-IG-6)

S. Yoshimasu, Professor, General Institute of Legal Medicine, Tokyo Medical and Dental University, 3, Yushima, Bunkyo-ku, Tokyo, Japan.

Publication in Japanese, March 1966, by the Central Council of Juvenile Problems, the Prime Minister's Office; some of these studies will be published in English in the Acta Criminologiae et Medicinae Legalis Japonica.



Speech and language disorders

454. EMOTIONAL AND BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS OF FIRST GRADE SCHOOL CHILDREN WITH FUNCTIONAL DEFECTS OF ARTICULATION (1955-1956) (Bull. 3, 1-M-14)

Arthur L. Solomon, Ph.D., Director, Speech and Communication, Antioch College, Yellow Springs, Ohio 45387.

Child Development 32:4:731-738, December 1961.

455. EMOTIONAL PROBLEMS EMANATING FROM PARENTS AND SIBLINGS—AN ETIOLOGICAL FACTOR IN SPEECH DISORDERS OF CHILDREN (1955-1957) (Bull. 3, 1-M-13)

Empress Y. Zedler, Ph.D., Professor of Speech and Director of Speech Clinic, Southwest Texas State College, San Marcos, Tex. 78666.

456. TREATING CHILDREN WITH NON-ORGANIC LANGUAGE DIS-ORDERS (1961-1964) (15-L-20)

Gertrud L. Wyatt, Ph.D., School Psychologist and Director of Speech Correction, Wellesley Public Schools, Wellesley Hills, Mass.

Language Learning and Communication Disorders in Children, Gertrud L. Wyatt. New York: The Free Press, Macmillan Co., in press, 1967; Pediatrics 36:4, October 1965; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 32:4:645-649, July 1962.

457. PATTERNS OF THERAPY WITH STUTTERING CHILDREN AND THEIR MOTHERS (1958-1959) (10-L-12)

Gertrud L. Wyatt, Ph.D., School Psychologist and Director of Speech Correction, Wellesley Public Schools, Wellesley Hills, Mass. See No. 456.

458. RELATION BETWEEN INSECURITY AND ONSET OF STUTTER-ING (1961-1962) (14-L-6)

Samuel D. Robbins, M.A., private practice, 711 Pleasant St., Belmont, Mass.

459. AN EMPIRICAL STUDY OF SEX-ROLE IDENTIFICATION AND SEX-ROLE PREFERENCE IN A SELECTED GROUP OF STUTTER-ING MALE CHILDREN (1961-1962) (15-L-6)

Helen Broida, Ph.D., Speech Pathologist, Kennedy Child Study Center, St. John's Hospital, Santa Monica; and William H. Perkins,



Ph.D., Professor of Speech Pathology, Speech and Hearing Clinic, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, Calif.

Data and results in Library at University of Southern California, Los Angeles or at University of Michigan, Ann Arbor on microfilm.

460. INCIPIENT STUTTERING AND SPONTANEOUS REMISSION OF STUTTERED SPEECH (1966) (20-IG-2)

Stanley Dickson, Ed.D., Professor of Speech Pathology and Audiology, State University of New York, Buffalo, N.Y. 14214.

Enuresis and encopresis

461. SOME FACTORS RELATED TO ENURESIS (1959) (10-L-14)

Mary Monk, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Johns Hopkins School of
Hygiene and Public Health, Baltimore, Md. 21205; and Rema
Lapouse, M.D., Professor of Preventive Medicine and Psychiatry,
New York Medical College, New York, N.Y. 10029.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 34:3:436-446, April 1964 and 29:4:803-818, October 1959; American Journal of Public Health 54:2:207-222, February 1964; others.

462. COMPARISON OF ULCERATIVE COLITIS AND ENCOPRETIC CHILDREN WITH REGARD TO THEIR PERSONALITY DYNAMICS AS REVEALED ON PROJECTIVE TESTING (1964-not reported) (17-L-11)

Bettie Arthur, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology and Psychiatry, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

463. PSYCHOPHYSIOLOGY OF SLEEP IN ENURETIC CHILDREN (Reported 1964) (18-L-19)

David R. Hawkins, M.D., Professor and Chairman, Department of Psychiatry, University of Virginia School of Medicine, Charlottes-ville, Va. 22903; and George C. Thrasher, M.D. (deceased), Instructor in Psychiatry, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, N.C. 27514.

Submitted to Archives of General Psychiatry, 1967.



464. DEMONSTRATION BEHAVIOR DISORDER PREVENTION PRO-GRAM (1964-1965) (19-IJ-1)

Richard M. Silberstein, M.D., Director, and Wallace Mandell, Ph.D., Director of Research, Staten Island Mental Health Society, 657 Castleton Ave., Staten Island, N.Y. 10301.

Psychosomatic symptoms

465. PSYCHOSOMATIC DISORDERS IN CHILDREN (1954-1956) (Bull. 3, 1-L-3)

Francis J. Gerty, M.D., Psychiatrist, 1150 Laurie La., Hinsdale, Ill. 60521; Ann M. Garner, Ph.D., Lecturer in Human Behavior, University of Nebraska Graduate School of Social Work, Lincoln, Neb. 68508; and Charles Wenar, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine, Philadelphia, Pa. 19104.

466. CHILDREN WITH PSYCHOSOMATIC DISORDERS (1952-not reported) (4-L-2)

Irene M. Josselyn, M.D., Psychiatrist, 1515 N. 11th Ave., Phoenix, Ariz. 85007; and George J. Mohr, M.D. (deceased), Director, Child Psychiatry Division, Mt. Sinai Hospital, Los Angeles, Calif.

American Journal of Occupational Therapy (Part II) 2:4, 1957; Journal of Nervous and Mental Diseases 125:3; in Emotional Problems of Early Childhood, Gerald Caplan (Ed.). New York: Basic Books, 1955.

- 467. PSYCHOSOMATIC ILLNESS IN CHILDHOOD (1957-1962) (6-L-3) George J. Mohr, M.D. (deceased), Director, Child Psychiatry Division, and staff, Mt. Sinai Hospital, Los Angeles, Calif.
- 468. PSYCHOSOMATIC DIFFERENTIATION IN INFANCY (1953-not reported) (7-L-4)

Nahman H. Greenberg, M.D., Psychiatrist, 912 S. Wood St., Chicago, Ill. 60612.

Psychosomatic Medicine 20:408, 1958 and 9:293, 1957; paper presented at Illinois Psychiatric Society Meeting, 1957.

469. PREDICTION OF PSYCHOSOMATIC ILLNESS FROM A BODY IMAGE SCHEMA (Reported 1960) (12-L-19)

Sidney E. Cleveland, Ph.D., Chief, Psychology Service, Veterans Administration Hospital, Houston, Tex.; and Seymour Fisher, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Upstate Medical Center, Syracuse, N.Y.

Arthritis and Rheumatism 8:6:1152-1158, 1965.

470. PSYCHOSOMATIC STUDIES OF CHILDREN WITH ALLERGIC MANIFESTATIONS (1947-not reported) (4-L-1)

Hyman Miller, M.D., (formerly) Associate Clinical Professor of Medicine, University of California Medical School, Los Angeles; and Dorothy W. Baruch, Ph.D. (deceased), Consulting Psychologist, Beverly Hills, Calif.

471. ALLERGIC AND EMOTIONAL FACTORS IN ASTHMA (Reported 1957) (5-L-1)

Robert T. Long, M.D., Psychiatrist, 5233 Stonegate, Dallas, Tex. 75209; Gaston E. Blom, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry and Education, and Director, Day Care Center, University of Colorado Medical Center, Denver, Colo. 80220; and Leo Burgin, M.D., Children's Medical Service, Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, Mass.

American Journal of Psychology 114:890-899, 1958.

472. RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN MODES OF PERCEPTION AND ASTH-MATIC SYMPTOMATOLOGY (1957-1958) (9-L-15)

Gerald M. Fishbein, Ph.D., School Psychologist, Ridgewood Public Schools, Ridgewood, N.J.

Journal of Consulting Psychology 27:1:54-58, February 1963.

473. COMPARATIVE STUDY OF CHILDREN WITH ASTHMA (1955-not reported) (9-L-16)

Anny Katan, M.D., Professor of Child Analysis, and staff, Department of Psychiatry, Western Reserve University School of Medicine, Cleveland, Ohio 44106.

In *The Therapeutic Nursery School*, Robert A. Furman (Ed.). New York: International Universities Press, in press, 1967.

474. RELATIONSHIP OF ASTHMA TO EMOTIONAL CONSTELLATION IN CERTAIN FAMILIES (1958-1962) (10-L-11)

Percy H. Jennings, M.D., Chairman, Department of Allergy, and Elinor Harvey, M.D., Consultant, Guidance Center and



Department of Allergy, Children's Hospital Medical Center of Northern California, Oakland; and Jeanne H. Block, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, Institute of Human Development, University of California, Berkeley, Calif. 94720.

Journal of Allergy 39:3:148-159, March 1967; Journal of General Psychiatry 15:610-618, December 1966; Psychosomatic Medicine 26:4:307-320, July-August 1964; others in preparation, 1967.

475. PSYCHOLOGICAL COMPARISONS OF PERSISTENTLY STEROID DEPENDENT AND RAPIDLY REMITTING ASTHMATIC CHIL-DREN (1959-not reported) (12-L-16)

Kenneth Purcell, Ph.D., Director, Behavioral Sciences Division, Samuel C. Bukantz, M.D., Medical and Research Director, and John Turnbull, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, Children's Asthma Research Institute and Hospital, Denver, Colo. 80204; Lewis Bernstein, Ph.D., Chief, Psychology Service, Veterans Administration Center, Wood, Wis.

Pediatrics 31:3:486-494, March 1963; Psychosomatic Medicine 23:305-310, 1961.

476. FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF ASTHMATIC CHILDREN (1963-1965) (18-L-28)

John Lamont, M.D., University of California Hospital, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024; Jack O. Rice, M.D., and Carole M. Katz, M.S.W., Caseworker, Child Psychiatry Unit, Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, Mass.

The Asthmatic Child, H. I. Schneer (Ed.). New York: Paul B. Hoeber, 1963.

477. MOTHER-CHILD RELATIONSHIPS OF CHILDREN WITH DERMA-TOLOGICAL S 'MPTOMS (1956-1957) (6-L-2)

S. Spafford Ackerly, M.D., Director, Lotte Bernstein, M.D., Clinical Director, Robert E. Gotcher, M.D., Assistant Medical Director, and Ruth Mellor, M.A., Chief Psychiatric Social Worker, Child Guidance Clinic, 206 E. Chestnut St.; Edmond F. Erwin, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Medical Psychology, Department of Psychiatry, University of Louisville, Louisville, Ky. 40202.

478. PSYCHOSOMATIC DERMATOSES-ECZEMA, PSORIASIS, ALO-PECIA (1948-not reported) (8-L-6)

Sadie Helene Zaidens, M.D., 161 W. 54th St., New York, N.Y. 10019.



479. PSYCHIATRIC STUDY OF ANOREXIA NERVOSA IN CHILDREN (1956-1959) (9-L-17)

John R. Blitzer, M.D., Psychiatrist, 40 Lakeview Ave., Cambridge 02138; Nancy Rollins, M.D., and Jo Ann Finematt, M.D., Assistants, Department of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School; Amelia A. Blackwell, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Neurological Wards, Children's Hospital Medical Center, Boston, Mass. 02115. Psychosomatic Medicine 23:369-383, September-October 1961.

480. ANOREXIA NERVOSA IN CHILDREN (1957-1959) (9-L-18)
Leonard Lesser, M.D., Psychiatrist, 10921 Wilshire Blvd., Los
Angeles, Calif. 90024; and Leon Eisenberg, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 30:572-580, July 1960.

- 481. ANOREXIA NERVOSA IN CHILDREN (1957-1960) (12-L-18)

 Edna L. Astley, M.S.W., Caseworker, private practice, 1012 N.

 Sheridan Ave.; and Ruth A. Succop, M.S.W., Director, Social Service Department, Children's Hospital of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, Pa.
- 482. STUDY OF EMOTIONAL FACTORS IN CHILDREN WITH RHEU-MATOID ARTHRITIS (Reported 1956) (5-L-2)
 Gaston E. Blom, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry and Education, and Director, Day Care Center, University of Colorado Medical Center, Denver, Colo. 80220; and Robert T. Long, M.D., Psychiatrist, 5233 Stonegate, Dallas, Tex. 75209.

 Dynamic Psychopathology in Childhood, Lucie Jessner and Eleanor Pavenstedt (Eds.). New York: Grune and Stratton, 1959; **American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 24:3, July 1954.
- 483. STUDY OF THE EMOTIONAL ASPECTS OF IDIOPATHIC CELIAC DISEASE (1953-1959) (8-T-22)

 Dane G. Prugh, M.D., University of Colorado Medical Center, Denver, Colo. 80220; and Harry Shwachman, M.D., Children's Hospital Medical Center, Boston, Mass. 02115.
- 484. PSYCHOGENIC MEGACOLON IN CHILDREN (1956-1960) (9-L-19)
 Justin D. Call, M.D., Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, Fred
 Penrose, M.S.W., and Mary Christianson, M.D., University of
 California Medical Center, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

 American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 33:923-928, 1963; American Journal of Diseases of Children 106:636, 1963.

Other disorders

485. SIMULTANEOUS PSYCHOANALYTIC STUDY OF TWINS (1956-1960) (5-M-15)

David Crocker, M.D., Psychiatrist, 11328 Euclid Ave., and Elizabeth Daunton, Instructor in Child Psychiatry, Western Reserve Medical School, Cleveland, Ohio 44106.

Study discontinued.

486. OBSESSIVE COMPULSIVE NEUROSES IN CHILDREN (1956-1957) (5-M-13)

Rose Fromm-Kirsten, M.D., Psychiatrist, 420 S. Rossmore Ave., Los Angeles, Calif. 90005.

487. CLINICAL AND THERAPEUTIC FACTORS INFLUENCING THE OUTCOME OF SCHOOL PHOBIA (Reported 1958) (9-L-13)

Leon Eisenberg, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115; and Alejandro Rodriguez, M.D., Instructor of Psychiatry, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Md. 21205.

American Journal of Psychiatry 116:540-544, December 1959.

488. EMOTIONAL SEQUELAE IN PEDIATRIC LEAD POISONING (1958-1960) (10-L-10)

Hugo Dunlap Smith, M.D., Children's Hospital, Cincinnati, Ohio 45229.

489. PSYCHOLOGICAL TEST PERFORMANCE OF CHILDREN WITH ULCERATIVE COLITIS (1957-1960) (11-L-7)

Bettie Arthur, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology and Psychiatry, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

Archives of General Psychiatry 8:536-545, 1963.

490. FOLLOW-UP INVESTIGATION OF PICA IN 23 CHILDREN (1961-1962) (14-L-7)

Willard D. Boaz, M.D., Psychiatrist, University Hospital, Perla Santos-Ocampo, M.D., Fellow in Child Development, Ellen Rothchild, M.D., Fellow in Child Psychiatry, Jean Gelder, Psychologist, and Marion Barnes, Chief Psychiatric Social Worker, Department of Child Psychiatry, Western Reserve University School of Medicine, Cleveland, Ohio 44106.

491. SOME CLINICAL OBSERVATIONS OF TRICHOTILLOMANIA IN CHILDREN (1964-1966) (20-IG-5)

Fortune V. Mannino, Ph.D., Project Director, and Rafael A. Delgado, M.D., Consultant in Child Psychiatry, Mental Health Study Center, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, 2340 University Blvd. E., Adelphi, Md. 20783.

Article in preparation, 1967.

492. SYMPTOMS OF PSYCHOLOGICAL PROBLEMS IN SPEECH CLINIC CASES (1964-1965) (18-X-9)

Doris P. Bradley, Ph.D., University of Oregon Medical School, Portland, Ore. 97403; Howard Wylie, M.D., Psychiatrist, Worcester Youth Guidance Center, 275 Belmont St., Worcester, Mass. 01604; and Martin R. Gluck, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical School, Dallas, Tex. 75235.

Paper read at Annual Meeting of the Oregon Speech and Hearing Association, 1965.

493. SYMPTOM BEHAVIOR IN RETARDED AND DISTURBED CHIL-DREN (1964-1966) (19-HG-14)

George Spivack, Ph.D., Director of Research, Devereux Schools, Devon, Pa. 19333.

American Journal of Mental Deficiency 69:839-853, 1965 and 68:700-717, 1964.

494. A COMPARATIVE STUDY OF ANOMIE IN THE KIBBUTZ (1965-1968) (20-NA-8)

Salomon Rettig, Ph.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Ohio State University School of Medicine, Columbus, Ohio 43210; and Shlomo Shoham, Associate Professor and Director, Institute of Criminology, Bar-Ilan University, Israel.

Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 4:4:409-414, 1966.



TREATMENT METHODS

General methods

495. RELATIVE EFFECTIVENESS OF GROUP, INDIVIDUAL, AND INDIRECT APPROACHES TO PSYCHOTHERAPY WITH SCHOOL AGE CHILDREN (1954-1956) (4-S-12)

Irving Lazar, Ph.D., Executive Director, Neumeyer Foundation, 405 N. Bedford Dr., Beverly Hills, Calif. 90121; and Irving S. Katz, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Nevada Southern University, Las Vegas, Nev. 89109.

496. BEHAVIOR AND PSYCHOLOGICAL CHANGES IN CHILDREN EXPOSED TO AN ACTIVE TREATMENT PROGRAM (1955-1956) (5-M-21)

F. William Dinwiddie, Ph.D., Psychologist, 6902 Wake Forest Dr., College Park 20740; and Rhoda Knaff, M.Ps.Sc., Clinical Psychologist, Spring Grove State Hospital, Catonsville, Md.

497. EVALUATION OF PSYCHIATRIC TREATMENT PROGRAM FOR SERIOUSLY DISTURBED YOUTH AUTHORITY WARDS (1958-1961) (9-X-26)

Stuart Adams, Ph.D., Senior Social Scientist, California Youth Authority, Sacramento; Frank Meeker, M.A., Supervisor of Special Treatment, Los Guilucos School for Girls, Santa Rosa; and Leon Witebsky, M.A., Supervisor of Special Treatment, Preston School of Industry, Ione, Calif.

Bulletin of the California Youth Authority, No. 9, may be available from Division of Research, California Youth Authority, State Office Building No. 1, Sacramento.

498. CHILDREN WITH ATYPICAL DEVELOPMENT: PROGNOSIS FROM PRESENTING SYMPTOMS (1957-1958) (9-L-8)

Janet L. Brown, Ph.D., Psychologist, James Jackson Putnam Children's Center, 244 Townsend St., Boston, Mass. 02121.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 30:382-390, April 1960.



499. CHANGE IN CHILDREN UNDERGOING PSYCHOTHERAPY (1957-1967) (12-X-32)

Eva Rosenfeld, Ph.D., Associate Director of Research, and Richard Ward, M.D., Clinical Director, Jewish Board of Guardians, 120 W. 57th St., New York 10019; Robert Reiff, Ph.D., Associate Professor and Director, Division of Psychology, Albert Einstein Medical College, Yeshiva University, Bronx, N.Y. 10461; and Donald A. Bloch, M.D., Psychiatrist, Stowe, Vt. 05672.

Book planned.

500. LONGITUDINAL STUDY OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHIL-DREN (1959-not reported) (14-L-21)

Dorothy H. Miller, D.S.W., Research Specialist, Social Research Laboratory, State Department of Mental Hygiene, 4339 California St., San Francisco, Calif. 94118; and William Macy, M.D., Child Psychiatry Unit, State Psychopathic Hospital, State University of Iowa, Iowa City, Iowa.

501. VALUES USED BY THERAPISTS IN JUDGING MOVEMENT IN PSYCHOTHERAPY (1957-not reported) (6-W-17)

Eva Rosenfeld, Ph.D., Associate Director of Research, Jewish Board of Guardians, 120 W. 57th St., New York, N.Y. 10019; and Donald A. Bloch, M.D., Psychiatrist, Stowe, Vt. 05672.

502. EFFECT OF THE THERAPIST AS AUXILIARY EGO ON THE FANTASY OF THE BORDERLINE CHILD (1957-not reported) (7-K-7)

Ernest Hirsch, Ph.D., Clinical Research Psychologist, The Menninger Foundation, Topeka, Kansas.

Journal of American Academy of Child Psychiatry 5:2, April 1966; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 30:397-404, April 1960.

503. COLLABORATION OF PSYCHOTHERAPY AND THERAPEUTIC EDUCATION IN RESEARCH ON THE DYNAMICS AND TREAT-MENT OF LEARNING DISTURBANCES (1959-1960) (11-Q-7)

Israel W. Charny, Ph.D., Director, Guidance Consultants, 161 W. Lancaster Ave., Paoli, Pa. 19301.

504. A PILOT EDUCO-THERAPY PROGRAM FOR CHILDREN WITH SEVERE EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCE AND FUNCTIONAL RETARDATION (1960-1963) (13-X-9)

Julian I. Pichel, M.D., Psychiatrist, 300 Homer Ave.; John Berg, M.D., Psychiatrist, and George Gromeeko, M.A., Clinical Psychologist, Children's Health Council of the Mid-Peninsula, 700 Willow Rd., Palo Alto, Calif. 94304.

- 505. PSYCHIATRIC TREATMENT OF THE MENTALLY RETARDED CHILD WITH EEHAVIOR PROBLEMS (1958-not reported) (15-S-30) Stella Chess, M.D., Director, Division of Child Psychiatry, and Harold Michal-Smith, Ph.D., Professor of Psychiatry, and Director, Division of Psychology, Department of Pediatrics, New York Medical College, Flower and Fifth Avenue Hospitals, New York, N.Y. 10029.
- 506. REMEDIATION OF DISTURBED AND RETARDED CHILDREN (1965-not reported) (20-IV-6)

Herbert C. Quay, Ph.D., Research Director, Children's Research Center, and Professor of Psychology, and Samuel A. Kirk, Ph.D., Professor of Education and Psychology, and Director, Institute for Research on Exceptional Children, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill. 61822.

Psychology in the Schools 4:155-157, 1967; Exceptional Children 32:297-301 and 509-515, 1966.

507. HAYDEN GOODWILL INN RESEARCH AND GROUP THERAPY PROJECT (1955-1956) (5-W-16)

Emil M. Hartl, Ph.D., Director, Charles Hayden Goodwill Inn for Boys, Boston, Mass.

Journal of Psychology 44:3-104, 1957.

508. AN ACTIVITY GROUP FOR SEVERELY DISTURBED LATENCY AGE CHILDREN (1961-1964) (15-L-27)

Roy K. Lilleskov, M.D., Psychiatric Director, James Weldon Johnson Mental Health Clinic, 2089 Third Ave., New York, N.Y. 10029.

509. A THERAPEUTIC CLUB: ALTERNATIVE TO RESIDENTIAL CARE (1965-1968) (20-IV-8)

Roy K. Lilleskov, M.D., Psychiatric Director, James Welson Johnson Mental Health Clinic, 2089 Third Ave., New York, N.Y. 10029.

Mimeographed report available from Dr. Lilleskov.

510. NEED FOR AND RESULTS OF SHORT-TERM PSYCHOTHERAPY (1957-1959) (12-X-33)

Edna L. Astley, M.S.W., Caseworker, private practice, 1012 N. Sheridan Ave., and Ruth A. Succop, M.S.W., Director, Social Service Department, Children's Hospital of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, Pa.



511. EFFECT ON CHILDREN OF SHORT-TERM INTENSIVE TREAT-MENT (1964-1970) (18-L-35)

Douglas Powers, M.D., Director, Virginia Treatment Center for Children, and Professor of Child Psychiatry, Medical College of Virginia, Richmond, Va. 23219.

Unpublished.

512. A PSYCHOSOCIAL FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF ASTHMATIC CHIL-DREN AND THEIR FAMILIES (1960-not reported) (12-L-17)

Kenneth Purcell, Ph.D., Director, Behavioral Sciences Division, and Samuel C. Bukantz, M.D., Medical and Research Director, Children's Asthma Research Institute and Hospital, Denver, Colo. 80204; Lewis Bernstein, Ph.D., Chief, Psychology Service, Veterans Administration Center, Wood, Wis.; and J. Richard Metz, Ph.D., Associate Research Psychologist, Children's Unit, Camarillo State Hospital, Camarillo, Calif.

513. THE CHILD CARE PLAN AND ACTIVITIES THERAPY PRESCRIP-TION AS INSTRUMENTS TO HELP CREATE A CONSISTENT APPROACH IN THE TREATMENT OF EMOTIONALLY DIS-TURBED CHILDREN (1960-not reported) (14-L-25) Marian K. DeMyer, M.D., Instructor, Department of Psychiatry,

Marian K. DeMyer, M.D., Instructor, Department of Fsychiatry, University of Indiana School of Medicine, Indianapolis, Ind.

Unpublished.

514. DEVELOPMENT OF A TECHNIQUE FOR STUDYING AND A PILOT STUDY OF BEHAVIOR AND BRAIN WAVES (1961-1962) (16-L-2)

A. J. Gianascol, M.D., Professor of Child Psychiatry, University of Pennsylvania Medical School, Philadelphia, Pa. 19104.

Psychosomatics 5:317-321, September-October 1964; American Journal of Psychiatry 120:279, September 1963 and 119:996, April 1963; Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology 15:327, April 1963; others.

515. PSYCHOSOCIAL INTERVENTION INTO DEVIANT ADOLESCENT SUBCULTURES (1962-1965) (16-M-27)

Howard W. Polsky, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Columbia University School of Social Work, New York, N.Y.

516. RE-PROGRAMMING THE SOCIAL ENVIRONMENT OF DEVIANT CHILDREN (1967-1970) (20-IS-2)

Gerald R. Patterson, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of Oregon, Eugene, Ore. 97403.



In Assessment and Status of the Behavior Therapies and Associated Developments, C. Franks (Ed.). New York: McGraw-Hill, 1967; Society for Research in Child I evelopment Monographs, August 1967; Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry 7:277-295, 1966.

517. CLINICAL STUDY OF USE OF DREAMS IN THE PSYCHO-THERAPY OF ADOLESCENTS (1958-1965) (18-L-37)

Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry, Houston, Tex. 77025.

Submitted for publication.

518. ARE THERAPY AND TRANQUILIZERS A CURE FOR ACTING-OUT BRAIN-DAMAGED MENTALLY RETARDED CHILDREN? (1964-1965) (18-L-31)

Paul Tillman, M.D., Assistant Superintendent, Medical Staff; Barbara Mason, M.A., and Elizabeth Davis, M.A., Psychology Staff Members, Dixon State School, Dixon, Ill. 61021.

519. MATERNAL DEPRIVATION—HOW IT AFFECTS THE RESPONSE TO PSYCHIATRIC TREATMENT IN EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (Reported 1956) (5-K-15)

Baruch Silverman, M.D., Director, Mental Hygiene Institute, Department of National Health and Welfare, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 31:406-416, April 1961.

520. PREVENTIVE MENTAL HEALTH PROGRAM FOR CHILD AND FAMILY (Reported 1960) (12-X-30)

Annette Murphy, M.S.W., Group Services Coordinator, Social Service Division, Philadelphia Housing Authority, 2012 Chestnut St., Philadelphia; and Richard L. Cohen, M.D., (formerly) Psychiatric Consultant and Director, Oakbourne Hospital, West Chester, Pa. 19380.

521. DIAGNOSIS AND TREATMENT OF THE FAMILY UNIT WITH RESPECT TG THE CHARACTER DISORDERED YOUNGSTER (1960-not reported) (14-Y-11)

Albert V. Cutter, M.D., Psychiatrist, 74 Linwood Ave., and David Hallowitz, M.S.S.W., Associate Director and Chief Psychiatric Social Worker, The Psychiatric Clinic, Inc., Central Park Plaza, Buffalo, N.Y. 14214.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 32:1:152-158, 1962.

522. APHASIA AND EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCE (1964-1966) (19-IV-1)

Ann Reid, Ed.D., Coordinator of Special Education, Bryan School, 1134 NW 8th St., Oklahoma City, Okla. 73106.

Publication pending; data available from Research Department, Board of Education, Oklahoma City, Okla. 73105.

523. BEHAVIOR THERAPY AND STUTTERING (1966-1968) (20-IV-1) Burl B. Gray, Ph.D., Director of Research Speech Pathology, and Gene England, Ph.D., Director, Monterey Institute for Speech and Hearing, 969 Pacific St., Monterey, Calif. 93940.

Publication in preparation, 1967; pre-publication information available from Dr. Gray.

524. SYRACUSE SCHOLASTIC REHABILITATION RESEARCH PROJ-ECT (1964-1966) (19-RX-3)

Sherwin S. Radin, M.D., School Psychiatrist, Gene L. Cary, M.D., Assistant School Psychiatrist, Syracuse City School District, 409 W. Genesee St., Syracuse; and Sherwood B. Chorost, Ph.D., Director of Psychological Services and Psychology Training Program, Staten Island Mental Health Society, 657 Castleton Ave., Staten Island, N.Y. 10301.

Journal of Abnormal Psychology 71:429-431, 1966; Journal of School Health 36:6, June 1966; Perceptual and Motor Skills, August 1966; others.

See No. 834.

525. A THERAPEUTIC ALTERNATIVE TO TREATMENT OF CHIL-DREN THROUGH RESIDENTIAL PLACEMENT (1960-1963) (13-Y-6)

Charles P. Gershenson, Ph.D., Director, Division of Research, Children's Bureau, Social and Rehabilitation Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Washington, D.C. 20201; Annette Klein, M.S.W., 5550 Dorchester Ave., Chicago; Doris Phillips Wheeler, M.D., 636 Church St., Evanston 60201; and Evelyn Fogel, M.A., Casework Director, Mary Lawrence Day Treatment Center, Jewish Children's Bureau, 4810 S. Ellis Ave., Chicago, Ill. 60615.

See No. 361.

526. A MENTAL HEALTH CENTER FOR DISTURBED BLIND CHIL-DREN (1962-1965) (17-X-11)

Walter Kass, Ph.D., Director, Mental Health Center for Disturbed Blind Children, Jewish Guild for the Blind, 1880 Broadway, and Associate Professor, and Arthur E. Gillman, M.D., Assistant Professor. Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Yeshiva University, Bronx, N.Y. 10461.



527. A STUDY OF THE PSYCHIATRIC CONFERENCE IN CHILD GUIDANCE (Reported 1958) (10-Y-13)

Irma L. Stein, D.S.W., (formerly) Professor, Sacramento State College, Sacramento, Calif. 95819.

528. CRISIS-FOCUSED TREATMENT IN A CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC (1963-1966) (18-X-12)

Beatrice Bloom, M.S.S.S., Chief of Social Service, and Mary D. Bain, M.D., (formerly) Psychiatric Director, Greater Lawrence Guidance Center, Inc., 217 Haverhill St., Lawrence, Mass. 01842; Karen Signell, Ph.D., Post-doctoral Fellow, Community Mental Health Program, Langley Porter Neuropsychiatric Institute, San Francisco, Calif.

529. MALADJUSTMENT OF CHILDREN OF INTACT FAMILIES IN RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT CENTER (1955-1956) (Bull. 3, 1-M-26)

Joseph Eaton, Ph.D., Professor of Social Work Research and Sociology, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, Pa. 15213; Morris F. Mayer, Ph.D., Executive Director, and Leon H. Richman, M.A., Administrative Consultant, Bellefaire, Cleveland, Ohio 44118.

Drug therapy

530. EFFECT OF DRUG THERAPY ON PSYCHOLOGICAL PERFORM-ANCE OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1956-1957) (Bull. 3, 1-M-20)

Lauretta Bender, M.D., Director of Psychiatric Research, Children's Unit, Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village 11427; Sol Nichtern, M.D., Psychiatrist, Hillside Hospital, Glen Oaks; and Jack Tobias, M.A., Psychologist, Association for the Help of Retarded Children, 200 Park Ave. S., New York, N.Y. 10003.

See No. 86.

531. INFLUENCE OF DRUGS ON CHILDREN'S SYMPTOMS AND BEHAVIOR (1955-not reported) (Bull. 3, 1-M-18)

Joseph D. Teicher, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, University of Southern California School of Medicine, Los Angeles, Calif. 90033.

Medical Times 85:9:1020-1026, September 1957.



532. RESEARCH IN DRUG THERAPY WITH EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1956) (4-M-14)

Robert J. Schmitt, M.D., Psychiatrist, 7905 Calumet Ave., Munster, Ind. 46321.

533. EVALUATION OF SHORT-TERM PSYCHOTHERAPY WITH AND WITHOUT DRUG OR PLACEBO ADMINISTRATION (1959-1960) (11-L-23)

Leon Eisenberg, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115.

Japanese Journal of Child Psychiatry 6:125-132, 1965; American Journal of Psychiatry 117:1088-1093, 1961.

534. CLINICAL STUDIES OF CERTAIN DRUGS IN CHILDREN (1958-1960) (13-I-2)

Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry, Houston, Tex. 77025.

International Journal of Neuropsychiatry 2:6:611-614, November-December 1966 and 1:5:433-437, September-October 1965.

535. CONTROL OF HYPERACTIVITY IN THE MENTALLY RETARDED (1961-1963) (15-S-31)

John A. Rose, M.D. (deceased), Director, Philadelphia Child Guidance Clinic, 1700 Bainbridge St.; Giulio J. Barbero, M.D., Professor of Pediatrics, Hahnemann Medical College and Hospital; Warren S. Chernick, Pharmacologist, Children's Hospital of Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pa.; and John D. Bridgers, M.D., Pediatrician, 624 Quaker Lane, High Point, N.C.

536. EFFECTS OF DRUGS ON INFORMATION PROCESSING IN EMO-TIONALLY DISTURBED AND HYPERKINETIC CHILDREN (1964-1968) (18-L-33)

Leon Eisenberg, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115; and C. Keith Connors, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Medical Psychology and Pediatrics, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Md. 21205.

Journal of Nervous and Mental Diseases 142:429-433, 1966.

537. EFFECT OF TRANQUILIZING DRUGS ON BEHAVIOR OF DISTURBED CHILDREN BY DOUBLE-BLIND METHODOLOGY (Reported 1956) (5-M-19)

Herbert M. Perr, M.D., Psychiatrist, 444 N. Long Beach Rd., Rockville Centre, N.Y. 11570; and William Offenkrantz, M.D., Psychiatrist, 950 E. 59th St., Chicago, Ill. 60637.



538. EVALUATION OF TRANQUILIZING DRUGS IN CHILDREN (1957-1958) (6-M-21)

Leon Eisenberg, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115; Leon Cytryn, M.D., Assistant in Pediatrics, and Anita K. Gilbert, M.S.W., Social Worker, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Md. 21205.

Children 2:5:167-173, September-October 1964; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 30:113-129, 1960.

539. VALUE OF ATARACTIC DRUGS AS ADJUNCTS TO PSYCHO-THERAPY (1957-not reported) (6-M-20)

Franz W. Husserl, M.D., Clinical Director, and assistants, Jewish Child Care Association, Newark, N.J. 07102.

Study discontinued.

540. USE OF ATARACTIC DRUGS IN TREATMENT OF SCHOOL PHOBIAS (1956-1959) (10-L-8)

Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry, Houston, Tex. 77025.

Article submitted for publication, 1967.

541. AMINOPHENYLPYRIDONE—A NEW DRUG AND ITS ACTION ON THE MOOD STABILIZING EFFECT IN CHILDREN (1959-1960) (11-L-25)

Harry R. Litchfield, M.D., 60 Plaza St., Brooklyn, N.Y. 11238.

Research on this drug showed it to be unsuitable for clinical use.

542. ROLE OF CARBONIC ANHYDRASE IN MENTAL RETARDATION AND CERTAIN CHILDHOOD PSYCHIATRIC CONDITIONS (Reported 1956) (5-G-19)

Thomas H. Shepard, M.D., Director, Central Laboratory for Human Embryology, and Associate Professor of Pediatrics, University of Washington School of Medicine, Seattle, Wash. 98105.

Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics 79:136, 1959.

543. THE EFFECTS OF CHLORDIAZEPOXIDE (LIBRIUM) ON ANXIETY AND HOSTILITY LEVELS OF ASOCIAL AND DELIN-QUENT ADOLESCENTS (1963-1964) (18-M-65)

Louis A. Gottschalk, M.D., Research Professor of Psychiatry, and Goldine C. Gleser, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Department of Psychiatry, University of Cincinnati College of Medicine, Cincinnati, Ohio; and Robert Fox, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology, Duke University, Durham, N.C.



544. EFFECTS OF CHLORPROMAZINE ON LEARNING IN CHILDREN (1958-1960) (8-F-4)

Robert C. Wilcott, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Western Reserve University, Cleveland, Ohio 44106; Malcolm M. Helper, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Medical Psychology, University of Nebraska College of Medicine, Omaha, Neb. 68105; and Sol L. Garfield, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Teachers College, Columbia University, New York, N.Y. 10027.

Journal of Consulting Psychology 27:1-9, 1963; Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology 66:600-603, 1963; Journal of Nervous and Mental Diseases 135:147-154 and 235-238, 1962.

545. THE EFFECTS OF CHLORPROMAZINE ON THE BEHAVIOR AND INTELLECTUAL PERFORMANCE OF HYPERACTIVE CHILDREN (1962-1965) (16-L-19)

Virginia I. Douglas, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, McGill University, and Senior Psychologist, Montreal Children's Hospital; Gabrielle Weiss, M.D., Psychiatrist, Montreal Children's Hospital, Montreal, Quebec, Canada; and John S. Werry, M.D., Research Child Psychiatrist, Children's Research Center, and Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, Department of Psychology, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill. 61801.

546. CHLORPROPIXINE—A NEW DRUG AND ITS ACTION ON THE EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILD (1959-1960) (11-L-26)

Harry R. Litchfield, M.D., 60 Plaza St., Brooklyn, N.Y. 11238.

Research on this drug showed it to be unsuitable for clinical use.

547. THE EFFECTS OF COMPAZINE ON THE BEHAVIOR, TEST PERFORMANCE, AND PHYSIOLOGY OF HIGH GRADE RETARDED, DISTURBED CHILDREN IN SCHOOL AND COTTAGE SETTINGS (1958) (8-S-22)

Sidney Rosenblum, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of New Mexico, Albuquerque, N.M. 87106; and Bruce Graham, M.D., University of British Columbia, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada.

American Journal of Mental Deficiency 64:4:713-717, January 1960.

548. PSYCHOPHARMACOLOGY OF CORTICOSTEROIDS IN ASTH-MATICS (1959-1962) (12-L-15)

Kenneth Purcell, Ph.D., Director, Behavioral Sciences Division, and Samuel C. Bukantz, M.D., Medical and Research Director, Children's Asthma Research Institute and Hospital, Denver 80209; David R. Metcalf, M.D., Department of Psychiatry, University of

Colorado Medical Center, Denver; Louis Rutledge, Ph.D., Chief Clinical Psychologist, Jefferson County Mental Health Center, 260 S. Kipling, Lakewood, Colo. 80226; and Lewis Bernstein, Ph.D., Chief, Psychology Service, Veterans Administration Center, Wood. Wis.

549. EFFECT OF DEANER (2-DIMETHYLAMINOETHANOL) ON MENTALLY RETARDED CHILDREN (1959-1960) (11-S-8)

Johs. Clausen, Ph.D., Institute for Basic Research, Forest Hill Rd., Staten Island, N.Y. 10314.

Training School Bulletin 57:3-12, 1960.

550. STUDY OF THE EFFECT OF A CNS STIMULANT ON BEHAVIOR (1960-1961) (14-L-30)

Robert B. Kugel, M.D., Foundation Professor and Chairman, Department of Pediatrics, University of Nebraska College of Medicine, Omaha, Neb. 68105; and Theron Alexander, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology in Pediatrics, Temple University, Philadelphia, Pa.

Pediatrics 31:4, April 1963.

- 551. USE OF MELLARIL WITH BEHAVIOR DISTURBANCES IN MATERNALLY DEPRIVED CHILDREN (1961-1962) (14-L-29)
 Alfred R. Joyce, M.D., Psychiatrist, 104 E. 40th St., New York, N.Y. 10016.
- 552. A CLINICAL STUDY OF CHILDREN WITH EMOTIONAL DIS-ORDERS TREATED WITH MEPROBAMATE (1956-1957) (5-M-20) Irwin M. Marcus, M.D., Clinical Professor of Psychiatry, Louisiana State University Medical Center, New Orleans, La. 70115; and Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry, Houston, Tex. 77025.

Southern Medical Journal 52:2:179-185, February 1959.

553. AN INVESTIGATION TO DETERMINE THERAPEUTIC EFFECTIVENESS OF LSD-25 AND PSILOCYBIN ON HOSPITALIZED SEVERELY EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1962-1964) (15-L-28)

Gary M. Fisher, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Public Health in Residence, University of California, Los Angeles 90024; and Daniel S. Castile, M.D., Director, Pre-admission and Diagnostic Service, Fairview State Hospital, Costa Mesa, Calif. 92627. Unpublished.

- 554. MEPROBAMATE IN CHILDREN'S BEHAVIOR DISORDERS WITH ABNORMAL ELECTROENCEPHALOGRAMS (1958-1959) (9-L-10) David R. Metcalf, M.D., Department of Psychiatry, University of Colorado Medical Center, Denver, Colo. 80220.
- 555. USE OF METHYLPHENIDATE IN MEDIATING BEHAVIOR IN CHILDREN WITH PSYCHIATRIC PROBLEMS (1958-1960) (10-L-7) Mauricio Knobel, M.D., Chairman and Professor of Psychology of Childhood and Adolescence, University of La Plata, and Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, University of Buenos Aires Medical School, Buenos Aires, Argentina.

International Journal of Neuropsychiatry 2:6:660, November-December 1966; Archives of General Psychiatry 6:3:198, March 1962 and 1:3:310, September 1959; Journal of Nervous and Mental Diseases 113:4:309, October 1961; others.

556. A STUDY OF THE EDUCABILITY OF BEHAVIORALLY DISTURBED, MENTALLY RETARDED CHILDREN IN AN INSTITUTIONAL SCHOOL PROGRAM AS AFFECTED BY PROCHLOR-PERAZINE THERAPY (1958) (8-S-21)

Frank McCarry, M.D., 973 Paulsen Bldg., Spokane, Wash. 99201; Chester A. Powers, M.A., School Principal, Porterville State Hospital, Porterville, Calif.; and Charles G. Mitchell, M.A., Principal Psychologist, Paul A. Dever State School, Box 631, Taunton, Mass. 02780.

American Journal of Mental Deficiency 64:57-62, July 1959.

557. EFFECTS OF TRANQUILIZING MEDICATION (RESERPINE) ON BEHAVIORS AND TEST PERFORMANCE OF MALADJUSTED, HIGH GRADE RETARDED CHILDREN (1955-1957) (6-G-50)

Sidney Rosenblum, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of New Mexico, Albuquerque, N.M. 87106; Pasquale Buoniconto, M.D., Medical Superintendent, Wayne County Training School, Northville; Roger J. Callahan, Ph.D., private practice, 31725 Briarcliff, Franklin 48025; Richard Deatrick, M.D., Pediatrician, Ann Arbor, Mich.; and Bruce Graham, M.D., University of British Columbia, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada.

American Journal of Diseases of Children 96:690-695, 1958; American Journal of Mental Deficiency 62:663-671, January 1958.

558. USEFULNESS OF SERPASIL (1955-1957) (5-M-18)

Florence Clothier, M.D., Psychiatrist, Vassar College, Poughkeepsie, N.Y. 12601



559. EVALUATION OF SPARINE IN ACUTE BEHAVIOR DISORDERS IN CHILDREN (Reported 1959) (10-L-6)

Boris Zemsky, M.D. (deceased), Psychiatrist and Medical Director, and Wallace C. Diers, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, Tucson Child Guidance Clinic, 1415 N. Fremont Ave.; Hubert R. Estes, M.D., Psychiatrist, 601 N. Wilmot Rd., Tucson 85711; and Edgar V. Brannon, M.S.W., Executive Director, Maricopa Child Guidance Clinic, 1515 Osborn Rd., Phoenix, Ariz.

Study discontinued.

560. EFFECTS OF THORAZINE ON FANTASY IN CHILDREN (1957-1958) (7-K-6)

Cyril R. Mill, Ph.D., Human Factors Scientist, Systems Development Corporation, Santa Monica, Calif.

Report available from Dr. Mill.

561. TREATMENT OF HYPERACTIVE CHILDREN WITH THORAZINE (1955-not reported) (Bull. 3, 1-M-19)

Dorothy Durling, M.A. (deceased), Psychometrist, and Munire Esen, M.D., Pathologist, Wallace Research Laboratories, Wrentham State School, Wrentham, Mass.

Archives of Pediatrics 73:168-173, May 1956.

562. TOFRANIL AND THE TREATMENT OF ENURESIS (1961-1962) (15-L-29)

Edward G. Colbert, M.D., Research Psychiatrist, 2021 Santa Monica Blvd., Santa Monica 90404; Russell Sands, M.D., Ronald Koegler, M.D., Research Psychiatrist, and Mario Martini, M.D., University of California Medical Center, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

563. CLINICAL STUDY ON ENURESIS IN CHILDREN (1963-1964) (18-L-18)

Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry, Houston, Tex. 77025. Submitted for publication, 1967.

564. EFFECTS OF TRIFLUOPERAZINE ON THE BEHAVIOR DIS-ORDERS OF CHILDREN WITH MALIGNANT EMOTIONAL DIS-TURBANCES (1959) (11-L-24)

David Gibson, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Alberta, Alberta; and P. Beaudry, Psychologist, Ontario Hospital School, Smiths Falls, Ontario, Canada.

American Journal of Mental Deficiency 64:823-826, March 1960.



Family therapy

565. PSYCHOANALYTIC TREATMENT OF A FAMILY NEUROSIS (1953-1957) (Bull. 3, 1-M-27)

Martin Grotjahn, M.D., Clinical Professor of Psychiatry, University of Southern California, Los Angeles 90007, and Training Analyst, Southern California Psychoanalytic Institute, Beverly Hills; Alfred Coodley, M.D., and John Lindon, M.D., 90021 Wilshire Blvd., Los Angeles 90024; Rose Fromm-Kirsten, M.D., Psychiatrist, 420 S. Rossmore Ave., Los Angeles, Calif. 90064.

Annals of Internal Medicine 66:2:295-300, February 1967; in Psychotherapies of Marital Disharmony, Bernard L. Greene (Ed.). New York: The Free Press, 1965; Psychoanalysis and the Family Neurosis, Martin Grotjahn. New York: W. W. Norton, 1960; others. Requests for reprints of the article in the Annals of Internal Medicine should be addressed to Dr. Jerome V. Treusch, 405 N. Bedford Dr., Beverly Hills, Calif. 90210.

566. INTERACTIVE PROCESS BETWEEN PARENT AND CHILD, GROWTH-PRODUCING ASPECTS AND THOSE FOSTERING REGRESSION (1956-1958) (6-K-22)

Gusta P. Thaun, Ph.D., private practice, 231 E. 76th St., New York 10021, and Queens County Neuropsychiatric Institute, 37-64 72nd St., Jackson Heights, N.Y. 11372.

567. AN INVESTIGATION OF A TECHNIQUE OF INTERPERSONAL PSYCHOTHERAPY IN THE PARENT-CHILD RELATIONSHIP, WITH EMPHASIS ON CONSENSUS VALIDATION (1957-1958) (7-L-10)

William T. Wright, Ph.D., Chief Clinical Psychologist, Prairie View Hospital, Newton, Kan. 67114; and Theodore R. Sterling, M.A., University of Denver, Denver, Colo.

Dissertation on file at University of Denver Library.

568. THE EFFECTIVENESS OF TREATMENT OF Λ CHILD THROUGH TREATMENT OF ONLY THE MOTHER (1955-1960) (8-Y-15) William H. Brown, Ph.D., Director, Utah Psychological Center, 26 W. Broadway, Salt Lake City, Utah 84101.

569. GROUP COUNSELING AND GROUP EDUCATION PROJECT (1957-1959) (8-Y-14)

Gertrude Conrad, M.S.W., Caseworker, Family Service Association of Santa Clara County, 55 E. Empire St., San Jose, Calif.

1

570. PARENT-CHILD INTERACTION IN RELATION TO CHILD BEHAV-IOR (1957-not reported) (8-U-3)

L. A. Hellmer, Ph.D. (deceased), Associate Professor, Wesley C. Becker, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of Illinois, Urbana 61822; and Donald J. Shoemaker, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of Southern Illinois, Carbondale, Ill.

In Review of Child Development Research, Vol. I, Martin L. and Lois W. Hoffman (Eds.). New York: Russell Sage, 1964; in Research in Psychopathology, Herbert C. Quay (Ed.). Princeton, N.J.: D. Van Nostrand Co., 1963; Journal of Consulting Psychology 23:107-118, 1959; others.

571. PERSONALITY CHANGES RESULTING FROM CHILD GUIDANCE INTERVIEWS WITH PARENTS OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1958-1960) (8-U-6)

Arthur S. Tamkin, Ph.D., Pawtucket Mental Health Clinic, 38 Maynard St., Pawtucket 02860, and Chief, Psychology Services, Veterans Administration Hospital, Providence, R.I.

Study discontinued.

572. DYNAMIC WORK WITH PARENTS (1958-1959) (10-U-12)

David Hallowitz, M.S.S.W., Associate Director and Chief Psychiatric Social Worker, and Katharine J. Pitkin, M.S.W., Psychiatric Social Worker, The Psychiatric Clinic, Inc., Central Park Plaza, Buffalo, N.Y. 14214.

Children 8:22-27, January-February 1961.

573. PSYCHOANALYTIC STUDY OF A FAMILY (1958-not reported) (10-U-11)

Marianne R. Kris, M.D., Psychiatrist, 239 Central Park W., New York, N.Y. 10024.

574. DEVELOPMENT AND EVALUATION OF FAMILY GROUP THERAPY (1951-not reported) (11-Y-11)

John Elderkin Bell, Ed.D., University of California School of Public Health, Berkeley, Calif. 94720.

Public Health Monograph No. 64. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1961.

575. FAMILY UNIT THERAPY APPROACH TO CHILD PSYCHIATRY (1959-1962) (11-L-21)

Warren M. Brodey, M.D., Psychiatrist, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, Mass. 02139.

Archives of General Psychiatry 1:379-402, October 1959.



- 576. UNITARY THERAPY: TREATMENT OF PARENT(S) AND CHIL-DREN BY A SINGLE THERAPIST (1958-not reported) (11-X-22) Sherman O. Schachter, M.D., Psychiatrist, 155 E. 38th St., New York 10016; and Michael Newman, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Southeast Nassau Guidance Center, Seaford, N.Y. 11783.
- 577. AN EVALUATION OF GROUP PSYCHOTHERAPY WITH INDIVID-UAL FAMILIES AS THE INTEGRAL UNITS (1961-1962) (14-Y-16) Carl G. Lauterbach, Ph.D., Executive Officer, Medical Research Project, U.S. Military Academy, West Point, N.Y. 10996; William Vogel, Ph.D., Post-doctoral Fellow, Worcester State Hospital, Worcester, Mass.; and Maj. Harold E. Allen, Army Community Service Center, Ft. Bragg, N.C. 28307.
- 578. AN INVESTIGATION OF THE DI GNOSIS AND THERAPY OF THE FAMILY GROUP (1961-not reported) (15-L-17)

 Nathan B. Epstein, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry, McGill University, and Psychiatrist-in-Chief, Jewish General Hospital, and Nathan Greenberg, Ph.D., Department of Psychiatry, McGill University, and Director of Psychological Services, Jewish General Hospital, Montreal 26, Quebec, Canada.
- 579. STUDY OF FAMILIES OF CHILDREN IN RESIDENTIAL TREAT-MENT (1962-1963) (16-L-16)
 Salvador Minuchin, M.D., Philadelphia Child Guidance Clinic, 1700
 Bainbridge St., Philadelphia, Pa.; Charles H. King, M.S.W., Executive Director, and Edgar H. Auerswald, M.D., Clinical Director, Wiltwyck School for Boys, 260 Park Ave. S., New York, N.Y.
- 580. PRINCIPLES AND PROBLEMS IN THE APPLICATION OF FAMILY PSYCHOTHERAPY IN A CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC (1962-1965) (16-X-11)

 Kent A Zimmermen M.D. Director Child Guidance Services.

Kent A. Zimmerman, M.D., Director, Child Guidance Services, Children's Hospital of the East Bay, Oakland, Calif.

581. RESEARCH INTO PROCESSES OF FAMILY THERAPY (1964-1967) (18-X-13)

Nathan B. Epstein, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry, McGill University, and Psychiatrist-in-Chief, Jewish General Hospital, Montreal 26, Quebec, Canada.

Family Process 6:2:215-226, September 1967; Laval Médical 37:146-150, February 1966.



582. PARENTS' GROUP PSYCHOTHERAPY EXPERIENCE AS RELATED TO CHILDREN'S ADJUSTMENT (1963-1964) (18-U-16)

John R. Hurley, Ph.D., Professor, and Robert L. Hohn, M.A., Department of Psychology, Michigan State University, East Lansing, Mich.

Not yet submitted for publication; a related report is given in *Psychiatric Quarterly Supplement*, Part 2:1-20, 1963.

583. COUPLE-GROUP THERAPY (1964-1965) (18-U-20)

Martin Megdal, M.D., Fellow in Child Psychiatry, Houston State Psychiatric Institute; and Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry, Houston, Tex. 77025.

584. EFFECTS OF CHANGE IN FREQUENCY OF PSYCHOTHERAPY ON PSYCHOLOGICAL FUNCTIONING OF CHILDREN (1964-1969) (19-IV-3)

Christoph M. Heinicke, Ph.D., Senior Research Psychologist, Mortimer M. Meyer, Ph.D., Director of Psychological Services, Rocco L. Motto, M.D., Director, Bernice T. Eiduson, Ph.D., Director of Research, Lillian Weitzner, M.S.W., Special Clinic Associate, Heiman Van Dam, M.D., Arthur Ourieff, M.D., and Miriam Williams, M.D., Consultant Psychiatrists, Barbara Carr, M.A., Special Clinic Associate, and Mina Kuyper, M.S.W., Psychiatric Social Worker, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90035.

Paper presented at the American Psychological Association Meeting, Washington, D.C., September 1967; The Reiss-Davis Clinic Bulletin 2:2:80-86, 1965.

- 585. A STUDY OF THE PROGRESS OF THERAPY WITH CHILDREN WHO ARE BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS (1959-not reported) (19-IV-7) Keiichi Mizushima et al., 1300 Mure, Mitaka-shi, Tokyo, Japan.
- 586. RESEARCH IN FAMILY THERAPY (1963-1965) (19-IS-1)
 George Thorman, M.A., Research Director, Marjorie Eaton, A.B.,
 Karen Buckman, M.A., and Thomas Biever, M.A., Caseworkers,
 Family Service Association, 615 N. Alabama St., Indianapolis, Ind.
 46204.

Report (March 1966) available from Family Service Association.



587. THE EFFICACY OF SHORT-TERM PARENT COUNSELING GROUPS FOR CASES OL THE THERAPY WAITING LIST (1965-not reported) (20-IV-2)

Ralph Bierman, Ph.D., Director of Research and Senior Clinical Psychologist, and David Hallowitz, M.S.S.W., Associate Director and Chief Psychiatric Social Worker, The Psychiatric Clinic, Inc., Central Park Plaza, Buffalo, N.Y. 14214.

Full report available from investigators.

588. BRIEF FAMILY THERAPY DEMONSTRATION PROJECT (1966-1968) (20-SS-4)

Clifford J. Sager, M.D., Chief, Family Treatment and Study Unit, and Professor of Psychiatry, and T. L. Brayboy, M.D., Co-Director, Family Treatment and Study Unit, and Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, New York Medical College—Metropolitan Hospital Center, New York, N.Y. 10029.

Paper presented at American Orthopsychiatric Association Meeting, Washington, D.C., March 23, 1967.

589. THE EFFECT OF PATERNAL FAILURE TO PARTICIPATE DUR-ING THE REFERRAL OF CHILD PSYCHIATRIC PATIENTS (1956-1957) (5-K-10)

Luciano L'Abate, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Georgia State College, Atlanta, Ga. 30303.

Journal of Clinical Psychology 16:407-408, 1960.

590. SOME FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH PARENTAL RESISTANCE IN THE PSYCHOTHERAPEUTIC TREATMENT OF CHILDREN (1958-not reported) (10-U-10)

W. A. Tice, M.D., Psychiatrist, 186 Sans Souci Dr., Waterloo, Iowa 50701; and Robert G. Milligan, Ph.D., Psychologist, 516 Sutter St., San Francisco, Calif. 94102.

591. RESISTANT FATHERS (1959-1960) (12-Y-5)

Bernard F. Kalina, M.D., Psychiatrist, Box 31, Liberty, N.Y. 12754; Walter H. Weaver, M.S.W., Psychiatric Social Worker, and Shirley Ann Pauze, Student Trainee, Brown County Child Guidance Center, Brown County Guidance Clinic, 100 N. Jefferson St., Green Bay, Wis. 54301; Rudolf Lassner, Ph.D., Senior Clinical Psychologist, Colorado State Hospital, Pueblo, Colo. 81003.



592. CRITERIA FOR CASE ASSIGNMENT (1956-1961) (7-Y-14)

Otto Pollak, Ph.D., Director of Research, Family Service of Philadelphia, and Professor of Sociology, University of Pennsylvania; and Ralph Ormsby, M.S.S.A., Executive Director, Family Service of Philadelphia, 311 S. Juniper St., Philadelphia, Pa.

Social Service Review 37:1:41-53, March 1963 and 31:4:369-376, December 1957.

Group therapy

593. THERAPEUTIC GROUP WORK WITH CHILDREN IN NEIGHBOR-HOOD SETTINGS (1955-1958) (4-X-14)

Ralph L. Kolodny, M.S., Research Worker, Boston Children's Service Association, and Samuel Waldfogel, Ph.D. (deceased), Director of Research, Judge Baker Guidance Center, and Research Consultant, Boston Children's Service Association, Poston, Mass.

Children, May-June 1957; Social Work 1:2, April 1956.

594. GROUP WORK IN A GUIDANCE SETTING (1957-not reported) (5-W-17)

Harry G. Gianakon, M.D., Executive Director, Child Study Center of Philadelphia, 110 N. 49th St., Philadelphia, Pa.

595. AN ON-THE-SPOT STUDY OF GROUP PSYCHOTHERAPY (1957-1958) (6-W-16)

Hilding B. Carlson, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, San Diego State College, San Diego, Calif. 92115.

596. READINESS FOR AND SUCCESS IN GROUP PSYCHOTHERAPY (1950-1956) (7-L-11)

Milton Kaufman, Ed.D., Nassau Cleft Palate Center, 6 Sheffield Rd., Great Neck, N.Y.

Psychosomatics 7:171-174, May-June 1966; Proceedings and Summaries, New York State Psychological Association, 1961. Abstracts available from Dr. Kaufman.

597. USING FILMS IN GROUP GUIDANCE WITH EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED, MALADJUSTED BOYS (1955-1959) (7-Q-8)

Carol Cordes Smith, M.A., Associate Professor and Director, In-service Teacher Training Program for Teachers of Disadvantaged Pupils, College of the Virgin Islands, St. Thomas, Virgin Islands 00801.

Exceptional Children, January 1958; Curriculum and Materials, New York City Board of Education, December 1957; Instructor, June 1956; others.

- 598. GROUP THERAPY WITH SEX DEVIANTS (1956-1959) (8-L-14)
 Alexander B. Smith, Ph.D., Chairman, Division of Social Sciences and Correction, John Jay College of Criminal Justice, City University of New York, New York 10003; Alexander Bassin, Ph.D., Associate Director of Research, and Ralph S. Banay, M.D., Medical Director, BARO Civic Center Clinic, Brooklyn, N.Y.

 Journal of Social Therapy 5:3:225-232, 1959.
- 599. APPLYING GROUP THERAPY TECHNIQUE TO PRE-SCHOOL CHILDREN AND THEIR PARENTS (1959-1961) (10-V-5)

 Manford A. Sonstegard, Ph.D., Professor of Guidance and Counseling, Southern Illinois University, Edwardsville, Ill. 62025.
- 600. USE OF GROUP ACTIVITY THERAPY IN AFFECTING THE SOCIAL FUNCTIONING OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1959-1961) (12-X-35)

 Edward J. Rosen, M.D., Director, and Charles Fine, M.S.W., Social

Edward J. Rosen, M.D., Director, and Charles Pine, M.S.W., Social Group Worker, Children's Unit, Toronto Psychiatric Hospital; John Byles, M.S.W., Professor, School of Social Work, University of Toronto, Toronto; Alan G. Slemon, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Western Ontario, London, Ontario, Canada.

601. THERAPEUTIC GROUP FOR YOUNG PSYCHOTIC CHILDREN (Reported 1960) (13-X-11)

Francis J. Braceland, M.D., Psychiatrist-in-Chief, Mabel Sheridan, M.S.W., Chief Psychiatric Social Worker, Alma Nicholas Trench, M.A., Senior Clinical Psychologist, and others, Children's Clinic, Institute of Living; and Frank G. Bucknan, M.D., Psychiatrist, 609 Farmington Ave., Hartford, Conn. 06105.



- 602. GROUP PSYCHOTHERAPY WITH SERIOUSLY DISTURBED ACA-DEMICALLY RETARDED CHILDREN (1959-not reported) (15-L-26) Charles Cacace, M.S.W., District Director, Health and Welfare Council, Inc., 1617 John F. Kennedy Blvd., and Morris A. Berkowitz, M.A., Principal, Francis Scott Key Public School, Philadelphia, Pa.; Sol Gordon, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Education and Psychology, Yeshiva University, New York, N.Y. 10033.
- 603. GROUP THERAPY WITH ADOLESCENTS (1960-not reported) (15-L-25)

Edrita Fried, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Yeshiva University, Bronx, N.Y. 10461.

604. INTERMEDIARY GROUP TREATMENT OF INACCESSIBLE CHIL-DREN (1962-1964) (16-L-17)

Claire M. Ness, M.D., Psychiatrist, 2601 E. Turquoise, Phoenix, Ariz. 85208; and Grace Ganter, D.S.W., 94 Lexington Ave., Buffalo, N.Y.

605. MULTIPLE COUNSELING WITH FOURTH GRADE BOYS AND GIRLS HANDICAPPED IN LANGUAGE ARTS COMMUNICATION (1961-1962) (17-P-2)

Dorothea Brayer, M.S., Director, Title I, Board of Cooperative Educational Services, 2596 Baird Rd., Penfield 14526; and William L. Smith, Ph.D., Coordinator, Pupil Personnel Services, Webster Central School, Webster, N.Y. 14580.

Unpublished.

606. RETURNING TO THE GROUP: DYNAMICS OF THE "LATE" PHASES IN GROUP THERAPY (1963-1967) (20-IV-4)

Hans A. Illing, Ph.D., Senior Psychiatric Social Worker, Parole Out-patient Clinic, State Department of Corrections, 107 S. Broadway, Los Angeles, Calif. 90012.

To be submitted for publication to Journal of American Psychoanalytic Association or Psychoanalytic Review.

607. GROUP PROCEDURES FOR ASSISTING MALADAPTED CHIL-DREN, GRADES FIVE TO SEVEN (1965-1970) (20-OM-3)

Herbert A. Thelen, Ph.D., Professor of Educational Psychology, University of Chicago, Chicago, Ill. 60637.

Information available from Dr. Thelen.

Individual therapy

608. MULTIPLE CONTACT BRIEF THERAPY PROGRAM (1956-1961) (5-W-15)

Harold A. Goolishian, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Director of Psychological Services, and Director, Youth Development Project, and Robert MacGregor, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Department of Psychiatry and Neurology, and Research Director and Chief Psychologist, Division of Child Psychiatry, University of Texas Medical Branch, Galveston 77551; Eugene C. McDanald, Jr., M.D., Psychiatrist, 15 Perthius, La Marque, Tex. 77568.

Psychotherapy with Families - Multiple Impact Therapy, Harold A. Goolishian et al. New York: Blakiston Division, McGraw-Hill, 1964.

609. EVALUATION OF PSYCHIATRIC CONSULTATION FOR DISTURBED FOSTER CHILDREN (1955-1957) (6-W-14)

Leon Eisenberg, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 32:5, 1962 and 28:750, 1958; American Journal of Public Health 48:742-749, 1958.

610. ANALYSES OF THERAPEUTIC INTERACTION (Reported 1958)
(7-L-9)

Edward S. Bordin, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Richard L. Cutler, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, and assistants, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

611. ATTITUDE CHANGE IN CHILD PSYCHOTHERAPY (1958-1960) (10-U-9)

Donald M. Pollie, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Flint College, University of Michigan, Flint, Mich. 48503; Loretta K. Cass, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Psychiatric Clinics for Children, 369 N. Taylor Ave., St. Louis 63115; and Fernando Tapia, M.D., Psychiatrist, and Director of Mental Health Services, St. Louis County Health Department, Clayton, Mo. 63105.

Study discontinued.



612. CHANGE IN CHILDREN AND INTENSITY OF PSYCHOTHERAPY (1958-1962) (11-L-22)

Christoph M. Heinicke, Ph.D., Senior Research Psychologist, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles 90035; Joseph Afterman, M.D., Psychiatrist, Anneliese Korner, Ph.D., Senior Psychologist, Leah Kaplan, M.S.W., and Jean Bush, M.S.W., Psychiatric Social Workers, Marian Bradley, M.A., Child Therapist, Mt. Zion Psychiatric Clinic, 2255 Post St., San Francisco, Calif. 94115.

The Reiss-Davis Clinic Bulletin 2:2, 1965; in The Psychoanalytic Study of the Child 20:2. New York: International Universities Press, 1965; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 30:3, 1960; others.

613. ELECTROENCEPHALOGRAPHIC RESPONSE TO PSYCHOTHERAPY IN A CASE OF PSYCHOMOTOR EPILEPSY (Reported 1959) (11-T-12)

J. Iverson Riddle, M.D., Superintendent, Western Carolina Center, Morgantown 28655; and Walter Jahn, M.D., Visiting Professor, Department of Psychiatry, North Carolina Memorial Hospital, Chapel Hill, N.C.

614. EVALUATION SCALE FOR MALADJUSTED CHILDREN (1960-1961) (13-Q-26)

Paul Benedict, M.D., Psychiatrist, 436 Pleasantville Rd., Briarcliff Manor 10510; Earl Wanzer, M.A., School Psychologist, and Julia Dunne, M.S.W., School Social Worker, Bureau of Child Guidance, New York City Board of Education, 116 W. 32nd St., New York, N.Y. 10001.

615. THE POINT OF IRREVERSIBILITY IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF NON-STIMULATED, EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1960-not reported) (15-T-5)

Anna S. Elonen, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, and Albert C. Cain, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Departments of Psychology and Psychiatry, and Chief Psychologist, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

Exceptional Children 301-307, January 1967; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 34:4:625-633, July 1964.



Other methods

616. RELATIONSHIP OF THERAPIST'S PERCEPTION OF CHILD TO THERAPIST'S SELF-PERCEPTION (1058-not reported) (9-X-25)

Arno Gruen, Ph.D., Supervising Therapist, New York Clinic for Mental Health, 150 Fifth Ave.; T. N. Jenkins, Ph.D. (deceased), Professor of Psychology, New York University; and Paulina Fernandez, Ph.D., Senior Psychologist, Northside Center for Child Development, 31 W. 110th St., New York, N.Y.

617. INTERPERSONAL RELATIONS PROJECT FOR STUDYING THE TWO-PERSON RELATIONSHIP (1962-1968) (16-H-3)

Gerald Goodman, Ph.D., Director, Interpersonal Relations Project, University Y.M.C.A., University of California, Berkeley, Calif. 94704.

In New Directions in Client-Centered Psychotherapy, J. T. Hart and T. M. Tomlinson (Eds.). New York: Houghton-Mifflin, in press, 1967; American Journal of Public Health, two articles in press, 1967.

618. STUDENT VOLUNTEERS WITH TROUBLED CHILDREN (Reported 1964) (18-L-39)

William E. Mitchell, M.A., Assistant Professor of Social Psychiatry and Anthropology, University of Vermont College of Medicine, Burlington, Vt.

In Mental Health with Limited Resources, Hans R. Huessy (Ed.). New York: Grune and Stratton, 1966; Community Mental Health Journal 2, Winter 1966; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 34, March 1964; two unpublished reports available from Prof. Mitchell.

619. THE APPLICATION OF A THREE-LEVEL THEORY OF LEARNING TO RE-ORIENTING THE SOCIALLY HOSTILE PRE-SCHOOL CHILD (1964-1965) (20-IV-5)

John A. R. Wilson, Ed.D., Associate Professor of Education, University of California, Santa Barbara, Calif. 93106.

Mimeographed report available from Dr. Wilson.

620. THE ART OF THE DISTURBED CHILD IN RESIDENTIAL TREAT-MENT (1957-not reported) (8-L-16)

George L. Perkins, M.D., Psychiatrist, 546 Green Bay, Highland Park 60035; and Franz Ziegler, Child Care Counselor and Artist, Jewish Children's Bureau, 4810 S. Ellis Ave., Chicago, Ill. 60615.



621. AN INTENSIVE DIETARY STUDY OF AN ATYPICAL PHENYL-KETONURIC PATIENT (1958-1959) (10-S-1)

Jacqueline Baumeister, M.D., Clinical Director, Henry Leland, Ph.D., Coordinator of Professional Training, Education, and Demonstration, and Theodora Stebbins, M.S., (formerly) Dietitian, Parsons State Hospital and Training Center, Parsons, Kan. 67357.

Journal of the Kansas Medical Society 61:7, 390-393, July 1960.

622. CHILDREN'S DREAMS AND INTRA-FAMILIAL COMMUNICATION (1965-not reported) (20-IV-3)

Irving Markowitz, M.D., Director, Child Guidance Clinic, 115 S. Munn Ave., East Orange, N.J. 07017.

Preliminary report available from Dr. Markowitz; other publications planned.

623. HYPNOSIS AND THE CORRECTION OF PERNICIOUS HABITS RELATIVE TO ORTHODONTICS (1958-1963) (10-L-13)

Carl Dann III, D.D.S., Department of Orthodontics, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, N.C.

Information available through University of North Carolina Medical Library.

624. EXPERIMENTAL HYPNOSIS IN THE STUDY OF SUPPRESSION BLINDNESS IN CHILDREN (1955-1959) (6-M-15)

Carroll W. Browning, M.D., 101 N. Zangs Blvd.; Lester Quinn, M.D., Professor, Department of Ophthalmology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical School; and Harold Crasilneck, Ph.D., private practice, 5903 Meadowcrest, Dallas, Tex.

625. THE HOW AND WHY OF MUSCULAR RELAXATION (1937-1955) (Bull. 3, 1-M-17)

A. B. Gottlober, Ph.D., Psychologist, 5720 Wilshire Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90036.

Understanding Stuttering, A. B. Gottlober. New York: Grune and Stratton, 1953; Annals of Western Medicine and Surgery 6:9:575-577, September 1952.

626. MUSIC THERAPY PROJECT FOR PSYCHOTIC CHILDREN UNDER SEVEN (1962-1965) (16-L-18)

Mitchell L. Dratman, M.D., and Bertram A. Ruttenberg, M.D., Associate, Department of Psychiatry, University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine, Philadelphia, Pa. 19104.



627. PHYSICAL MOTILITY AND PSYCHOTHERAPY (1954-1957) (Bull. 3, 1-M-15)

Milford E. Barnes, Jr., M.D., Medical Director, Des Moines Child Guidance Center, 1206 Pleasant St., Des Moines, Iowa 59309. Study discontinued.

628. USE OF UNSTRUCTURED MATERIALS IN GROUP PLAY THERAPY WITH MALE RETARDATES (1958-1959) (10-S-25)

Henry Leland, Ph.D., Coordinator of Professional Training, Education, and Demonstration, and Daniel E. Smith, Ph.D., Director of Clinical Psychology, Parsons State Hospital and Training Center, Parsons, Kan. 67357.

Play Therapy with Mentally Subnormal Children, Henry Leland and Daniel E. Smith. New York: Grune and Stratton, 1965; American Journal of Mental Deficiency 66:4:621-628, January 1962.

629. STUDIES IN CHILDHOOD CHARACTER DISORDERS (1961-not reported) (15-L-18)

Henry G. Hansburg, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, 359 Parkside Ave., Brooklyn, N.Y.

Unpublished.

630. LEARNED COOPERATION IN THE BEHAVIORALLY-DISTURBED BOY (1964) (19-IG-3)

Paul S. Siegel, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, and Director of Graduate Research, and Henry C. Rickard, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, and Coordinator of Clinical Training, University of Alabama, University, Ala. 35486.

Abstracts available from Dr. Rickard.

- 631. TECHNIQUES OF PLAY THERAPY FOR MODIFY!NG THE BEHAVIOR OF WITHDRAWN THIRD GRADE BOYS (1965-1966) (20-IV-9)

 Paul W. Clement, Ph.D., Instructor of Medical Psychology, Harbor General Hospital, University of California Medical Center, Torrance, Calif. 90509.
- 632. A GRADED PROGRAM OF AFTER-SCHOOL VOCATIONAL TRAINING TO KEEP POTENTIAL DROPOUTS IN SCHOOL (Not reported-1970) (20-OY-5)

Daniel Rubenstein, M.S.W., The Educational Alliance, 197 E. Broadway, New York, N.Y. 10002.

Related studies

633. INTENSIVE TREATMENT PROGRAM FOR SELECTED MENTALLY DEFECTIVE CHILDREN PRESENTING PSYCHIATRIC PROBLEMS (1956-1958) (5-G-14)

George Tarjan, M.D., Superintendent and Medical Director, Pacific State Hospital, Box 100, Pomona 91769; and Lorna M. Forbes, M.D., Psychiatrist, 138 E. Artesia St., Pomona, Calif. 91767.

634. AUGMENTING GROUP WORK SERVICE WITH FAMILY CASE-WORK (1957-1959) (8-Y-13)

Margaret Mudgett, M.S.W., Executive Director, Neighborhood Youth Association, 11646 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90064.

Report available in libraries of schools of social work.

635. DEVELOPMENTAL TRENDS IN AND PSYCHOTHERAPY WITH BLIND CHILDREN (1959-not reported) (14-T-12)

Jacob Rothschild, Ph.D., Psychotherapist, Jamaica Center for Psychotherapy, Inc., 178-10 Wexford Terr., Jamaica, N.Y. 11432.

Study discontinued.

636. PERSONALITY OF MEDICAL STUDENTS AND PATIENTS IN A PEDIATRICS PSYCHIATRY CLINIC (1956-1957) (6-W-12)

Ann F. Neel, Ph.D., Assistant Professor and Clinical Psychologist, Department of Fediatrics, Howard University Medical School, Washington, D.C. 20001.

Unpublished.

637. GENETIC COUNSELING PROBLEMS IN CYTOGENETIC DIS-ORDERS (1963-1968) (18-S-32)

Robert L. Tips, M.D., Ph.D., Head, Biochemical Genetics Division, Houston State Psychiatric Institute, Houston, Tex.

American Journal of Diseases of Children 107:67-72, 1964; American Journal of Mental Deficiency 68:334-339, 1963; Journal of the American Medical Association 184:183-186, 1963; others.



638. SPEECH AND HEARING, EMOTIONAL, AND READING PROBLEMS (1952-1958) (Bull. 3, 1-S-14)

Howard L. Runion, Ph.D., Director, Speech and Hearing Clinic, Charles Coffey, Ph.D., Director of Reading Clinic, and Wilhelmina K. Harbert, M.A., Director of Music Therapy, College of the Pacific, Stockton; Ned M. Russell, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Counseling Center, California State College, Long Beach, Calif. 90804; George S. Ingebo, Ph.D., Director of Research, Portland Public Schools, Portland, Ore. 97201.

639. A DIFFERENTIAL DIAGNOSIS BY STUDYING DRAWINGS OF RETARDED CHILDREN ON A TIME CONTINUUM (1956-1958) (4-G-3)

Emery I. Gondor, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, and Associate in Psychiatry, and Harold Michal-Smith, Ph.D., Professor of Psychiatry, and Director, Division of Psychology, Department of Pediatrics, New York Medical College, Flower and Fifth Avenue Hospitals, New York, N.Y. 10029.

The Function of Art and Play Therapy Groups, Emery I. Gondor. New York: Center for Mental Retardation, New York Medical College. Reprints available from New York Medical College.

- 640. TRAINING OF PSYCHOANALYSTS (1959-1960) (10-X-13)
 S. Mark Doran, M.D., Psychiatrist, 1102 S. Robertson Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90035.
- 641. TRANSFERENCE IN PLAY THERAPY OF A MENTALLY RETARDED BOY (1956-1960) (12-S-24)

Leo Subotnik, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, Veterans Administration Center, Des Moines, Iowa 50308.

Monograph planned, 1967.

- 642. EVALUATION OF CHANGE IN A SINGLE CASE OF PLAY THERAPY (1956-1960) (12-S-25)

 Leo Subotnik, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, Veterans Administration Center, Des Moines, Iowa 50308.
- 643. PERCEPTUAL-MOTOR DEVELOPMENT OF CHILDREN WITH SEVERE CEREBRAL DYSFUNCTION (1961-1963) (16-T-6)

 Caro C. Hatcher, Ed.D., Consultant, Eileen Lai, O.T.R., B.S., Occupational Therapist, and J. Michael Siepp, B.A., Coordinator of Research, Spastic Children's Foundation, 1307 W. 105th St., Los Angeles, Calif.

TREATMENT FACILITIES

Child guidance clinics

644. RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN SEVERAL TREATMENT VARIABLES AND PAYMENT OF FEES FOR CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC SERVICE (1956-1959) (Bull. 3, 1-M-29)

Gwen Andrew, Ph.D., Chief, Research Section, and John Paul Sibilio, M.A., Research Psychologist, State Department of Mental Health, Lansing 48912; Olivia Viola, M.S.W., Head, Birmingham Branch Clinic, Birmingham 48009; Madeline Half, M.S.W., Director, Oakland Child Guidance Clinic, Pontiac, Mich. 48053.

645. SHORT-TERM PSYCHIATRIC SERVICE FOR CHILDREN (1949-not reported) (4-W-38)

Evelyn Alpern, M.D., Executive Director, and Janet L. Evans, M.S.W., Senior Psychiatric Social Worker, Child Guidance Clinic of Children's Hospital, and Department of Psychiatry, State University of New York, Buffalo, N.Y.

Lawson G. Lowrey Child Guidance Clinic Memorial Volume. New York: Commonwealth Fund, 1965; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, April 1956.

646. FIRST CONTACT WITH DIFFICULT CHILDREN AND PROJECTIVE TESTING (1956-1958) (4-M-16)

Emery I. Gondor, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, and Associate in Psychiatry, and Harold Michal-Smith Ph.D., Professor of Psychiatry, and Director, Division of Psychology, Department of Pediatrics, New York Medical College, Flower and Fifth Avenue Hospitals, New York, N.Y. 10029.

"Expression Therapy," in Psychotherapists Examine Themselves, 1956.



647. STUDY OF ATTITUDES OF SCHOOL TEACHERS AND ADMINISTRATIVE PERSONNEL TOWARD CHILD GUIDANCE CLINICS (1957-1958) (6-W-11)

Lucia Irons (Doctoral Candidate, Western Reserve University), Division of Child Welfare, Cuyahoga County Department of Public Welfare, 2505 Cedar Ave., Cleveland, Ohio 44115.

648. DAY-HOSPITAL SERVICE IN A CHILD GUIDANCE SETTING (Reported 1958) (7-X-7)

Paul Dingman, Ph.D., Director, Howard V. Turner, M.D., Medical Director, and staff, Des Moines Child Guidance Center, 1206 Pleasant St., Des Moines, Iowa 50309.

649. DIAGNOSTIC CHARACTERISTICS RELATED TO SERVICES IN PSYCHIATRIC CLINICS FOR CHILDREN (1958-not reported) (14-X-22)

Anita K. Bahn, Sc.D., Women's Medical College of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, Pa. 19129; Caroline A. Chandler, M.D., Consultant, Early Child Care and Child Mental Health, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Chevy Chase, Md. 20203; and Leon Eisenberg, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115.

- 650. CLINICAL USE OF A PROBLEM CHECKLIST (1962-1963) (15-L-31) Arnold L. Miller, Ph.D., Senior Psychologist, Champaign County Mental Health Clinic, and Assistant Professor, University of Illinois; and Harold S. Shulman, Ph.D., Assistant Director, Champaign County Mental Health Clinic, 1206 S. Randolph St., Champaign, and Assistant Professor, University of Illinois, Urbana, Id. 61822.

 Psychology in the Schools 3:44-47, 1966.
- 651. RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN SOCIO-ECONOMIC CLASS AND CHIL-DREN'S PRESENTING PROBLEMS (1957-1958) (7-W-12) Beatrice N. Wolfson, Ph.D., Senior Clinical Psychologist, Division of Community Services, State Department of Mental Health, State Office Building, Hartford, Conn. 06115.
- 652. WHOM DO WE SERVE: SOME SOCIOPSYCHOLOGICAL VARIABLES AFFECTING THE CASELOAD OF A SOUTHERN COMMUNITY CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC (Reported 1960) (12-Y-2)

 Haim G. Ginott, Ed.D., Adjunct Associate Professor, and Supervisor of Child Psychotherapy, New York University, New York, N.Y.; and Ralph Mason Dreger, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Louisiana State University, Baton Rouge, La. 70803.



653. SOCIAL ECOLOGY OF THE CASES EXAMINED AT A CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC (1960-not reported) (13-W-7)

Edna E. Raphael, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Labor Studies and Sociology, Pennsylvania State University, University Park, Pa. 16802.

American Journal of Sociology 69:340-358, January 1964.

654. MOTIVATION FOR TREATMENT IN A CHILD PSYCHIATRY CLINIC (1953-1957) (Bull. 3, 1-M-28)

Philip Lichtenberg, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Social Research, Department of Social Work and Social Research, Bryn Mawr College, Bryn Mawr, Pa. 19010; Robert Kohrman, M.D., Faculty, Child Therapy Program, Institute for Psychoanalysis, and Lecturer, School of Social Service Administration, University of Chicago; and Helen MacGregor, M.S., Casework Director, Family Service Bureau, United Charities of Chicago, Chicago, Ill.

Motivation for Child Psychiatry Treatment, Philip Lichtenberg, Robert Kohrman, and Helen MacGregor. New York: Russell and Russell, 1960.

655. LACK OF ACCEPTANCE OF GUIDANCE CLINIC'S DIAGNOSTIC AND TREATMENT SERVICES (1958-not reported) (9-X-22)

Robert G. Clement, Ph.D., Executive Director, Family Service, 1309 E. 10th St., Sioux Falls, S.D. 57103; and Elsa Miller, M.A., Executive Director, Episcopal Home for Children, 5901 Utah Ave., N.W., Washington, D.C.

656. WAITING LIST DROPOUTS IN A CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC (1962) (17-X-12)

Robert S. Adams, M.D., Psychiatrist-Director, Bernice G. Sherlock, M.S.W., Chief Psychiatric Social Worker, Mary Elizabeth Sterling, M.A., Psychiatric Social Worker, and Howard M. Weinick, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Child Guidance Clinic of Waterbury, Inc., 52 Pine St., Waterbury, Conn. 06710.

657. EFFECTS OF TREATMENT IN MICHIGAN CHILD GUIDANCE CLINICS (1955-1957) (Bull. 3, 1-M-21)

Gwen Andrew, Ph.D., Chief, Research Section, State Department of Mental Health, Lansing 48912; Mordecai L. Falick, M.D., Psychiatrist, 18652 Birchcrest Dr., Detroit, Mich. 48221; and James Cowhig, Ph.D., Sociologist, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Washington, D.C. 20201.



658. EVALUATION OF CHANGE IN CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC PROCEDURE (1956) (Bull. 3, 1-M-33)

Frank G. Benham, Ph.D., Coordinator of Educational Services, IBM Corporation, Tallahassee, Fla. 23204; and James S. May, M.D., Director, Dallas Child Guidance Clinic, 2101 Welborn, Dallas, Tex. 75219.

659. EVALUATION OF TREATMENT IN A CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC (1954-1955) (4-W-35)

Carl F. Hereford, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Educational Psychology, University of Texas, Austin, Tex. 78712.

Study discontinued.

660. EVALUATION OF TREATMENT AT A CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC (1956-1957) (4-W-36)

Morris Hirsch, M.A., Psychologist, Child Guidance Clinic, and Lecturer, Victoria Hospital School of Nursing, Winnipeg, Manitoba; and William Currie, B.A., Student Psychologist, Child Guidance Clinic, Dalhousie University, Halifax, Nova Scotia, Canada.

661. A FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF CLOSED CLINIC CASES (1955-1957) (4-W-3)

Eugene E. Levitt, Ph.D., Chief, Section of Psychology, Indiana University Medical Center, Indianapolis, Ind. 46204.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 29:337-347, April 1959; Mental Hygiene 42:89-93 and 521-524, 1958; Journal of Consulting Psychology 21:316, 1957; others.

662. EXPLORATORY STUDY OF METHODS FOR EVALUATING THE IMPACT OF CHILD GUIDANCE TREATMENT ON THE FAMILY IN THE ETIOLOGY AND TREATMENT OF NON-ORGANIC CONDITIONS IN CHILDFEN (Reported 1956) (5-W-14)

Erika Chance, Ph.D., Research Associate, Mount Zion Hospital, San Francisco, Calif. 94119.

Families in Treatment, Erika Chance. New York: Basic Books, 1959.

663. EVALUATION OF EFFECTIVENESS OF FUNCTION OF A 10-YEAR-OLD CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC (1956-not reported) (5-W-13)

Mamie P. Clark, Ph.D., Director, Northside Center for Child Development, 17 Pinecrest Dr., Hastings-on-Hudson, N.Y. 12534.

Paper presented at American Orthopsychiatric Association Meeting, 1957.



664. A FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF PSYCHIATRIC PATIENTS (1956-1957) (5-M-22)

Peter P. Komor, Ph.D., Psychologist, 604 E. State St., Ithaca, N.Y. 14850.

665. A STUDY OF NEUROTIC AND PSYCHOPATHIC PERSONALITY DISORDERS BY MEANS OF A 27-32-YEAR FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF CHILDREN SEEN IN A CHILD GUIDANCE CLINIC (1954-1958) (5-M-14)

Patricia O'Neal, M.D., Psychiatrist, 4989 Barnes Hospital Plaza No. 4105, and Lee N. Robins, Ph.D., Research Associate, Washington University Medical School, St. Louis, Mo. 63100.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, October 1959; Social Problems, Spring 1958; American Sociological Review, April 1958.

- 666. OUTCOMES IN CHILD GUIDANCE (1957-not reported) (9-X-23)
 Harold Kramer, M.S., L.L.B., Director, Psychiatric Social Service,
 Emma Pendleton Bradley Hospital, Riverside, R.I. 02915; Margaret
 M. Riggs, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, New Hampshire Child Guidance
 Clinic, 121 S. Fruit St., Concord, N.H. 03301; and Richard Smith,
 M.S., Psychologist, Western Massachusetts Training Program, Division of Mental Hygiene, State Department of Mental Health,
 Boston, Mass.
- 667. AN EVALUATION OF METHOD IN THE DIAGNOSIS AND TREAT-MENT OF CHILDREN (Reported 1959) (11-X-23)

Norman L. Tolo, M.S.W., Executive Director, and Arthur W. Blue, M.A., Clinical Psychologist, Child Guidance Unit, Family Guidance Center, 213 Corby Building, St. Joseph 65401; George J. Lytton, M.D., Director, Department of Child Psychiatry, Greater Kansas City Mental Health Foundation, 2200 McCoy St., Kansas City, Mo. 64108.

668. OUTCOME OF PSYCHOTHERAPY WITH CHILDREN AS RELATED TO THE PERIOD OF TIME WHICH ELAPSES BETWEEN APPLICATION AND TREATMENT (1958-1960) (11-X-21)

Beverly Golden, Ph.D., Chief Clinical Psychologist, Community Guidance Center, 2135 Babcock Rd., San Antonio, Tex. 78229. Paper presented at American Psychological Association Meeting, 1960.

669. YOUNG ADULT ADJUSTMENT OF MALADJUSTED BOYS (Reported 1959) (11-L-5)

S. B. Sells, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, and Director, Institute of Human Behavior Research, Joe B. Alexander, B.A., Department of Psychology, and assistants, Texas Christian University, Ft. Worth, Tex. 76129.

670. FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF CHILDREN IN TREATMENT WHO TER-MINATED ONE- TO ONE-AND-A-HALF YEARS PRIOR TO FOLLOW-UP DATE (1960) (12-L-25)

Anna M. MacLauchlin, M.S.S., Assistant Director, Psychiatric Social Work, Central Psychiatric Clinic, Cincinnati General Hospital, Cincinnati, Ohio 45229; Donald Fosa, M.S.W., Psychiatric Social Worker, C.Raymond Kiefer, Jr., M.D., Medical Director, and Lilian Mould, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Hartley-Salmon Child Guidance Clinic, 1680 Albany Ave., Hartford, Conn.

671. FOLLOW-UP OF APPLICANTS OF A CHILD GUIDANCE CENTER (1959-1960) (12-Y-4)

Howard L. Wylie, M.D., Psychiatrist, Worcester Youth Guidance Center, 275 Belmont St., Worcester, Mass. 01605; and Martin R. Gluck, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical School, Dallas, Tex. 75235.

672. AN EVALUATION OF A NEW INTAKE APPROACH IN A COM-MUNITY MENTAL HEALTH CENTER (1961-1963) (14-X-21) Gerald Caplan, M.D., Psychiatrist, 58 Fenwood Rd., Boston 02115; Mary D. Bain, M.D., (formerly) Director, Beatrice Bloom, M.S.S.S., Chief of Social Service, and John M. Harmes, M.A., Consulting Clinical Psychologist, Greater Lawrence Guidance Center, Inc., 217 Haverhill St., Lawrence; John Papajohn, Ph.D., Research Associate,

Laboratory of Social Relations, Harvard University, Cambridge, Mass. 02138.

673. IMPROVEMENT AS RELATED TO FOLLOWING CHILD GUID-ANCE CLINIC RECOMMENDATIONS (1961-1962) (15-Y-19)

Margaret M. Riggs, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, New Hampshire Child Guidance Clinic, 121 S. Fruit St., Concord, N.H. 03301; and Pauline Morrissette, M.A. Candidate, University of Detroit, Detroit, Mich.

674. FOLLOW-UP STUDY AT CHILD PSYCHIATRY CLINIC (1964-1966) (18-L-41)

R. Dean Coddington, M.D., Director, Division of Child Psychiatry, and Professor, Departments of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Ohio State University College of Medicine, Columbus, Ohio 43210.



Day care

675. AN INTENSIVE DAY CARE TREATMENT PROGRAM FOR ADO-LESCENTS (1957-1961) (8-X-13)

Frank T. Rafferty, M.D., (formerly) Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, University of Utah College of Medicine, Salt Lake City, Utah 84112.

676. DAY CARE CENTER FOR DISTURBED ADOLESCENTS (1960-1965) (16-L-15)

Charles H. Jones, M.D., (formerly) Superintendent, Butler Hospital, and Harold W. Pfautz, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Department of Sociology and Anthropology, Brown University, Providence, R.I. *Mental Hygiene* 46:223-229, April 1962.

677. DAY CARE TREATMENT OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHIL-DREN (1962-not reported) (18-Y-8)

Jack C. Westman, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, University of Wisconsin, Madison, Wis. 53706; William A. Bell, M.S.W., Section Supervisor, Department of Psychiatry, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, and Eric Berman, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, University of Michigan Medical Center; Daniel R. Miller, Ph.D., Chairman, Doctoral Program in Social Psychology, University of Michigan; Frank Wilderson, Ph.D., School Principal, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

678. DEVELOPMENT OF A DAY TREATMENT CENTER FOR CHIL-DREN (Reported 1965) (19-IV-5)

Rocco L. Motto, M.D., Medical Director, Bernice T. Eiduson, Ph.D., Director of Research, and Christoph M. Heinicke, Ph.D., Senior Research Psychologist, Reiss-Davis Child Study Center, 9760 W. Pico Blvd., Los Angeles, Calif. 90035.

Unpublished. Final report available from authors.

679. SUCCESS AND FAILURE IN EDUCATIONAL THERAPY—A FOL-LOW-UP STUDY OF DISTURBED CHILDREN TREATED IN DAY CARE (1963-not reported) (18-L-42)

Hertha Riese, M.D., Psychiatric Consultant, Friends' Association for Children, Family Day Care Program, 1001 St. Paul St., Richmond, Va. 23220.

Heal the Hurt Child — An Approach Through Educational Therapy with Special Reference to the Extremely Deprived Negro Child, Hertha Riese. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1962; others.



680. FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF CHILDREN WHO ATTENDED A CLINI-CALLY ORIENTED DAY SCHOOL FOR CHILDREN WITH SPECIAL NEEDS (1965-1966) (19-IV-6)

Lillian B. Vogel, Ph.D., Director of Psychological Services, Marvin Jacobson, A.B., Director, and Sonia Braverman, A.B., Assistant Director, Laurence School for Emotionally Disturbed Children, 6428 Woodman Ave., Van Nuys, Calif. 91401.

Foster homes

681. TREATMENT OF DISTURBED CHILDREN IN FOSTER CARE (1961-1964) (14-L-20)

Zira DeFries, M.D., Psychiatrist, 35 E. 85th St., New York 10028; and Ethelyn C. Williams, M.S.W., Psychiatric Social Worker, private practice, 57 Clinton St., White Plains, N.Y.

Child Welfare 44:2:73-89, February 1965.

682. FOSTER HOMES: A TREATMENT RESOURCE FOR DISTURBED BOYS (1961-1965) (15-Y-20)

Douglas A. Sargent, M.D., Director, Clinic for Child Study, Wayne County Juvenile Court; David Wineman, M.S.W., Professor of Social Work, Walter J. Ambinder, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Department of Clinical and Educational Psychology, and Fritz Redl, Ph.D., Distinguished Professor of the Behavioral Sciences, Wayne State University; Elizabeth Laura Fireman, M.S.W., private practice, 19300 Appoline St., Detroit, Mich.

Child Welfare 44:2:90-94, February 1965; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 32:1, January 1962.

683. SELECTION OF FOSTER PARENTS FOR DISTURBED CHILDREN (1962-1966) (16-Y-8)

Patricia W. Cautley, Ph.D., Project Director, Foster Homes Research Project, State Department of Public Welfare, 275 State Office Building, Madison, Wis.

Successful Foster Homes, Summary and Highlights, 1967; Successful Foster Homes, An Exploratory Study of Their Characteristics, 1966. Madison, Wis.: State Department of Public Welfare.



684. FOSTER PARENT ATTITUDES RELATED TO PLACEMENT SUCCESS (1962-1964) (16-Y-7)

Ralph W. Colvin, Ph.D., Director of Research, and Anne M. Ritter, Ph.D. (deceased), Research Psychologist, Kennedy Child Study Center, 122 E. 22nd St., New York, N.Y. 10010.

685. PROJECT FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF THERAPEUTIC FOSTER HOMES FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1963-1966) (17-Y-16)

Francis H. Cameron, M.S.W., San Mateo County Department of Public Health and Welfare, 225 37th Ave., San Mateo 94403; Katherine R. Clement, M.S.W., Yolo County Welfare Department, Woodland, Calif. 95695; Irving W. Fellner, M.S.W., Regional Foster Care Consultant, Children's Bureau, Social and Rehabilitation Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Region 8, Federal Office Building, Denver, Colo. 80202; and Lawrence DeFato, M.S.W., State Department of Public Assistance, Olympia, Wash. 98501.

Report may be available from Mr. Cameron.

686. A DIVISION OF CASEWORK RESPONSIBILITY AS A METHOD OF WORKING WITH DISTURBED CHILDREN IN FOSTER CARE (1963-1966) (18-Y-9)

Edith Zober, M.S.S.W., Research Director, Iowa Children's Home Society, 1101 Walnut St.; Milford E. Barnes, Jr., M.D., Medical Director, Des Moines Child Guidance Center, 1206 Pleasant St., Des Moines, Iowa 50309; and Merlin Taber, Ph.D., Associate Professor, School of Social Work, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill. 61801.

Child Welfare 46:2:89-93, February 1967 and 44:7:387-391, July 1965.

687. PSYCHIATRIC CARE THROUGH SPECIAL FOSTER HOMES (1962-not reported) (20-RM-3)

Albert Krinsky, M.D., Psychiatrist, Lisa Pollack Rablen, M.D., and Bernard Rosenblatt, Ph.D., Merrifield Center, 158 Holden St., Worcester, Mass. 01606.



Nursery schools

688. CASEWORK SERVICES IN A NURSERY SETTING (1954-1957) (4-X-23)

Hyman Grossbard, Associate Professor, Columbia University School of Social Work, New York; and Elizabeth A. Filer, M.S.W., Psychiatric Social Worker, private practice, 240 E. 79th St., New York, N.Y. 10021.

689. NURSERY SCHOOL TREATMENT OF EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCES (1960-1963) (14-L-17)

Pierre Johannet, M.D., Psychoanalyst, and Director, James Jackson Putnam Children's Center, 244 Townsend St., Boston, Mass. 02121.

690. A FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF CHILDREN WITH EARLY EMOTIONAL DISORDERS (1964-1967) (16-L-14)

Anny Katan, M.D., Professor of Child Analysis, Marvin Ack, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology in Psychiatry, and Robert A. Furman, M.D., Assistant Professor of Child Psychiatry, Department of Psychiatry, Western Reserve University School of Medicine, Cleveland, Ohio 44106.

In The Therapeutic Nursery School, Robert A. Furman (Ed.). New York: International Universities Press, in press, 1967.

Residential treatment centers and hospitals

691. A RESIDENTIAL DIAGNOSTIC AND TREATMENT PROGRAM FOR THE SEVERELY EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED PRE-SCHOOL CHILD (1955-not reported) (Bull. 3, 1-M-24)

Lauretta Bender, M.D., Director of Psychiatric Research, Children's Unit, Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village 11427; Sol Nichtern, M.D., Psychiatrist, Hillside Hospital, Glen Oaks; Elsbeth Pfeiffer, M.A., Nursery, Bellevue Psychiatric Hospital, New York, N.Y.

See No. 86.



692. FIFTEEN YEARS OF RESIDENT TREATMENT (1955-1956) (Bull. 3, 1-M-30)

Carl J. Nitsche, D.Ed., Chief Psychologist, and J. Franklin Robinson, M.D., Children's Service Center of Wyoming Valley, 335 S. Franklin St., Wilkes Barre 18702; Louis Vitale, M.D., Psychiatrist, 615 Jefferson Ave., Scranton, Pa. 18510.

- 693. A STUDY OF CHILDREN PLACED IN INSTITUTIONS BY THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY CHILD WELFARE DIVISION AND RE-LEASED DURING THE LAST FIVE YEARS (1956) (Bull. 3, 1-M-22) R. Clyde White, Ph.D. (deceased), Professor of Social Work, Western Reserve University, Cleveland, Ohio 44166.
- 694. RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT (1956-1961) (4-W-40)
 Harold E. Paine, Ph.D., Psychologist, private practice, 2807 San Mateo, N.E., Albuquerque, N.Mex. 87110; David D. Blyth, Ph.D., President, Psychological Services, Inc., Columbus, Ohio; and Mark W. Stephens, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology, Purdue University, Lafayette, Ind.
- 695. ALTERNATING PERIODS OF RESIDENTIAL AND DAY CARE IN THE TREATMENT OF SERIOUSLY EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED YOUNG CHILDREN (1952-1960) (4-W-39)

 Jeanne M. Simons, M.S.S., Director, Linwood Children's Center, Ellicott City, Md.; and Katherine K. Rice, M.D., Psychiatrist, 1704 Bader Ave., South Bend, Ind. 46617.

Study discontinued.

- 696. CARE OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN IN RESI-DENTIAL TREATMENT CENTERS (1956-1957) (5-M-23) Donald A. Bloch, M.D., Psychiatrist, Stowe, Vt. 05672; and Marjorie L. Behrens, M.A., Family Institute, New York, N.Y. 10000.
- 697. INFLUENCE OF INSTITUTIONAL CLIMATE ON ACCESSIBILITY TO TREATMENT (1959-1963) (7-L-14)

Norman A. Polansky, Ph.D., Professor of Social Work and Sociology, University of Georgia Child Research Field Station, 330 Parkway Office Bldg., Asheville, N.C. 28801; and Arthur Blum, D.S.W., Professor of Social Welfare, School of Applied Social Sciences, Western Reserve University, Cleveland, Ohio 44106.

Social Work 9:56-63, July 1964 and 29-37, January 1961; The Social Service Review 4:385-395, December 1962; Journal of Jewish Communal Service 34:130-137, Winter 1959; others.



698. COMPARISON OF PSYCHIATRIC TREATMENT PROGRAMS FOR THE EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILD (1957-1963) (7-L-13)

Arthur S. Tamkin, Ph.D., Pawtucket Mental Health Clinic, 38

Maynard St., Pawtucket 02860, and Chief, Psychology Services,

Veterans Administration Hospital, Providence, R.I.

Study discontinued.

699. A PILOT DEMONSTRATION PROJECT FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED RETARDED YOUNGSTERS (1958-1961) (8-S-29)

Erwin Friedman, Ph.D., Director, Jewish Foundation for Retarded Children, Inc., 6200 Second St., N.W., Washington, D.C. 29011; and Paul Kornbluth, M.A., Program Director, Pilot Project, New Lisbon State Colony, New Lisbon, N.J. 08064.

Project discontinued.

700. SCREENING PROSPECTIVE CHILD CARE PERSONNEL FOR RESI-DENTIAL TREATMENT (1958) (8-Y-19)
Warren Gehrt, M.S.S., Executive Director, State Youth Services Commission, Box 2679, Union St. Station, Wilmington, Del. 19805; and Barney Rabinow, M.A., 55 Pine Ridge Rd., White Plains, N.Y. 10603.

701. 10-YEAR SURVEY OF MEDICAL PROGRAM IN A PSYCHIATRIC RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT CENTER (1947-1958) (9-X-27)

Alfred B. Amler, M.D., 15 Chester Ave., White Plains 10601; and Jerome M. Goldsmith, M.S.S., Director, Hawthorne Cedar Knolls School, Hawthorne, N.Y.

702. THE ADOLESCENT GIRL'S EXPERIENCE IN THREE MENTAL HOSPITAL SETTINGS (1957-1959) (9-X-29)
Lillian Cohen, Ph.D., (formerly) Creedmoor State Hospital, Queens Village, N.Y. 11427.

703. TREATMENT OF ADOLESCENTS ON ADULT WARDS OF A MENTAL HOSPITAL (1960-1967) (11-X-20)

Ernest Hartmann, M.D., Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, Tufts

Ernest Hartmann, M.D., Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, Tufts University, Medford, and Consultant, Betty A. Glasser, M.A., and Maida Solomon, B.A., B.S., Research Social Workers, Boston State Hospital; Milton Greenblatt, M.D., Commissioner of Mental Health, Boston, Mass.; and Daniel J. Levinson, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Yale University, New Haven, Conn.

American Journal of Psychiatry, in press, 1967; Adolescents in a Mental Hospital, Hartmann et al. New York: Grune and Stratton, in press, 1967.

704. BELLEFAIRE FOLLOW-UP STUDY (1958-1963) (12-L-24)

Melvin E. Allerhand, Ph.D., Director, Division of General Studies and Head Start Research Projects, Western Reserve University, Cleveland, Ohio 44106.

Adaptation and Adaptability: The Bellefaire Follow-up Study. New York: Child Welfare League of America, 1966; Child Welfare 40:7-13, September 1961.

705. LONG-TERM AND SHORT-TERM PSYCHIATRIC HOSPITALIZA-TION FOR CHILDREN (1960-1964) (12-X-34)

Henry L. Burks, M.D., Associate Professor and Chief, Division of Child Psychiatry, University of Texas Medical Branch, Galveston, Tex. 77550.

Diseases of the Nervous System 26:804, 1965.

706. AN EXAMINATION OF THE INTERDISCIPLINARY APPROACH TO THE TREATMENT OF CHILDREN'S PSYCHIATRIC PROBLEMS IN A RESIDENTIAL CENTER (1958-not reported) (14-L-24)

Raymond Shettel, M.D., Psychiatrist, Helen Clements, M.S.W., Ruth Ford, R.N., Goldie Cohen, M.A., Naomi Hussey, O.T.R., and E. Ean Bergen, D.D., Children's Division, Allentown State Hospital, Allentown 18103; Ruth B. Higbee, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, Guidance Center of Northampton and Monroe Counties, 220 Bushkill St., Easton, Pa. 18042.

Pennsylvania Psychiatric Quarterly 44-51, Winter 1962.

707. ESTABLISHMENT OF A RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT CENTER FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1961-1965) (15-L-32)

Otto L. Bendh. im, M.D., Director, Phoenix Institute of Neurology and Psychiatry, 5051 N. 34th St., Phoenix, Ariz. 85018.

708. TRANSFERENCE AND COUNTER-TRANSFERENCE EXPERIENCES OCCURRING BETWEEN HOSPITALIZED EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN AND WARD PERSONNEL (1964-not reported) (17-L-16)

Bettie Arthur, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology and Psychiatry, and John P. Kemph, M.D., Associate Professor, and Director of Clinical Services, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

Investigator unable to continue project at present (1967) but plans to resume study in another year.



709. A SOCIOMETRIC STUDY OF THE CONGRUENCE OF WARD STAFF'S PERCEPTION AND THE ACTUAL STRUCTURE OF AN IN-PATIENT CHILDREN'S HOSPITAL SETTING (1962-1964) (17-L-20)

Bettie Arthur, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology and Psychiatry, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

Two papers submitted for publication, 1967.

710. RESIDENTIAL SCHOOLS FOR DISTURBED CHILDREN (Not reported-1968) (19-IY-5)

Laura Weinstein, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, and Wilbert W. Lewis, Ed.D., Associate Professor of Special Education, George Peabody College for Teachers; Nicholas Hobbs, Ph.D., Provost, Vanderbilt University, Nashville, Tenn. 37203.

In Emergent Approaches to Mental Health Problems, Emory L. Cowen, Elmer A. Gardner, and Melvin Zax (Eds.). New York: Appleton-Century-Crofts, in press, 1967; in International Resources in Mental Health: I. Community and Schools, Henry P. David (Ed.). New York: McGraw-Hill, 1966; Journal of Abnormal Psychology 70:457-461, 1965.

711. RESIDENTIAL PSYCHIATRIC TREATMENT OF CHILDREN (1963-1968) (19-IY-1)

Edwin Z. Levy, M.D., Staff Psychiatrist, Children's Hospital, The Menninger Foundation, Topeka, Kan. 66601.

Bulletin of The Menninger Clinic 31:1, January 1967.

712. THERAPEUTIC ASPECTS OF CONTROL AND DISCIPLINE ON A WARD FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1963-1967) (19-IY-2)

Donald S. Gair, M.D., and Dexter M. Bullard, Jr., M.D., Instructors in Psychiatry, and Jeannette H. Corwin, M.D., (formerly) Assistant in Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, Mass. 02115.

Information available from Dr. Gair, 15 Bay State Rd., Boston, Mass. 02215.

713. SOCIAL SYSTEMS RESEARCH-DEMONSTRATION IN CHILD CARE (1965-1967) (20-IY-4)

Howard W. Polsky, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Columbia University School of Social Work, New York; Daniel S. Claster, Ph.D., Research Associate, and Carl Goldberg, M.A., Research Assistant, Hawthorne Cedar Knolls School, 293 Linda Ave., Hawthorne, N.Y. 10532.

Book in preparation, 1967.

- 7!4. THERAPEUTIC CAMPING (1956 1958) (Bull. 3, 1-M-25)
 Elton B. McNeil, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, William C. Morse, Ph.D., Professor of Educational Psychology, School of Education, and Robert O. Blood, Jr., Ph.D., Associate Professor of Sociology, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104; Helen Pinkus, M.S., Associate Professor and Assistant Director of Field Work, Smith College School of Social Work, Northampton, Mass. 01060.

 Journal of Social Issues 13:1, 1957.
- 715. STAFF PROBLEMS MET IN CHILDREN'S INSTITUTIONS (1952-1957) (Bull. 3, 1-M-32)

 Bruno Bettelheim, Ph.D., Stella M. Rowiey Professor of Education, Professor of Psychology and Psychiatry, and Director, Sonia Shankman Orthogenic School, and Benjamin D. Wright, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Department of Education, University of Chicago, Chicago, Ill. 60637; Jules Henry, Ph.D., Professor of Sociology-Anthropology, Washington University, St. Louis, Mo. The Empty Fortress, Bruno Bettleheim. New York: The Free Press, 1967.
- 716. RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT COSTS (1960-1961) (13-Y-7)
 Lydia F. Hylton, M.S.W., Research Associate, Child Welfare League of America, Inc., 44 E. 23rd St., New York, N.Y. 10010.

 The Residential Treatment Center: Children, Programs, and Costs.
 New York: Child Welfare League of America, 1964; Journal of Psychological Studies 14:1:1-27, 1963.
- 717. SEPARATION OF CHILDREN FROM THEIR FAMILIES FOR PSYCHIATRIC HOSPITALIZATION (1958-1959) (8-L-8)
 Gregory N. Rochlin, M.D., Psychiatrist, 200 Brattle St., Cambridge 02138; Donald S. Gair, M.D., Instructor in Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School; and Ann D. Salomon, Ph.D., Psychologist, Children's Hospital Medical Center, Boston, Mass. 02115.

 American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 32:3:445-460, April 1962.
- 718. A SURVEY OF CHILD-REARING ATTITUDES AMONG RESIDEN-TIAL SCHOOL PERSONNEL (1959-1960) (11-V-7) Jean Ferson, Ph.D., Psychologist, Handicapped Children's Unit, St. Christopher's Hospital for Children, Philadelphia, Pa. 19133. American Journal of Mental Deficiency 66:5:749-758, March 1962.



719. PSYCHOSOCIAL REPLICATION IN RESIDENTIAL TRAINING (Not reported-1966) (17-L-19)

Donald A. Bloch, M.D., Psychiatrist, Stowe, Vt. 05672.; Theodore Cherbuliez, M.D., Acting Clinical Director, Linden Hill School, Hawthorne, N.Y.; and Robert A. Rosenthal, Ph.D., Research Associate, Center for Research and Development in Educational Differences, Harvard University, Cambridge, Mass. 02138.

- 720. EXAMINATION AND EVALUATION OF BRADLEY HOME AS A THERAPEUTIC COMMUNITY (1955-1957) (Bull. 3, 1-M-31)

 Jack J. Preiss, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Department of Sociology and Anthropology, Duke University, Durham, N.C. 27706.
- 721. FAILURES IN RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT (1958-1959) (8-X-15)
 He'en D. Stone, M.S.W., Child Welfare League of America, Inc., 44
 E. 23rd St., New York, N.Y. 10010; Jack V. Wallinga, M.D.,
 Psychiatric Consultant, Child Welfare Division, State Department of
 Public Welfare, St. Paul 55101; and Mary LeRoux, M.S.W., St.
 Mary's Hospital, Minneapolis, Minn.
- 722. FIVE-YEAR FOLLOW-UP OF THE SOCIAL ADJUSTMENT OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN DISCHARGED FROM RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT (Reported 1960) (13-X-12)

Mesrop A. Tarumianz, M.D., Psychiatrist, 1401 Pennsylvania Ave.; James A. Flaherty, M.D., Psychiatrist, 1303 Delaware Ave., Wilmington 19806; Hilda A. Davis, Ph.D., Administrative Assistant to the Superintendent, Governor Bacon Health Center, Delaware City, Del. 19706; and Louis J. Kowalski, M.D., Psychiatrist, 4 N. Plaza Pl., Atlantic City, N.J. 08401.

723. THE EFFECTIVENESS OF RESIDENTIAL THERAPY WITH CHIL-DREN (Reported 1963) (17-L-18)

Stanley I. Berger, Ph.D., Chairman, Department of Psychology, University of Rhode Island, Kingston, R.I. 02881.

Study discontinued.

724. FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF MALADJUSTED CHILDREN IDENTIFIED AS NEEDING RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT IN HAWAII (1963-1964) (18-L-3)

H. Kelly Naylor, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, and Vera Young, M.A., (formerly) Research Analyst, Mental Health Division, Preventive and Clinical Services Branch, State Department of Health. Honolulu, Hawaii 96816.

Information available from Dr. Navlor.



725. FOLLOW-UP OF CHILD PSYCHIATRY DEPARTMENT CASES (1962-not reported) (18-X-14)

Edward R. Ritvo, M.D., Assistant Professor of Child Psychiatry, Neuropsychiatric Institute, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

726. FOLLOW-UP OF JUVENILE PSYCHIATRIC IN-PATIENTS RE-LEASED TO FAMILY (1964-1965) (19-IY-4)

William R. Morrow, Ph.D., Professor of Social Work, University of Missouri, Columbia, Mo. 65202.

Mimeographed report available from Dr. Morrow or Dr. Donald B. Peterson, Superintendent, Fulton State Hospital, Fulton, Mo. 65251.

727. FOLLOW-UP STUDY (1964-1967) (20-SA-1)

Alice Doran, B.A., Research Assistant, Children's Service Center of Wyoming Valley, Inc., 335 S. Franklin St., Wilkes Barre, Pa. 18702.

Unpublished.

Special education classes

728. MILWAUKEE'S PLAN FOR HELPING EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1954-not reported) (Bull. 3, 1-S-7)

Elden A. Bond, Ph.D., Professor of Education, Western Washington State College, Bellingham, Wash. 98225.

729. THE SPECIAL TEACHER AS A THERAPEUTIC-EDUCATIONAL TECHNIQUE FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED PRE-LATENCY CHILDREN (1952-not reported) (4-M-18)

Augusta Alpert, Ph.D., Associate Director, Child Development Center, 120 W. 57th St., New York, N.Y. 10019.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 33:1, January 1963 and 27:2, April 1957; in The Psychoanalytic Study of the Child 14:169-185. New York: International Universities Press, 1959.

730. EDUCATIONAL BENEFITS FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED PUPILS (1956-1957) (6-M-17)

Perry Botwin, Ed.D., Chairman and Professor, Special Education Department, George Washington University, Washington, D.C. 20006.

Unpublished doctoral dissertation in Library, Teachers College, Columbia University, New York.

731. TEACHING EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1955-1956) (6-M-18)

Hilde Bruch, M.D., Psychiatrist, Baylor University College of Medicine, Houston, Tex. 77025; and Lutz Rosenkotter, M.D., Ford Foundation Fellow and Research Assistant, Psychiatric Institute, Columbia-Presbyterian Medical Center, New York, N.Y.

Psychiatric Quarterly 34:4:648-657, 1960; paper presented at American Psychiatric Association Meeting, 1957.

732. EDUCATION OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN IN RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT (1954-1957) (6-M-19)

Claude Dorson Price, M.A., Executive Director, State Association for Mental Health, Inc., 11 S. Lake Ave., Albany, N.Y. 12203.

Exceptional Children 24:4:160-174, December 1957.

733. EFFICIENT READING PROGRAM FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED (1952-not reported) (9-Q-10)

Helen M. Hall, Ph.D., Henry Street Settlement, 265 Henry St., New York, N.Y. 10002.

734. A STUDY OF EDUCATIONAL METHODS AND CLASSROOM STRUCTURE FOR CHILDREN WITH BEHAVIOR AND LEARNING DISTURBANCES (1957-1959) (9-Q-11)

Norris G. Haring, Ed.D., Director, Experimental Education Unit, and Professor of Education, University of Washington, Seattle, Wash. 98105; and E. Lakin Phillips, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, George Washington University, Washington, D.C. 20006.

Exceptional Children 26:2:64-67, October 1959.

735. SECONDARY EDUCATION IN A STATE MENTAL HOSPITAL (Reported 1960) (12-Q-8)

George W. Brooks, M.D., Assistant Superintendent, and Donald M. Eldred, M.A. (deceased), Chief Psychologist, Vermont State Hospital, Waterbury, Vt. 05676.



736. A SPECIAL CLASS PROJECT FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN ENROLLED IN PUBLIC SCHOOL (Reported 1960) (12-Q-6)

Clyde B. Simson, M.D., Chief Psychiatrist, Lafayette Clinic, 951 E. Lafayette St., Detroit 48207; and Marcus C. Betwee, M.A., Director, Special Services, Public Schools, 639 Oak St., Wyandotte, Mich. 48192.

737. MANAGING EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN IN REGU-LAR CLASSROOMS (1960-1962) (13-Q-25)

Jacob S. Kounin, Ph.D., Professor of Educational Psychology, Wayne State University, Detroit, Mich. 48202.

Psychology in the Schools,, in press, 1967; Journal of Educational Psychology 57:1:1-13, 1966.

738. CLASSES FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1958-not reported) (13-Q-27)

Edward Landy, Ed.D., 67 Wyman St., Waben; Bernard Woods, M.D., Psychiatrist, and Margaret Otto, Ed. M., Supervisor of Special Education, Newton Public Schools, Newton, Mass.

739. TEACHING ACADEMIC SUBJECTS TO EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN BY PLANNED REINFORCEMENT METHODS (1961-not reported) (14-L-18)

Marian K. DeMyer, M.D., Instructor, Department of Psychiatry, University of Indiana School of Medicine, Indianapolis, Ind.

Psychiatric Spectator 1:5-6, 1965.

740. USE OF PROGRAMMED INSTRUCTION WITH DISTURBED STU-DENTS (1963-1966) (18-Q-23)

Donald M. Eldred, M.A. (deceased), Chief Psychologist, and George W. Brooks, M.D., Assistant Superintendent, Vermont State Hospital, Waterbury, Vt. 05676.

Final Progress Report, November 1966 (mimeographed); *Programmed Instruction* 5:8 and 9, May and June 1966; *Rehabilitation Literature* 25:12:366-368, December 1964; others.

741. THE CHILDREN'S CENTER: A SCHOOL FOR EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (Reported 1964) (18-Q-22)

Irwin S. Jacobs, M.D., Medical Director, and Ray Chaffins, M.Ed., Director, Children's Center, 155 N.E. 51st St., Miami; John R. Beery, Ph.D., Dean and Professor, School of Education, University of Miami, Coral Gables, Fla. 33134.



742. PUBLIC SCHOOL CLASSES FOR THE EMOTIONALLY HANDI-CAPPED: A RESEARCH ANALYSIS (1963-1964) (18-Q-21) William C. Morse, Ph.D., Professor of Educational Psychology, and Richard L. Cutler, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

743. A SPECIAL PROGRAM FOR IN-SCHOOL 15- TO 18-YEAR-OLD MARGINALLY RETARDED AND EMOTIONALLY HANDICAPPED YOUTH (1965-1969) (19-QD-2)

Saul S. Leshner, Ph.D., Executive Director, and George S. Snyderman, Ph.D., Special Projects Coordinator, Jewish Employment and Vocational Service, 1213 Walnut St., Philadelphia, Pa. 19107.

Papers to be submitted to professional journals; reports available from Jewish Employment and Vocational Service.

744. OPERATION HEADSTART FOR DISTURBED CHILDREN (1965-1967) (20-QG-1)

Frances P. O'Connor, Ph.D., and Abraham Tannenbaum, Ph.D., Professors, Teachers College, Columbia University, New York 10027; and Joan Miller, B.A., Classroom Teacher. New York, N.Y. Report to be prepared by Dr. O'Connor.

745. EFFECTIVENESS OF SPECIAL CLASS PLACEMENT OF EMOTION-ALLY DISTURBED ELEMENTARY SCHOOL AGE YOUNGSTERS (Reported 1959) (11-Q-6)

Virgil T. Hill, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, Central State College, Edmond, Okla. 73034.

746. EFFECT OF DIFFERENT CLASS SETTINGS ON MALADJUSTED CHILDREN (1960-1963) (13-Q-28)

Mildred R. Bernstein, Ph.D., Acting Chief School Psychologist, Jack Schmertz, Ph.D., School Psychologist, Gladys Meyerand, M.S.A., School Social Worker, and Stanley Gotliffe, M.D., School Psychiatrist, Bureau of Child Guidance, New York City Board of Education, 116 W. 32nd St., New York, N.Y. 10001.

747. EVALUATION OF A SEX HYGIENE CLASS FOR ADOLESCENT PSYCHIATRIC IN-PATIENTS (1964-1965) (18-Q-24)

William R. Morrow, Ph.D., Professor of Social Work, University of Missouri, Columbia, 65202; and Fred Hammond, M.A., Chaplain, Fulton State Hospital, Fulton, Mo.

748. WESTERN REGION'S NEEDS AND RESOURCES IN TRAINING TEACHERS FOR HANDICAPPED CHILDREN (Reported 1959) (11-Q-14)

Lloyd M. Dunn, Ph.D., Coordinator and Chairman, Department of Special Education, George Peabody College for Teachers, Nashville, Tenn. 37203, and Special Consultant, and Terry F. Lunsford, Staff Assistant and Coordinator, Western Regional Special Education Study, Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education, Boulder, Colo. 80302.

Exceptional Children 26:6:322-326, February 1960.

749. TRAINING STAFF IN SCHOOL NEEDS OF DISTURBED CHIL-DREN (1960-1963) (14-L-26)

Fritz Redl, Ph.D., Distinguished Professor of the Behavioral Sciences, Wayne State University, Detroit, Mich. 48221; and Ruth G. Newman, Ph.D., Psychotherapist, Hillcrest Children's Center, 4123 Nebraska Ave., N.W., Washington, D.C.

Related studies

750. VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION DEMONSTRATION FOR EMO-TIONALLY DISTURBED DELINQUENTS (1960-1966) (15-M-25)

Morton Zivan, Ph.D., Project Director, M. David Diamond, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, and Nathaniel A. Jones, M.A., Vocational Counselor, Children's Village, Dobbs Ferry; Robert M. Cantor, M.A., Counselor, New York Association for New Americans, Inc., 15 Park Row, New York, N.Y.

Youth in Trouble: A Vocational Approach, Morton Zivan. Dobbs Ferry, N.Y.: The Children's Village, 1966; Personnel and Guidance Journal 461-467, January 1965.

751. REHABILITATION OUTCOMES OF FORMER STATE MENTAL HOSPITAL PATIENTS (1963-1965) (18-L-43)

Donald L. Cohen, M.S.W., Associate Professor, Graduate School of Social Welfare, State University of New York, Albany, N.Y. 12203.

Two articles in preparation, 1967; paper presented at an Institute on Teaching the Culturally Disadvantaged Child at Pennsylvania State University, June 1965.



752. FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF MENTALLY ILL AND MENTALLY RETARDED CHILDREN (Reported 1964) (18-L-15)

Dorothy H. Miller, D.S.W., Research Specialist, Social Research Laboratory, State Department of Mental Hygiene, 4339 California St., San Francisco, Calif. 94118.

753. COMMUNITY TRANSITIONAL ADJUSTMENT PROGRAM FOR MENTAL RETARDATION (Not reported-1969) (19-HT-2)

Howard V. Bair, M.D., Superintendent and Medical Director, and Joseph Spradlin, Ph.D., Coordinator of Research, Parsons State Hospital and Training Center, Parsons, Kan. 67357.

754. SCHOOL HEALTH-MENTAL HEALTH CONSULTATION PROJECT (Reported 1959) (10-X-12)

Robert H. Lawler, M.D., Chief of Psychiatry, Winnipeg Children's Hospital, and Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada; and Elwood L. Jones, M.D., Co-director, Mental Health Section, State Department of Health, Seattle, Wash.

755. A STUDY OF CHILDREN OF NORMAL INTELLIGENCE REFERRED BECAUSE OF EMOTIONAL PROBLEMS OR BECAUSE OF BRAIN INJURY (1961-1962) (15-Q-13)

Elizabeth M. Koppitz, Ph.D., Psychologist, Board of Cooperative Educational Services, Yorktown Heights, N.Y. 10598.

In Psychological Evaluation of Children's Human Figure Drawings, Elizabeth M. Koppitz (Chaps. 4, 8, and 9). New York: Grune and Stratton, in press, 1967.

756. EFFECTIVENESS OF A COMPREHENSIVE PRE-VOCATIONAL PROGRAM IN ENHANCING THE READINESS OF PHYSICALLY AND EMOTIONALLY HANDICAPPED HOMEBOUND HIGH SCHOOL STUDENTS FOR VOCATIONAL TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT (1959-1964) (13-Q-20)

Jean L. Bloom, M.Ed. (Ph.D. Candidate, New York University), Coordinator of School Programs, and Louise Ware, Ph.D., Research Consultant, Federation of the Handicapped, 154 W. 14th St., New York, N.Y. 10011.

Journal of Rehabilitation 29:40:28, 36, July-August 1963; Exceptional Children 29:4:164-169, December 1962 and 28:3:71-74, October 1961; others.



757. EMPLOYMENT TRAINING IN ON-THE-JOB WORK SITUATIONS FOR HANDICAPPED ADOLESCENTS (1962-1967) (17-Q-15)

Samuel M. Goodman, Ph.D., Director of Research, Paul H. Humphries, M.A., and Barbara J. Kuykendall, M.A., Research Psychologists, and Lois P. Parker, M.A., Curriculum Specialist, Montgomery County Public Schools, 850 N. Washington St., Rockville, Md.

The Work Oriented Curriculum Project, Samuel M. Goodman et al. Rockville, Md.: Montgomery County Public Schools, 1967; available from Department of Research, Montgomery County Public Schools.

758. AUTOMATION IN VOCATIONAL TRAINING OF MENTALLY RETARDED AND/OR MENTALLY ILL ADOLESCENTS (1962-1965) (18-Q-19)

Henry Platt, Ph.D., Clinical Psychologist, and Director of Psychological Training, and Louis Kukoda, M.Ed., Coordinator, Vocational Services, Devereux Schools, Devon, Pa. 19333.

Devereux Forum 3:93-100, 1967; Summary List of Publications, Programmed Instructional Aids, and Automated Teaching Aid Devices. Devon, Pa.: The Devereux Foundation Institute for Research and Training, 1966; Rehabilitation Record 25-27, September-October 1965.

759. USE OF PROGRAMMED INSTRUCTION WITH DELINQUENTS: A PILOT STUDY (1962-1963) (18-M-46)

Gilbert Westreich, M.D., 1779 Emerson St.; Wentworth Quast, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Division of Clinical Psychology, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis 55455; and Nathan G. Mandel, Ph.D., Director of Research, State Department of Corrections, 310 State Office Building, St. Paul, Minn.

760. AN INVESTIGATION OF THE EFFECT OF PRESENTING A SEX EDUCATION COURSE TO HIGH SCHOOL STUDENTS WHO HAVE BEEN REMOVED FROM THE REGULAR CLASSROOM SITUATION BECAUSE OF SEVERE EMOTIONAL AND PHYSICAL PROBLEMS (1966-not reported) (20-QM-3)

Jean L. Bloom, M.Ed. (Ph.D. Candidate, New York University), Coordinator of School Programs, Federation of the Handicapped, 154 W. 14th St., New York, N.Y. 10011.

Doctoral dissertation will be available on microfilm from University Microfilms, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104, early 1968.



COMMUNITY PROGRAMS

761. PROJECT EDC (EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN) (1963-1964) (17-L-17)

Irving Babow, Ph.D., Research Social Scientist, Napa State Hospital, Imola, Calif. 94558.

Project EDC. San Francisco: Family and Children's Council, United Community Fund of San Francisco, August 1965 (now the Bay Area Social Planning Council).

762. GUIDELINES FOR JEWISH COMMUNITY SERVICES TO EMO-TIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1955-1959) (10-Y-14)

David Turteltaub, Ph.D., Social Planning Associate, Council of Jewish Federations and Welfare Funds, 315 Park Ave. S., New York, N.Y. 10010.

Report available from Council of Jewish Federations and Welfare Funds for 35ϕ .

763. WORK REHABILITATION FOR SEVERELY DISTURBED ADO-LESCENTS (Reported 1965) (19-IV-4)

Jacob E. Slutzky, Ph.D., Research Project Director, Irving Chipkin, M.D., Psychiatrist, Jack L. Herman, Ph.D., Consulting Psychologist, and Gertrude K. Berman, B.S., Administrative Director, Lither E. Woodward School for Emotionally Disturbed Children, Inc. (formerly The Berman School, Inc.), 91 Bayview Ave., Freeport, N.Y. 11520.

764. NEED FOR MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES IN A COUNTY HEALTH DEPARTMENT (1959-1960) (12-X-29)

Wallace Mandell, Ph.D., Director of Research, Staten Island Mental Health Society, 657 Castleton Ave., Staten Island, N.Y. 10301; and Mary F. Carswell, M.S.W., Unit Field Instructor, University of Texas School of Social Work, Austin, Tex.



765. AN EVALUATION OF A SCHOOL MENTAL HEALTH PROGRAM (1954-1960) (5-K-8)

John C. Glidewell, Ph.D., Professor of Educational Psychology, Department of Education, University of Chicago, Chicago, Ill. 60637; Margaret C.—L. Gildea, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry, Washington University Medical School, St. Louis; and Mildred B. Kantor, Ph.D., Director, Vital Statistics, St. Louis County Health Department, Clayton, Mo. 63105.

Report in preparation, 1967; information available from Dr. Kantor.

766. FAMILY CENTERED PROJECT (1952-1959) (4-X-19)

Alice Overton, M.S.W., Associate Professor, and Malcolm B. Stinson, Ph.D., Dean, School of Social Work, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90007; Beverly Ayres, M.A., Research Analyst, Family Centered Project, Greater St. Paul Community Chest and Council, St. Paul, Minn.

Children, September-October 1956. Report may be available from the Greater St. Paul Community Chest and Council.

767. PILOT PROJECT ON PERSONAL AND GROUP SERVICES TO REDUCE MALADJUSTMENT (1957-1959) (6-X-16)

J. Wayne Wrightstone, Ph.D., Director, Bureau of Educational Research, New York City Board of Education, 110 Livingston St., Brooklyn, N.Y. 11201.

768. ALAMEDA COUNTY MENTAL HEALTH STUDY (1962-1963) (16-X-10)

Irving Babow, Ph.D., Research Social Scientist, Napa State Hospital, Imola, Calif. 94558.

Mental Health Needs and Resources in Alameda County, available from Council of Social Planning, Alameda County, 337 13th St., Oakland, Calif.



CHILDREN WITH DISTURBED PARENTS AND SIBLINGS

769. CHILD DEVELOPMENT FOLLOWING MATERNAL MENTAL ILL-NESS (1961-1962) (17-U-4)

Samuel G. McClellan, M.D., M.P.H., Director of Clinical Psychiatry, Lowell Mental Health Center, Lowell; and Thomas F. Pugh, M.D., M.P.H., Associate Clinical Professor of Epidemiology, Harvard University School of Public Health, Boston, Mass. 02115.

Mimeographed report available from Dr. McClellan.

770. MANAGEMENT AND EVALUATION OF A JOINT ADMISSION PROGRAM (1963-1966) (18-U-19)

Henry U. Grunebaum, M.D., Staff Psychiatrist, Justin L. Weiss, Ph.D., Chief, Clinical Psychology Service, and Louis Sander, M.D., Child Psychiatry Consultant, Massachusetts Mental Health Center, 74 Fenwood Rd., Boston, Mass. 02115.

771. SURVEY OF BEHAVIOR OF CHILDREN OF HOSPITALIZED MENTAL PATIENTS (1960-not reported) (14-U-8)

Herbert Lipton, Ph.D., Associate Director of Psychological Research, Stanley E. Kaden, Ph.D., Psychologist, and Milton Hirshberg, M.D., Assistant Director, Out-patient Department, Worcester State Hospital, Worcester, Mass.

772. CHILDREN OF FAMILIES IN WHICH A PARENT HAS BEEN HOSPITALIZED FOR MENTAL ILLNESS (1957-1961) (10-X-15)

William M. Schmidt, M.D., Professor of Maternal and Child Health, Elizabeth P. Rice, M.S., Associate Professor of Public Health Social Work, Emerita, and Miriam C. Ekdahl, M.S.S.S., Assistant in Social Work, Department of Maternal and Child Health, Harvard University School of Public Health, Boston 02115; Sylvia G. Krakow, D.S.W., Chief Social Worker, Newton Mental Health Center, 398 Walnut St., Newton, Mass.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 36:5, October 1966; American Journal of Public Health 52:3, March 1962.



773. CHILDREN OF HOSPITALIZED PARENTS (1961-1965) (14-U-7)
William M. Schmidt, M.D., Professor of Maternal and Child Health, and Elizabeth P. Rice, M.S., Associate Professor of Public Health Social Work, Emerita, Harvard University School of Public Health, Boston, Mass. 02115.

American Journal of Public Health 52:428-435, March 1962.

774. CHILDREN OF MENTALLY ILL PARENTS IN DEPRIVED AREAS (1964-1967) (19-RS-1)

Elizabeth P. Rice, M.S., Associate Professor of Public Health Social Work, Emerita, and Leo Miller, Ph.D., Research Associate in Social Work, Department of Maternal and Child Health, Harvard University School of Public Health, Boston, Mass. 02115.

Publication planned for late 1968.

775. EGO STRUCTURE IN THE CHILDREN OF PSYCHOTIC PARENTS (1955-1956) (4-K-23)

Thomas Stampfl, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology, John Carroll University, Cleveland, Ohio 44118.

776. COMPARATIVE STUDY OF CHILDREN FROM "NORMAL" FAMILIES AND FROM FAMILIES IN WHICH A PARENT IS PSYCHOTIC (1964-1965) (18-U-17)

Joan K. Barber, M.D., Director, Preventive Service, Division of Social and Community Psychiatry, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Yeshiva University, Bronx, N.Y. 10461.

777. THE INFLUENCE OF PARENTAL PSYCHOSIS ON CHILD DEVEL-OPMENT (1966-1971) (20-LJ-1)

E. James Anthony, M.D., Professor of Child Psychiatry, Washington University Medical School, St. Louis, Mo.

In The Transmission of Schizophrenia, David Rosenthal and Seymour Kety (Eds.), in press, 1968.

778. PREGNANCY AND PSYCHOSIS (1964-1967) (20-LJ-3)

Bernard Rosenblatt, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Merrifield Center, 158 Holden St.; and David Moriarty, M.D., Clinical Director, Worcester State Hospital, Worcester, Mass. 01604.

779. LEVEL OF PSYCHOSOCIAL ADJUSTMENT IN CHILDREN OF IDENTIFIED SCHIZOPHRENIC MOTHERS (1964-1966) (18-U-18)

Arnold R. Beisser, M.D., Chief of Professional Education, Metropolitan State Hospital, Norwalk, Calif. 90650.

780. CHILDREN OF SCHIZOPHRENIC PARENTS (1962-not reported) (16-U-13)

Arnold R. Beisser, M.D., Chief of Professional Education, and Norbert Glasser, Ph.D., Clinical Research Psychologist, Metropolitan State Hospital, Norwalk, Calif. 90650.

781. CHILDREN WITH SCHIZOPHRENIC PARENTS (1962-not reported) (17-U-3)

Sarnoff A. Mednick, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104, and Director, Psykologisk Institut; and Fini Schulsinger, M.D., Chief Physician, Psychiatric Department, Kommune-hospitalet, Copenhagen, Denmark.

Mental Hygiene 50:4:522-535, October 1966; in Methods and Goals in Human Behavior Genetics, S. G. Vandenberg (Ed.). New York: Academic Press, 1965; Bulletin of the International Association of Applied Psychology 1:4:11-27, 1965.

782. SCHIZOPHRENIA IN CHILDREN OF MENTAL PATIENTS (1964-1966) (18-L-23)

Thomas F. Pugh, M.D., M.P.H., Associate Clinical Professor of Epidemiology, Harvard University School of Public Health, Boston 02115; and Samuel G. McClellan, M.D., M.P.H., Director of Clinical Psychiatry, Lowell Mental Health Center, Lowell, Mass.

Data available, pending publication from Dr. McClellan.

783. MOTHERS WHO ARE DOMINATED BY THEIR CHILDREN (1958-1959) (8-V-6)

Raymond Sobel, M.D., Professor of Psychiatry, Dartmouth Medical School, Hanover, N.H. 03755; and Lenore O. Stern, Columbia-Presbyterian Medical Center, New York, N.Y.

Report in preparation, 1967.

784. LOSS OF A PARENT IN CHILDHOOD AS RELATED TO THE APPEARANCE OF SCHIZOPHRENIC SYMPTOMS IN THE PARENTS OF YOUNG CHILDREN (1954-1956) (5-M-9)

Josephine R. Hilgard, M.D., Ph.D., Clinical Professor, Lotte von Witzleben (deceased), and Martha F. Newman, M.A., Research Assistants, Department of Psychiatry, Stanford University School of Medicine, Stanford, Calif. 94305.

Journal of Nervous and Mental Diseases 132:3-16, 1961; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 30:788-798, 1960; Psychiatry: Journal for the Study of Interpersonal Processes 22:113-121, 1959; others.



785. CHILDREN'S RESPONSE TO PARENT SUICIDE (1962-1963) (17-U-5)

Albert C. Cain, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology and Psychiatry, and Chief Psychologist, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center; and Irene Fast, Ph.D., Departments of Psychology and Psychiatry, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

Psychiatry 29:4, November 1966; American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 36:5, October 1966.

786. STUDY OF SIBLINGS OF EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1961-1963) (14-U-5)

Naomi I. Rae-Grant, M.D., City Health Department, American Building, Baltimore and South St., Baltimore, Md. 21202. Study discontinued.

STUDIES REPORTED IN BULLETIN 21 (June 1966-April 1967)

787. A COMPARISON OF VISUAL AND TACTUAL DISCRIMINATION LEARNING OF RETARDED AND SCHIZOPHRENIC CHILDREN (Reported 1966) (21-DC-7)

Suzanne D. Hill, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Psychology, Louisiana State University, Lakefront, New Orleans, La. 70122; and Lester W. Barnett, Jr., Auburn University, Auburn, Ala. 36830.

Submitted to Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 1966.

788. AN INVESTIGATION OF PERCEPTUAL AND STORAGE MECHANISMS IN CHILDREN WITH LEARNING DISORDERS AND EMOTIONAL PROBLEMS (1965-1966) (21-DC-10)

James Inglis, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Health Sciences Center, Temple University, Philadelphia, Pa. 19129; and Robert F. Briggs, M.D., Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, Queen's University, Kingston, Ontario, Canada.

Human Development, in press, 1967; papers presented at Canadian Psychological Association Meetings, Ottawa, June 1967, and Montreal, June 1966; Proceedings of the Seventh International Congress of Gerontology. Vienna: Vienna Academy of Medicine, 1966; others.

789. INVESTIGATION OF THE DIAGNOSTIC SENSITIVITY OF THE KTK PERFORMANCE SCALE IN REVEALING HIDDEN DEVELOPMENTAL POTENTIAL IN APPARENTLY RETARDED, BRAINDAMAGED, AND EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILDREN (1966-1967) (21-DD-2)

Anna S. Elonen, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Children's Psychiatric Hospital, University of Michigan Medical Center, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104.

To be published as a monograph by Acta Academiae Pedagogica Jyväskyläensis. Can be obtained from the library of the University of Jyväskyla, Jyväskyla, Finland.



790. A LONGITUDINAL STUDY TO ESTABLISH NEUROLOGICAL AND LINGUISTIC DIFFERENTIAL CRITERIA FOR NON-VERBAL CHILDREN (1965-1968) (21-DH-1)

Jon Eisenson, Ph.D., Professor of Speech Pathology and Audiology, and Director, and Thomas Forrest, M.D., Pediatric Neurologist, Institute for Childhood Aphasia, Stanford University School of Medicine, Palo Alto, Calif. 94304.

Results to be submitted to neurological and pediatric journals.

791. EPIDEMIOLOGY OF CHILDHOOD DEVELOPMENTAL BEHAVIOR (1967) (21-EA-1)

Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry, Houston, Tex. 77025. Publication planned.

792. EGOCENTRICITY IN CHILDREN AND SCHIZOPHRENICS (1966) (21-EB-2)

Thomas Wolff, Department of Psychology, University of Rochester, Rochester; and Howard Friedman, Ph.D., Chief, Psychology Service, Veterans Administration Hospital, and Associate Professor, Department of Psychiatry, State University of New York, Upstate Medical Center, Syracuse, N.Y.

793. STANDARDIZED INTERVIEW NORMS OF ELEMENTARY SCHOOL CHILDREN (1965-1967) (21-EG-2)

Michael Dinoff, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, and Director, Psychological Clinic, University of Alabama, Box 6142, University, Ala. 35486.

Psychological Reports 20:1:119-123, February 1967; two papers presented at Southeastern Psychological Association Conference.

- 794. IDENTIFICATION OF MALE ADOLESCENTS (1964-1967) (21-FD-2) John B. Marks, Ph.D., Director, Mental Health Research Institute, P.O. Box 907, Ft. Steilacoom, Wash. 98332.
- 795. PSYCHOLOGICAL IMPLICATIONS OF CYSTIC FIBROSIS AND OTHER CHRONIC DISEASES OF CHILDHOOD (Not reported-1967) (21-GC-3)

Robert H. Lawler, M.D., Chief of Psychiatry, Winnipeg Children's Hospital, and Assistant Professor, Department of Psychiatry, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada.

The Canadian Medical Association Journal 94:1043-1046, May 14, 1966.



796. AUTONOMIC DYSFUNCTION IN PHENYLKETONURIA (1966-1968) (21-HF-1)

Ira M. Steisel, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, St. Christopher's Hospital for Children, and Associate Professor, Department of Psychiatry, Temple University School of Medicine; and Leonard S. Rubin, Ph.D., Head, Psychobiology Unit, Eastern Pennsylvania Psychiatric Institute, Henry and Abbottsford Rd., Philadelphia, Pa. 19133.

Journal of Consulting Psychology, in press, 1967.

797. IDENTIFICATION OF EMOTIONAL DISTURBANCE IN CHILDREN (1966-1967) (21-JA-1)

Luciano L'Abate, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, Georgia State College, Atlanta, Ga. 30303.

Submitted to professional journals.

798. CHILD PSYCHIATRIC EMERGENCIES: CLINICAL CHARACTER-ISTICS AND FOLLOW-UPS (1965-1966) (21-JB-1)

Ake Mattsson, M.D., Instructor in Child Psychiatry, and James W. Hawkins, M.D. Candidate, Western Reserve University School of Medicine, Cleveland, Ohio 44106.

Archives of General Psychiatry 17:584-592, November 1967; Journal of the American Medical Association 202:6:538-539, November 1967.

799. THE PRE-HOSPITAL LEISURE TIME ACTIVITIES OF MENTAL PATIENTS (1966-1967) (21-JB-2)

Irving Babow, Ph.D., Research Social Scientist, Bessie Clark, O.T., Chief, Renabilitation Department, and Alonza C. Johnson, M.D., Chief, Research Department, Napa State Hospital, Imola, Calif. 94558.

Publication is planned in a psychiatric journal and a rehabilitation journal. A copy of the report will also be available from the Research Department, Napa State Hospital.

800. DESCRIPTION OF THE PERSONALITY STRUCTURE OF THE EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED CHILD IN TERMS OF PERFORMANCE TESTS AND QUESTIONNAIRES (1964-1967) (21-JB-3)

John D. Hundleby, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, New York University, New York, N.Y. 10003.

Monograph planned.



801. RECIPROCITY AND COERCION: TWO FACETS OF SOCIAL INTERACTION (1967-not reported) (21-JB-4)

Gerald R. Patterson, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, University of Oregon, Eugene, Ore. 97403.

Chapter in preparation for book, J. Michels and R. Neurigner (Eds.). New York: McGraw-Hill, 1968.

802. ADULT ADJUSTMENT OF ADOLESCENT PATIENT GROUPS (1966-1970) (21-JC-1)

A. Jack Hafner, Ph.D., and Wentworth Quast, Ph.D., Associate Professors, Division of Clinical Psychology, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minn. 55455.

803. EARLY BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS AND LATER REFERRAL FOR MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES (1965-not reported) (21-JC-2)

Herbert C. Quay, Ph.D., Research Director, Children's Research Center, and Professor of Psychology, and John S. Werry, M.D., Research Child Psychiatrist, Children's Research Center, and Assistant Professor of Psychiatry, Department of Psychology, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill. 61801.

Journal articles planned.

804. THE "THERAPEUTIC" EFFORTS OF EVALUATION PROCEDURES IN A CHILD PSYCHIATRIC CLINIC (1967-1968) (21-JC-3)

Willy A. Kouw, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, and Cherrie L. Wood, Research Assistant, Department of Neurology and Psychiatry, University of Texas Medical Branch, Galveston, Tex. 77550.

Article planned in Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry.

805. ALOPECIA AREATA STUDY (1964-1967) (21-JD-1)

Robert D. Mehlman, M.D., Assistant in Psychiatry, Children's Hospital Medical Center and Harvard Medical School, and Senior Psychiatrist, Massachusetts Mental Health Center; and Robert D. Griesemer, M.D., Assistant Professor of Dermatology, Harvard Medical School, Associate in Dermatology, Children's Hospital Medical Center, and Senior Associate in Medicine (Dermatology), Peter Bent Brigham Hospital, Boston, Mass. 02115.

Report of clinical findings to be published.



806. PSYCHOPHYSIOLOGICAL STUDIES OF AUTISTIC CHILDREN (1966-1968) (21-JE-1)

Martha E. Bernal, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Medical Psychology, James Q. Simmons III, M.D., Assistant Professor, and Chief, Children's In-patient Service, and Paul Naitoh, Ph.D., U.S. Public Health Service Post-Doctoral Trainee, Department of Psychiatry, Neuropsychiatric Institute, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

Publication planned when research is completed.

807. EXPERIMENTAL APPROACH IN THE TREATMENT OF AUTISM (1965-not reported) (21-JE-2)

Marshall D. Schechter, M.D., Professor of Child Psychiatry, and Povl W. Toussieng, M.D., Associate Professor of Child Psychiatry, University of Oklahoma Medical Center, Oklahoma City 73104; Jay T. Shurley, M.D., Research Professor of Psychiatry, Veterans Administration Hospital, Oklahoma City, Okla.

Submitted for publication.

808. PARENT-CHILD INTERACTION WITH SCHIZOPHRENIC CHIL-DREN (1965-1968) (21-JF-1)

Ralph Rothstein, Ph.D., Director of Psychology Training, Worcester Youth Guidance Center, 275 Belmont St., Worcester, Mass. 01604.

Papers presented to Eastern Psychological Association, April 1967, and Midwestern Psychological Association, May 1966.

809. FAMILY INTERACTION AND DEVIANT BEHAVIOR (1966-1969) (21-JG-1)

Barclay Martin, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, and E. Mavis Hetherington, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Wisconsin, Madison, Wis. 53706.

Journal articles planned; possibly a book.

810. PARENTAL EXPECTATIONS AND THE RESULTS OF PSYCHO-LOGICAL SERVICES TO CHILDREN (1966-not reported) (21-JG-2) Martin R. Gluck, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Texas Southwestern Medical School; and Wirt M. Wolf, Ph.D., private practice, Dallas, Tex. 75235.

Journal publication planned.



811. RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN PARENTAL ATTITUDES AND BE-HAVIOR (1965-1967) (21-JG-3)

Fortune V. Mannino, Ph.D., Project Director, and Exall L. Kimbro, Jr., M.D., Chief, Clinical Research and Program Evaluation Section, Mental Health Study Center, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, 2340 University Blvd. E., Adelphi 20783; Barbara Morgenstern, M.A., School Psychologist, Board of Education, Prince George's County, Md.; Julia Kisielewski, M.A., Social Science Analyst, University Research Corporation, Washington, D.C.

Journal publication planned.

812. THE EFFECT OF THERAPIST VARIABLES ON CHILDHOOD ADJUSTMENT AS A FUNCTION OF WORK WITH PRE-INTAKE PARENT COUNSELING GROUPS (1966-1967) (21-JG-4)

David Donofrio (Ph.D. Candidate, State University of New York at Buffalo), Intern Psychologist, The Psychiatric Clinic, Inc., Central Park Plaza, Buffalo, N.Y. 14214.

Publication planned.

813. INDICATIONS AND COUNTER-INDICATIONS FOR THERAPEUTIC INTERVENTION IN THE PRE-NURSERY VIA THE MOTHER (1965-not reported) (21-JG-5)

Augusta Alpert, Ph.D., Associate Director, Child Development Center, 120 W. 57th St., New York, N.Y. 10019.

In *The Psychoanalytic Study of the Child*. New York: International Universities Press, November 1967.

814. JANE WAYLAND CHILD CENTER DAY TREATMENT PROGRAM (1964-1967) (21-JG-6)

Francis A. Enos, Ph.D., Chief Clinical Psychologist, Jane Wayland Child Center, 1937 W. Jefferson, Phoenix, Ariz. 85009.

815. PSYCHOPHARMACOLOGICAL STUDIES IN CHILDREN (1965-1966) (21-JH-1)

Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry; and Cahit Ardali, M.D., Clinical Instructor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Project Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry, Houston, Tex. 77025.



816. MEASURE OF CHANGE IN MENTAL HEALTH STATUS OF CHIL-DREN (1965-1967) (21-JH-2)

Eva Rosenfeld, Ph.D., Associate Director of Research, Jewish Board of Guardians, 120 W. 57th St., New York, N.Y. 10019.

Book to be published in 1968.

817. THE TEXAS ANIMAL CARTOON OBSERVATION SERIES (TACOS) (1966-1968) (21-JH-3)

Willy A. Kouw, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Department of Neurology and Psychiatry, University of Texas Medical Branch, Galveston, Tex. 77550.

Submitted to Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry, 1967.

818. CARTOON SORTING BY THERAPISTS AND THEIR PATIENTS AS A NON-VERBAL INDEX OF "UNDERSTANDING" (1967-1968) (21-JH-4)

Willy A. Kouw, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Department of Neurology and Psychiatry, and Henry L. Burks, M.D., Associate Professor and Chief, Division of Child Psychiatry, University of Texas Medical Branch, Galveston, Tex. 77550.

Articles planned in child psychiatry journals.

819. NIACINAMIDE AND ITS EFFECTS IN MODIFYING THE COURSE OF CHILDHOOD SCHIZOPHRENIA (1966-1967) (21-JH-5)

William A. Hawke, M.D., Chief, Department of Psychiatry, G. H. C. Greenbaum, M.D., Consultant in Child Psychiatry, and Clinical Assistant, and M. Havelkova, M.D., Staff Psychiatrist, The Hospital for Sick Children, Toronto, Ontario, Canada.

Publication planned.

820. A DEMONSTRATION AND RESEARCH PROJECT TO ESTABLISH PRE-PLACEMEN'1 TREATMENT SERVICES FOR CHILDREN ACCEPTED FOR RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT, AND THEIR FAMILIES (1966-1967) (21-JH-6)

Mary F. Clancy, M.S.W., Director, Casework Services, Children's Village, Dobbs Ferry, N.Y.

821. MAGNESIUM PEMOLINE WITH EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED BOYS (1967-1968) (21-JH-7)

Irvin A. Kraft, M.D., Associate Professor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Medical Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry; and Cahit Ardali, M.D., Clinical Instructor of Psychiatry and Pediatrics, Baylor University College of Medicine, and Project Director, Texas Institute of Child Psychiatry, Houston, Tex. 77025.

Publication planned upon completion.

822. THERAPEUTIC EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM FOR CHILDREN (1966-1969) (21-JI-1)

G. Donald Niswander, M.D., Director of Research and Education, and Cornelius J. Coco, M.A., Senior Psychologist, Therapeutic Education Program, New Hampshire Hospital, Concord, N.H. 03301.

823. PROGRAMMED TRAINING AND PLACEMENT FOR NON-PSY-CHOTIC BEHAVIORALLY DISTURBED ADOLESCENTS (Reported 1966) (21-JI-2)

Eliot D. Chapple, Ph.D., Principal Research Scientist, Jeffrey Beeson, M.D., and Martha Fontana Vrolyk, Research Foundation for Mental Hygiene, Rockland State Hospital, Orangeburg, N.Y. 10962.

824. STUDY OF THE PROGRAM OF THE GEORGE JUNIOR REPUBLIC (1966-1968) (21-JI-3)

Robert E. Pittenger, M.D., Director of Research and Psychiatric Services, and William E. Knox, Ph.D., Research Project Supervisor, The George Junior Republic, Freeville, N.Y. 13068.

825. CLINICAL INVESTIGATION OF CROSSED CONTROL IN A RESIDENTIAL TREATMENT CENTER (1960-1970) (21-JI-4)

George E. Berner, M.D., Consultant in Ophthalmology, Dorothy E. Berner, B.S., Consulting Orthoptic Technician, Marguerite B. Horn, M.A., Language Development Psychologist, and Walter M. Uhler, M.D., Head of Medical Staff, The Devereux Schools, Devon, Pa. 19333.

Devereux Schools Monograph, 1967; Southwestern Medicine 44:2, 1963.

826. DEVELOPMENT OF YOUTH SERVICE (1966-1970) (21-JI-5)
Newton Bigelow, M.D., Director, Marcy State Hospital, Marcy, N.Y.
13403.

827. EVALUATION OF AN ADOLESCENT UNIT IN A STATE HOSPITAL FOR THE MENTALLY ILL (1967-1968) (21-JI-6)

Irving Babow, Ph.D., Research Social Scientist, Napa State Hospital, Imola, Calif. 94558.

Evaluation report planned and will be available from Dr. Babow; journal article also planned.

828. TREATMENT OF ADOLESCENT PRIMARY BEHAVIOR DISOR-DERS (1966-1971) (21-JI-7)

Alfred M. Stanley, M.D., Senior Director, and Eliot D. Chapple, Ph.D., Principal Research Scientist, Research Foundation for Mental Hygiene, Rockland State Hospital, Orengeburg, N.Y. 10962.



329. THE "ARMY" INCIDENT: THE PSYCHOLOGY OF UNIFORMS AND THEIR ABOLITION ON AN ADOLESCENT WARD (1965-completed) (21-JI-8)

Donald J. Marcuse, M.D., Staff Child Psychiatrist, Mental Health Study Center, National Institute of Mental Health, Public Health Service, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, 2340 University Blvd. E., Adelphi, Md. 20783.

Submitted to professional journal, 1967.

830. PARTURITION IN A PSYCHIATRIC HOSPITAL (1964-1965) (21-KA-1)

Donald T. Lee, M.S.W., Chief, Social Service Department, Camarillo State Hospital, Box A, Camarillo, Calif. 93010.

Publication planned.

- 831. CASE STUDIES OF LARGE FAMILIES (1953-1967) (21-KJ-1)
 Pauline Shapiro, Social Study Department, University of Birmingham, Birmingham 15, England.
- 832. EARLY DETECTION AND POSSIBLE REMEDIATION OF SPECIAL LEARNING PROBLEMS IN THE FIRST GRADE (1965-1968) (21-OE-1)

Rudolph F. Wagner, Ph.D., Chief Psychologist, Richmond Public Schools, 809 E. Marshall St., Richmond, Va. 23219.

Mimeographed report on initial findings available from Dr. Wagner.

833. ADJECTIVE CHECKLIST AND SYMPTOM CHECKLIST CORRE-LATES OF "SCHOOL REFUSAL" (1967-1968) (21-OG-2)

Willy A. Kouw, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Department of Neurology and Psychiatry, Douglas B. Radabaugh, M.S.W., Psychiatric Social Worker, and Talaat H. Mohamed, M.D., Assistant Professor, and Director of In-patient Services, Division of Child Psychiatry, University of Texas Medical Branch, Galveston, Tex. 77550.

Articles planned in educational psychology and psychiatric journals.

834. SOME DETERMINANTS OF BEHAVIOR IN NEGRO AND WHITE BOYS (1966-1967) (21-OG-3)

Rhoda Lee Fisher, Ph.D., Research Psychologist, Syracuse Public Schools, 409 Genesee St., Syracuse, N.Y.

Paper presented at Eastern Psychological Association Meeting, April 1967, available in mimeographed form; journal publication planned.

835. AN EXPERIMENTAL READING PROGRAM FOR EXCEPTIONAL CHILDREN (1963-not reported) (21-PB-8)

Frank M. Hewett, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Education and Medical Psychology, Donald Mayhew, M.A., and Ethel Rabb, M.A., Teachers, Neuropsychiatric Institute, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.

American Journal of Orthopsychiatry 37:35-48, 1967.

836. PREVENTION THROUGH EARLY DETECTION IN HIGH HAZARD AREAS (1964-1966) (21-QD-1)

John F. Walsh, Ph.D., Director of Research, Rita D'Angelo, Ph.D., Director of Education, and Thomas Brockbank, M.D., Staff Psychiatrist, Catholic Charities Guidance Institute, 122 E. 22nd St., New York, N.Y. 10010.

Paper presented at Eastern Psychological Association Meeting, April 1967; copies available from Catholic Charities Guidance Institute.

837. EDUCATION OF BEHAVIORALLY DISORDED CHILDREN IN THE PUBLIC SCHOOL SETTING (1966-1970) (21-QD-2)

Herbert C. Quay, Ph.D., Research Director, Children's Research Center, and Professor of Psychology, and Larry K. Brendtro, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Special Education, University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill. 61822.

Exceptional Children 32:509-515, 1966.

838. "NO WALLS TO CLIMB": ADJUSTING THE SCHOOL PROGRAMS IN THE PRIMARY GRADES FOR CHILDREN WITH PSYCHO-LOGICALLY BASED LEARNING PROBLEMS (1964-completed) (21-QD-3)

Zelma Parker, M.S.W., Guidance Consultant, Alice McMaster, M.A., Curriculum Consultant, and Phyllis Brislawn, M.A., (formerly) School Psychologist, Sheldon School District, Contra Costa County Department of Education, 75 Santa Barbara Rd., Pleasant Hill, Calif.

Publication planned, December 1967.

839. THE BRIDGEPORT VOCATIONAL REHABILITATION AND COOPERATIVE FDUCATION DEMONSTRATION PROJECT (1965-1970) (21-QG-2)

Paul A. Lane, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, and Louise Soares, Ph.D., University of Bridgeport, Bridgeport, Conn. 06604.

Two publications in preparation, 1967.



840. VOLUNTEERS TO PREVENT EMOTIONAL PROBLEMS IN CHIL-DREN (1966-1970) (21-RB-2)

Ruth Thomson, M.S., Executive Director, John Miller, M.A., Clinical Psychologist, and Ann Kimberly, M.S., Psychiatric Social Worker, Counseling Service of Addison County, Municipal Bldg., Middlebury 05753; Hans R. Huessy, M.D., Acting Chairman, Department of Psychiatry, University of Vermont College of Medicine, Burlington, Vt.

841. EVALUATION OF A COMMUNITY-WIDE PROGRAM IN FIRST GRADE (1967-1970) (21-SB-2)

Sheldon K. Schiff, M.D., and Sheppard G. Kellam, M.D., Assistant Professors of Psychiatry, University of Illinois College of Medicine, and Co-Directors, Woodlawn Mental Health Center, 841 E. 63rd St., Chicago, Ill. 60637.

842. FOLLOW-UP STUDY OF CHILDREN WHO PARTICIPATED IN A PREVENTIVE MENTAL HEALTH PROGRAM (Not reported-1967) (21-SG-1)

Emory L. Cowen, Ph.D., Professor of Psychology, and Director of Clinical Training, and Melvin Zax, Ph.D., Associate Professor of Psychology, University of Rochester, River Campus Station, Rochester, N.Y. 14627.

Paper presented at Eastern Psychological Association Meeting, April 1967.



FOLLOW-UP AND LONGITUDINAL STUDIES

1	213	660	724
8	294	661	725
16	320	664	726
23	330	665	727
25	363	666	751
26	365	667	752
27	393	669	767
31	456	670	790
35	476	671	798
44	490	674	802
49	497	679	803
51	498	680	823
53	500	690	828
72	511	693	830
73	512	703	831
85	572	704	839
149	582	711	841
180	625	722	842
199			

INVESTIGATOR INDEX

Abbe, Alice E. 113 Ack, Marvin 690 Ackerly, S. Spafford 477 Ackerman, Nathan W. 80 Adams, Paul L. 96 Adams, Robert S. 656 Adams, Stuart 497 Adler, Peter T. 236 Afifi, Elham NurEddin Afterman, Joseph 612 Albee, George W. 369, 371 Alexander, Joe B. 669 Alexander, Theron 550 Allen, Harold E. 577 Allerhand, Melvin E. 704 Alpern, Evelyn 645 Alpern, Gerald D. 325 Alpert, Augusta 127, 729, 813 Ambinder, Walter J. 682 Ames, Louise Bates 186 Amler, Alfred B. 701 Andrew, Gwen 644, 657 Anthony, E. James 777 Ardali, Cahit 815, 821 Armstrong, Renate G. 190 Aronfreed, Justin M. 270 Arthur, Bettie 249, 257, 462, 489, 708, 709 Ashenden, Barbara J. 446 Astley, Edna L. 481, 510 Auerswald, Edgar H. 579 Ax. Albert F. 261 Axline, Virginia M. Ayres, Beverly 766

Babow, Irving 761, 768, 799, 827
Bagby, James W. 224
Bahn, Anita K. 108, 649
Bain, Mary D. 528, 672
Bair, Howard V. 387, 753
Banay, Ralph S. 598
Bandura, Albert 135
Barber, Joan K. 776

Barber, William H. 222 Barbero, Giulio J. 535 Barbour, Harold S. 163 Barendregt, J. T. 202 Barnes, Marion 490 Barnes, Milford E., Jr. 627, 686 Barnett, Lester W., Jr. 787 Barron, Ruth M. 79 Barsch, Ray 139 Baruch, Dorothy W. 470 Bassin, Alexander 598 Bateson, Gregory 333, 381 Baughman, John W. 21 Bauman, Mary K. 217 Baumeister, Jacqueline Baumrind, Diana 138 Beaudry, P. 564 Beck, Samuel J. 341 Becker, Joseph 92, 170 Becker, Wesley C. 570 Beebe, E. H. 52 Beery, John R. 741 Beeson, Jeffrey 823 Behrens, Marjorie L. 80, 338, 696 Beier, Ernst G. 241 Beigel, Hugo G. 130 Beisser, Arnold R. 779, 780 Beisser, Paul T. 136 Bell, John Elderkin 574 Bell, William A. 249, 677 Bellak, Leopold 177 Beller, Emanuel K. 5, 34, 154, 234, 235 Bender, Lauretta 3, 86, 319, 364, 365, 377, 530, 691 Bendheim, Otto L. 707 Benedict, Paul 614 Benham, Frank G. 658 Benoit, Robert 51 Beres, David 228 Berg, John 504 Bergen, E. Ean 706

Berger, Stanley I. 723

Berkowitz, Morris A. 602 Berkowitz, Pearl H. 423 Berl, Mildred Elliott 115 Berlin, Irving N. 355, 382 Berman, Eric 677 Berman, Gertrude K. 763 Bernal, Martha E. 806 Berner, Dorothy E. 825 Berner, George E. 825 Bernstein, Lewis 475, 512, 548 Bernstein, Lotte 477 Bernstein, Mildred R. 746 Bernstein, Norman 180 Bettelheim, Bruno 322, 715 Betwee, Marcus C. 736 Bierman, Ralph 587 Biever, Thomas 586 Bigelow, Newton 826 Bjork, John W. 54 Blackwell, Amelia A. 479 Blau, Abram 63 Bleiberg, Nina 42 Blitzer, John R. 479 Bloch, Donald A. 499, 501, 696, 719 Block, Jack 337 Block, Jeanne H. 138, 337, 474 Blom, Gaston E. 471, 482 Blood, Robert O., Jr. 714 Bloom, Beatrice 528, 672 Bloom, Jean L. 756, 760 Blue, Arthur W. 667 Blum, Arthur 697 Blyth, David D. 694 Boatman, Maleta J. 335 Boaz, Willard D. 490 Boelhouwer, Cornelis 262 Bomberg, Dorothy 392 Bond, Elden A. 728 Book, Jan A. 351 Booth, Robert S. 136 Bordin, Edward S. 610 Botwin, David E. 158 Botwin, Perry 730 Bowen, Murray 339 Bower, Eli M. 153, 156 Bowes, Eugene 41 Bowman, Paul H. 168 Braceland, Francis J. 601

Bradley, Doris P. 492 Bradley, Marian A. 612 Brannon, Edgar V. 559 Braun, Jean S. 118 Braverman, Sonia 680 Brayboy, T. L. 588 Brayer, Dorothea 605 Brendtro, Larry K. 837 Brenner, Bernard 195 Bridgers, John D. 535 Briggs, Robert F. 788 Brislawn, Phyllis 838 Brockbank, Thomas 836 Brodey, Warren M. 575 Broida, Helen 459 Brooks, George W. 735, 740 Brooks, Milo B. 291 Brown, Janet L. 294, 498 Brown, William H. 568 Browning, Carroll W. 624 Bruch, Hilde 731 Bruner, Jerome S. 247 Brunstetter, R. W. 382 Buck, Carol 145 Buckman, Karen 586 Bucknan, Frank G. 297, 601 Bukantz, Samuel C. 475, 512, 548 Bullard, Dexter M., Jr. 74, 712 Bullock, Donald H. 196 Buoniconto, Pasquale 557 Burgin, Leo 471 Burks, Henry L. 705, 818 Burnett, Alastair 209, 436 Burstein, Alvin G. 426 Bush, Jean 612 Buss, F. Howard Byles, John 600 Bzoch, Kenneth R. 437

Cacace, Charles 602
Cain, Albert C. 259, 299, 615, 785
Caldwell, Bettye 47
Call, Justin D. 15, 484
Callahan, Roger J. 197, 557
Cameron, Francis H. 685
Campeau, Peggie L. 239
Cantor, Robert M. 750
Caplan, Gerald 672

Carini, Louis P. 355 Carini, Patricia F. 355 Carlson, Carole F. 396 Carlson, Dorothy S. 340 Carlson, Hilding B. 595 Carlson, Paul V. 58, 59 Carr, Barbara 584 Carrithers, Lura M. 150 Carroll, Edward J. 71, 93 Carswell, Mary F. 764 Caruth, Elaine 300, 301 Cary, Gene L. 524 Cass, Loretta K. 189, 611 Castellow, William F. 166 Castile, Daniel S. 553 Cautley, Patricia W. 683 Centers, Louise V. 291 Chaffins, Ray 741 Chance, Erika 662 Chandler, Caroline A. 649 Chapman, A. H. 447 Chapple, Eliot D. 823, 828 Charny, Israel W. 503 Cheek, Frances E. 201, 334 Cherbuliez, Theodore 719 Chernick, Warren S. 535 Chess, Stella 505 Chipkin, Irving 763 Chorost, Sherwood B. 99, 524 Christianson, Mary 484 Chriswell, Frank 208 Churchill, Don W. 325 Clancy, Mary F. 820 Clardy, E. Rucker 320 Clark, Bessie 799 Clark, Donald M. 148 Clark, Mamie P. 663 Claster, Daniel S. 713 Clausen, John A. 332 Clausen, Johs. 549 Clawson, Aileen 215 Clement, Katherine R. 685 Clement, Paul W. 631 Clement, Robert G. 655 Clements, Helen 706 Clerk, Gabrielle 327 Cleveland, Sidney E. 469 Cline, Herbert 180 Clos, Marjorie C. 399

Clothier, Florence 558 Cobrinik, Leonard H. 187, 356, 357, 366 Coco, Cornelius J. 822 Coddington, R. Dean 674 Coffey, Charles 638 Coffey, Hubert S. 410 Cohen, Donald L. 751 Cohen, Goldie 706 Cohen, Lillian 86, 702 Cohen, Richard L. 520 Colbert, Edward G. 562 Colins, Christine M. 21 Colvin, Ralph W. 684 Conners, C. Keith 17, 536 Conrad, Gertrude 569 Coodley, Alfred 565 Cooper, Marcia M. Cooper, Ruth 177 Cornelison, Alice R. 340 Corwin, Jeannette H. 712 Costa, Louis David 282 Counts, Robert M. 289 Cowen, Emory L. 152, 162, 842 Cowhig, James 657 Cramer, Bertrand 73 Crasilneck, Harold 624 Crocker, David 485 Cromwell, Rue L. 164 Cumming, John 52 Cummings, S. Thomas 32, 33 Cureton, Louise W. 146 Currie, William 660 Cutler, Richard L. 610, 742 Cutter, Albert V. 521 Cytryn, Leon 538

Dalgaard, Jens A. 424
Dalmau, Carlos J. 6
D'Angelo, Rita 836
Daniels, Edward M. 24
Danks, Ruth 139
Dann, Carl, III 623
Daunton, Elizabeth 485
Davids, Anthony 10, 226, 253
Davis, Elizabeth 518
Davis, Hilda A. 353, 722
Deatrick, Richard 557
DeFato, Lawrence 685

DeFries, Zira 681 Delgado, Rafael A. 491 Delmare, Maxine 28 DeMyer, Marian K. 325, 374, 402, 403, 406, 411, 513, 739 DeMyer, William E. 325 Denzin, Norman K. Derr, John P. 188 Des Lauriers, Austin M. 354, 396 Deutsch, Martin 378 Diamond, M. David 750 Dickerson, William J. 94 Dickson, Stanley 460 Diers, Wallace C. 559 Dingman, Paul 648 Dinkmeyer, Don 174 Dinoff, Michael 793 Dinwiddie, F. William 496 Dittmann, Allen T. 221, 441 Dobie, Shirley I. 118 Dominguez, Kathryn E. 424 Donofrio, David 812 Doran, Alice 727 Doran, S. Mark 640 Douglas, Virginia I. 283, 545 Doust, John W. Lovett 35, 427 Downing, Joseph J. 296 Dratman, Mitchell L. 140, 395, 626 Dreger, Ralph Mason 183, 184, 652 Drew, Arthur L. 325 Dross, Ruth 314 Dubo, Sara 323 Dunn, Lloyd M. 748 Dunne, Julia 614 Durling, Dorothy Dworin, Jack 95

Eaton, Joseph 529
Eaton, Marjorie 586
Eiduson, Bernice T. 179, 584, 678
Einbund, Michael 399
Eisenberg, Leon 17, 446, 480, 487, 533, 536, 538, 609, 649
Eisenson, Jon 790
Ekdahl, Miriam C. 772
Ekstein, Rudolf 300, 301, 305, 315, 354, 384
Eldred, Donald M. 735, 740

Elkisch, Paula 420 Elmott, Charlotte D. 159 Elonen, Anna S. 615, 789 Elton, Charles F. 208 Engel, Mary 206 Engelhardt, David M. 380 England, Gene 523 Enos, Francis A. 814 Epstein, Nathan B. 578, 581 Erickson, Mary E. 259 Erwin, Edmond F. 477 Esen, Munire 561 Eskenazi, Albert 147 Esman, Aaron H. 298 Estes, Hubert R. 559 Evans, Janet L. 645

Fair, J. 387 Fairbanks, Grant 170 Falick, Mordecai L. 657 Farber, Bernard 143 Farina, Amerigo 87, 114 Fast, Irene 785 Fellner, Irving W. 685 Fenichel, Carl 326, 385 Fernandez, Paulina 616 Ferreira, Antonio J. 433 Ferson, Jean 718 Ferster, C. B. 374, 402 Feuerfile, David 116 Fieldston, Harry B. 165 Filer, Elizabeth A. 088 Finch, Stuart M. 249 Fine, Charles 600 Finematt, Jo Ann 479 Fireman, Elizabeth Laura 682 Fishbein, Gerald M. 472 Fisher, Gary M. 192, 553 Fisher, Marion A. 355 Fisher, Rhoda Lee 834 Fisher, Seymour 469 Flaherty, James A. 353, 722 Fleck, Stephen 340 Fogel, Evelyn 525 Fong, Donald L. 232 Forbes, Lorna M. 633 Ford, Ruth 706 Forrest, Thomas 790

Fox, Robert 543 Fraknoi, Julia 395 Frankl, George 389 Frankl, Liselotte 182 Freedman, Alfred M. 132, 378, 385 Freud, Anna 182 Freud, Ralph 390 Fried, Edrita 603 Fried, Ralph I. 40 Friedland, Alvin 26 Friedlander, Bernard Z. Friedman, Erwin 386, 699 Friedman, Howard 792 Friedman, Seymour W. 300, 301, 315 Fromm-Kirsten, Rose 486, 565 Frostig, Marianne 400 Frumkin, Robert M. 64 Fuchs, Jeanette D. N. 124 Fuller, Gerald B. 209 Furer, Manuel 273, 293, 370 Furman, Robert A. 690

Gair, Donald S. 303, 313, 712, 717 Ganter, Grace 176, 604 Gardner, George E. 246, 440 Garfield, Sol L. 544 Garner, Ann M. 81, 465 Gates, Phillip H. 295 Gehrt, Warren 700 Gelder, Jean 490 Gellman, William 216 Gershenson, Charles P. Gerty, Francis J. 465 Gianakon, Harry G. 199, 594 Gianascol, A. J. 514 Gibson, David 564 Giddan, Jane J. 408 Gilbert, Anita K. 538 Gildea, Margaret C.-L. 765 Giles, Dorothy 47 Gillman, Arthur E. 526 Ginott, Haim G. 652 Glaser, Helen H. 74 Glaser, Nathan M. 216 Glasser, Alan J. 185 Glasser, Betty A. 703 Glasser, Norbert 780

Gleser, Goldine C. 543 Glidewell, John C. 160, 765 Gluck, Martin R. 492, 671, 810 Glueck, Bernard C., Jr. 262 Gold, Stanley 302 Goldberg, Benjamin 387 Goldberg, Carl 713 Goldberg, Irving D. 44 Goldberg, Samuel 360 Goldberg, Shepard 175 Golden, Beverly 668 Goldfarb, Allan 161 Goldfarb, William 321, 338, 346, 347 Goldman, Allen 296 Goldsmith, Jerome M. 701 Goldstein, Michael J. 362 Goldstein, Robert 292 Gondor, Emery I. 416, 639, 646 Goodman, Gerald 617 Goodman, Samuel M. 757 Goodrich, D. Wells 441 Goodstein, Leonard D. 91 Goodwin, Marion S. 68 Goolishian, Harold A. 608 Gordon, Sol 602 Gorwitz, Kurt 44 Gotcher, Robert E. 477 Gotliffe, Stanley 746 Gottlober, A. B. 625 Gottschalk, Louis A. 543 Graham, Bruce 547, 557 Grams, Armin 238 Gray, Burl B. 523 Graziani, Leonard J. 282 Green, Edward J. 310 Green, Sidney L. 12 Greenbaum, G. H. C. 819 Greenberg, Herbert 157 Greenberg, Nahman H. Greenberg, Nathan 578 Greenblatt, Milton 703 Gregg, R. 145 Griesemer, Robert D. 805 Gromeeko, George 504 Gross, Helen Shimota 251 Grossbard, Hyman 688 Grotjahn, Martin 565 Gruen, Arno 616



Grunebaum, Henry U. 770 Guerney, Bernard G. 79

Haeberle, Ann 5, 235, 273 Hafner, A. Jack 238, 802 Half, Madeline 644 Hall, Helen M. 733 Haller, Archie O. 107 Hallowitz, David 521, 572, 587 Hambidge, Gove, Jr. 220 Hammond, Fred 747 Handlon, Marion W. 81 Hansburg, Henry G. 629 Harbert, Wilhelmina K. 638 Haring, Norris G. 734 Harmes, John M. 672 Harrigan, Margaret R. 199 Hartl, Emil M. 507 Hartmann, Ernest L. 703 Harvey, Elinor 474 Hatcher, Caro C. 643 Hathaway, Starke R. 213 Havelkova, M. 819 Havighurst, Robert J. 168 Hawke, William A. 334, 819 Hawkins, David R. 463 Hawkins, James W. 798 Haworth, Mary R. 123, 211, 233, 428 Heagarty, Margaret 74 Heinicke, Christoph M. 410, 584, 612,678 Hellersberg, Elisabeth F. 8 Hellmer, L. A. 570 Helper, Malcolm M. 210, 544 Henry, Charles E. 262 Henry, Charlotte 155 Henry, Jules 308, 715 Hereford, Carl F. 659 Herman, Jack L. 763 Herndon, James D. 193 Herrick, R. H. 382 Hersch, Charles 313 Hess, D. Wilson 205 Hetherington, E. Mavis 144, 809 Hewett, Frank M. 835

Heyl, James 148

Higbee, Ruth B. 706

Hilgard, Josephine R. 784

Hill, Suzanne D. 787 Hill, Virgil T. 745 Himelstein, Philip 193 Hirsch, Ernest 502 Hirsch, Morris 660 Hirshberg, Milton 771 Hobbs, Nicholas 710 Hoffer, Axel 352 Hohn, Robert L. 582 Holder, Richmond 148 Hook, Marjorie J. 23 Hoover, Carol F. 345, 434 Hoppin, Margery 28 Horn, Marguerite B. 825 Huber, Franz 244 Huessy, Hans R. 840 Hughes, Robert 309 Hummer, Paul A. 48 Humphries, Paul H. 757 Hundleby, John D. 800 Hurley, John R. 582 Husserl, Franz W. 539 Hussey, Naomi 706 Hutcheson, B. R. 50 Hutchinson, J. Glenn 97 Hutt, Corinne 438 Hylton, Lydia F. 716

Illing, Hans A. 606 Ingebo, George S. 638 Inglis, Dorothy M. 56 Inglis, James 788 Irons, Lucia 647 Izzo, Louis D. 162

Jackson, Don D. 336, 337
Jacobs, Irwin S. 741
Jacobs, Jerry 452
Jacobson, Marvin 680
Jacobziner, Harold 42, 450
Jahn, Walter 613
Janavitz, Mary B. 48
Jenkins, Richard L. 169, 413
Jenkins, T. N. 616
Jenkins, William O. 133, 417
Jennings, Percy H. 474
Jensen, William R. 23
Jessner, Lucie 121
Johannet, Pierre 295, 689

Johnson, Alonza C. 799 Johnson, Eva M. 260 Johnson, Mattie 297 Jonassohn, Kurt 61 Jones, Charles H. 676 Jones, Elwood L. 754 Jones, Nathaniel A. 750 Josselyn, Irene M. 466 Joyce, Alfred R. 551 Julia, Harry L. 429

Kaden, Stanley E. 771 Kagan, Jerome 137 Kalina, Bernard F. 591 Kallman, Franz J. 349 Kamp, L. N. J. 202 Kantor, Mildred B. 765 Kaplan, Leah 612 Karmiol, Edward 199 Karson, Samuel 88, 89 Kass, Walter 526 Katan, Anny 11, 473, 690 Katz, Carole M. 476 Katz, Irving S. 495 Kauffman, J. Howard 142 Kaufman, Irving 317 Kaufman, Milton 596 Kaye, Carol 116 Kellam, Sheppard G. 343, 841 Kemme, Mary Lou 257 Kemph, John P. 263, 274, 708 Kendall, David 292 Kennard, Margaret A. 62 Kessler, Jane W. 286 Kiefer, C. Raymond, Jr. 670 Kimberly, Ann 840 Kimbro, Exall L., Jr. 811 King, Charles H. 579 Kinstler, Donald B. 110 Kirk, H. David 61 Kirk, Samuel A. 506 Kisielewski, Julia 811 Klapper, Zelda 22, 326, 385 Klebanoff, Lewis B. 432 Klein, Annette 361, 525 Kluckhohn, Florence R. 106 Knaff, Rhoda 496 Knobel, Mauricio 555 Knopf, Irwin J. 279

Knowles, Roy C. 306 Knox, William E. 824 Kobrin, Solomon 97 Koegler, Ronald 562 Kogan, Kate L. 287 Kohn, Melvin L. 332 Kohrman, Robert 654 Kolodny, Ralph L. 593 Komor, Peter P. 664 Koppitz, Elizabeth M. 212, 755 Korchin, Sheldon J. 275 Kornbluth, Paul 699 Korner, Anneliese 612 Kounin, Jacob S. 737 Kouw, Willy A. 804, 817, 818, 833 Kowalski, Louis J. 722 Kraft, Irvin A. 31, 60, 134, 517, 534, 540, 552, 563, 583, 791, 815, 821 Krakow, Sylvia G. 772 Krall, Vita 200, 354, 409 Kramer, Harold 666 Krasner, Arthur 306 Kratter, Frederick E. 415 Kreiman, Jerry S. 361 Krinsky, Albert 687 Kris, Marianne 573 Krush, Thaddeus P. 54 Kugel, Robert B. 550 Kukoda, Louis 758 Kurland, Leonard 359 Kusuda, Paul H. 144 Kuykendall, Barbara J. 757 Kuyper, Mina 584 Kwalwasser, Simon 12

LaBarre, Maurine 121
L'Abate, Luciano 85, 204, 589, 797
LaBurt, Harry A. 3
Lachmann, Frank M. 278
Lai, Eileen 643
Lambert, Paul 386
Lamont, John 476
Landy, Edward 738
Lane, Ellen A. 369, 371
Lane, Paul A. 839
Lanning, Frank W. 219

Lansing, Cornelius 309 Lapouse, Rema 461 Larson, Carl A. 153 Lassner, Rudolf 591 Laufer, Maurice W. 72, 444 Lauterbach, Carl G. 577 Lavis, Leonard W. 46 Lavoie, Germain 327 Lawler, Robert H. 754, 795 Lazar, Irving 495 LeBeaux, Charles N. 9 Ledbetter, Paul V., Jr. 134 Lee, Donald T. 57, 830 Lee, Leslie C. S. 18 Lee, Margie R. 376 Leighton, Alexander H. 45 Leighton, Dorothea C. 45 Leiken, Stanley J. 412 Leland, Henry 387, 621, 628 Lenstrup, Merete 424 LeRoux, Mary 721 Leshner, Saul S. 743 Less, Peter 76 Lesser, Leonard 480 Leventhal, Theodore 272 Levine, Murray 195 Levinson, Daniel J. 703 Levitt, Edith 385 Levitt, Eugene E. 661 Levitt, Morton 445 Levy, David M. 347 Levy, Edwin Z. 711 Lewis, Benjamin G. Lewis, Hylan 69 Lewis, Wilbert W. 710 Lichtenberg, Ben 385 Lichtenberg, Philip 654 Liddle, Gordon P. 168 Lidz, Theodore 340 Lilleskov, Roy K. 508, 509 Lindon, John 565 Lindsley, Ogden R. 397 Lipton, Herbert 771 Lipton, Leonard 208 Lipton, Mildred Ceres 37 Litchfield, Harry R. 541, 546 Litherland, Thomas B. 436 Littman, Richard A. 221 London, Nathaniel 343

Long, Anne K. 21 Long, Robert T. 471, 482 Loomis, Earl A., Jr. 420 Lovaas, O. Ivar 329, 404, 412 Loveland, Nathene 435 Loy, Donald L. 442 Lu, Yi Chuang 342 Lunsford, Terry F. 748 Lustman, Seymour L. 393 Lytton, George J. 128, 667

MacGregor, Helen 654 MacGregor, Robert 608 Mack, John E. 303, 448 MacLauchlin, Anna M. 670 Macmillan, Allister M. 45 Macnaughton, Dorothy 295 MacNutt, William T. 271 Macy, William 500 Mahler, Margaret S. 273, 293, 370 Maire, Frederick 62 Malkenson, Laura 422 Mallinger, Betty R. 71 Mandel, Nathan G. 759 Mandell, Wallace 312, 464, 764 Mannino, Fortune V. 491, 811 Marcus, Irwin M. 552 Marcuse, Donald J. 829 Margolin, N. Lionel 452 Margolin, Sydney G. 231 Markenson, David 89 Markowitz, Irving 622 Marks, John B. 794 Marks, Philip A. 66 Marschak, Mariana 15 Marshall, Curtis 353 Martin, Barclay 809 Martini, Mario 562 Mason, Barbara 518 Mason, Edward 180 Masterman, James F. 149 Matthews, Charles V. 168 Mattsson, Ake 798 May, James S. 658 Mayer, Morris F. 529 Mayhew, Donald 835 McBride, Dorothy 235 McCaffrey, Isabel 53 McCarry, Frank 556

McClellan, Samuel G. 769, 782 McCurtis, Jean 185 McDanald, Eugene C., Jr. 608 McKinney, Kathren P. 136 McLaughlin, William F. 307 McLeish, John C. 446 McMaster, Alice 838 McMillan, Mae F. 31 McNamara, Virginia 166 McNeil, Elton B. 714 McPherson, Marion White 418 Mednick, Sarnoff A. 781 Meeker, Frank 497 Meerloo, Joost A. M. 367 Mees, Hayden L. 405 Megdal, Martin 583 Mehlman, Robert D. 805 Mellor, Ruth 477 Mendelsohn, Marilyn 112 Menolascino, Frank J. 419, 428 Mesches, Leanore 383 Metcalf, David R. 548, 554 Metz, J. Richard 414, 512 Metzger, Boyd 28 Meyer, Lucile R. 420 Meyer, Mortimer M. 300, 301, 384, 584 Meyer, Roger J. 125 Meyerand, Gladys 746 Meyers, Donald 347 Michaels, Joseph J. 443 Michal-Smith, Harold 416, 505, 639,646 Midelfort, Christian F. 436 Mill, Cyril R. 560 Millar, Thomas P. 62 Miller, Arnold L. 83, 203, 650 Miller, Daniel R. 677 Miller, Dorothy H. 500, 752 Miller, Elsa 655 Miller, Hyman 470 Miller, Joan 744 Miller, John 840 Miller, Joseph S. A. 12 Miller, Leo 774 Miller, Lovick C. 84 Milligan, Robert G. 590 Minuchin, Salvador 579

Mishler, Elliot G. 348 Mitchell, Charles G. 556 Mitchell, William E. 618 Mittelmann, Bela 422 Mizushima, Keiichi 585 Mohamed, Talaat H. 833 Mohr, George J. 466, 467 Monachesi, Elio D. 213 Monk, Mary 461 Moore, Rebecca 69 Morgenstern, Barbara 811 Moriarty, David 778 Morris, Robert D. 71 Morrissette, Pauline 673 Morrow, J. Tarlton, Jr. 316 Morrow, William R. 726, 747 Morse, William C. 714, 742 Moss, Howard A. 137 Motto, Joseph 245 Motto, Rocco L. 390, 584, 678 Mould, Lilian 670 Mudgett, Margaret 634 Muldoon, John F. 71 Munroe, Ruth L. 422 Murphy, Albert T. 407 Murphy, Annette 520 Murray, Edward J. 90

Naitoh, Paul 806 Napoli, John G. 222 Nass, Martin L. 360 Naylor, H. Kelly 724 Neel, Ann F. 177, 636 Nesbitt, Michael 328 Ness, Claire M. 604 Neubauer, Peter B. 73, 122, 127, 151, 154, 235 Newman, Martha F. 784 Newman, Michael 576 Newman, Ruth G. 749 Ni, Ernest 76 Nichtern, Sol 326, 351, 364, 377, 379, 388, 530, 691 Niswander, G. Donald 822 Nitsche, Carl J. 692 Noble, Helen 84 Noshpitz, Joseph 354 Nurnberger, John I. 325

O'Connor, Frances P. 744
Offenkrantz, William 75, 537
Offer, Daniel 39
Ojemann, Ralph H. 28
Oleinick, Martha S. 108
O'Neal, Patricia 665
Ormsby, Ralph 592
Ornitz, Edward M. 398
Orr, David B. 146, 256
Orzack, Maressa H. 281
Osler, Sonia F. 248, 284
Otto, Margaret 738
Ourieff, Arthur 584
Overton, Alice 766

Pacht, Asher R. 144 Paine, Harold E. 694 Palmer, James O. 198 Papajohn, John 672 Parker, Lois P. 757 Parker, Zelma 838 Pascal, Gerald R. 133, 417 Patrick, Ralph 69 Patterson, Gerald R. 181, 237, 442, 516,801 Patterson, Virginia 337 Pauze, Shirley Ann 591 Pedersen, Frank A. 67 Peebles, Richard R. 82 Penrose, Fred 484 Perkins, George L. 324, 620 Perkins, William H. 459 Perr, Herbert M. 537 Perry, Helen S. 69 Perry, Stewart E. 69 Peterson, Donald R. 38, 223 Pfautz, Harold W. 676 Pfeiffer, Elsbeth 691 Philips, Henry A. 190 Phillips, E. Lakin 734 Pichel, Julian I. 504 Pierce, James V. 168 Piety, Kenneth R. 430 Pine, Fred 293, 370 Pinkus, Helen 714 Piotrowski, Zygmunt A. 363 Pitkin, Katharine J. 572 Pittenger, Robert E. 824 Pivchik, Elizabeth C. 74

Platt, Henry 99, 217, 758 Podolsky, Edward 29 Polan, C. G. 214, 401 Polansky, Norman A. 155, 697 Pollak, Otto 592 Pollie, Donald M. 611 Pollin, William 352 Polsky, Howard W. 515, 713 Pones, C. 125 Popper, Lily 356, 366 Powers, Chester A. 556 Powers, Douglas 511 Preiss, Jack J. 720 Price, Claude Dorson 732 Prola, Max L. 177 Pronovost, Wilbert 407 Provence, Sally Ann 393 Prugh, Dane G. 483 Pugh, Thomas F. 769, 782 Purcell, Kenneth 475, 512, 548 Putnam, Marian C. 295

Quast, Wentworth 103, 120, 238, 759, 802

Quay, Herbert C. 203, 506, 803, 837

Quinn, Lester 624

Rabb, Ethel 835 Rabinovitch, Ralph D. 323 Rabinow, Barney 131, 700 Rabkin, Leslie Y. 98 Rablen, Lisa Pollack 687 Radabaugh, Douglas B. 833 Radin, Sherwin S. 524 Rae-Grant, Naomi I. 786 Rafferty, Frank T. 675 Rafferty, William 394 Rakoff, Vivian 255 Rank, Beata 295 Raphael, Edna E. 653 Rapin, isabelle 282 Rapoport, Lydia 55 Rapoport, Robert 45 Raush, Harold L. 221 Reca de Acosta, Telma Redl, Fritz 682, 749 Rees, Katherine 73 Reger, Roger 285

Reid, Ann 522 Reid, Melvin P. 183 Reiff, Robert 499 Reiser, David E. 105 Rettig, Salomon 494 Reuter, Jeanette 371 Rexford, Eveoleen N. 104 Reznikoff, Marvin 297 Rice, Elizabeth P. 772, 773, 774 Rice, Katherine K. 695 Richman, Leon H. 529 Rickard, Henry C. 630 Ricks, David F. 318, 330 Riddle, J. Iverson 613 Riese, Hertha 679 Rigby, Marilyn K. 222 Riggs, Margaret M. 666, 673 Ringness, Thomas A. 277 Rippy, Wilson C., Jr. 311 Risley, Todd 405 Ritter, Anne M. 684 Ritvo, Edward R. 398, 725 Rizzo, Nicholas D. 148 Robbins, Samuel D. 458 Robins, Lee N. 665 Robinson, J. Franklin 692 Robinson, James A. 175 • Rochlin, Gregory N. 717 Rodnick, Eliot H. 362 Rodriguez, Alejandro 487 Roff, Catherine 105, 295 Roff, Merrill 16 Rogers, Gertrude 703 Rohrer, John H. 65 Rollins, Nancy 479 Rooke, M. Leigh 43 Root, Nathan N. 78 Rose, John A. 535 Rosen, Edward J. 600 Rosenberg, Morris 275 Rosenblatt, Bernard 687, 778 Rosenblum, Sidney 197, 547, 557 Rosenfeld, Eva 499, 501, 816 Rosenkotter, Lutz 731 Rosenthal, David 350 Rosenthal, Maurice J. 76 Rosenthal, Robert A. 719 Rosner, Stanley 7

Ross, Janice 45

Roth, Bernard 349 Rothchild, Ellen 490 Rothman, Esther P. 423 Rothman, Ruth 47 Rothschild, Jacob 635 Rothstein, Ralph 808 Rowley, Vinton N. 91 Rubenstein, Ben O. 445 Rubenstein, Daniel 632 Rubin, Eli Z. 79 Rubin, Leonard S. 304, 796 Runion, Howard L. 638 Russell, Ivan L. 4 Russell, Ned M. 638 Rutledge, Louis 548 Ruttenberg, Bertram A. 395, 626 Ruttiger, Katherine F. 265 Ryan, William 50

Sachs, Benjamin 232 Safrin, Renate K. 298 Sager, Clifford J. 588 Salomon, Ann D. 717 Saltzman, Sara 13 Salzinger, Kurt 234 Sander, Louis 770 Sands, David J. 372 Sands, Russell 562 Sanford, R. Nevitt 138 Santos-Ocampo, Perla 490 Sargent, Douglas A. 682 Sargent, Helen 305 Schachter, Frances F. 27 Schachter, Sherman O. 576 Schechter, Marshall D. 58, 59, 807 Schell, Robert E. 408 Scherl, Donald J. 448 Schiff, Sheldon K. 841 Schiller, Jerome J. 200 Schimmel, Herbert 282 Schleifer, Maxwell J. 104 Schmertz, Jack 746 Schmidt, William M. 772, 773 Schmitt, Robert J. 532 Schmitz, Audrey D. 436 Schonfeld, William A. 230 Schouten, J.A. M. 202 Schulman, Irving 199 Schulman, Janice 126, 172, 314

Schulsinger, Fini 781 Schwartz, Marvin J. 243 Schwartzman, Alex E. 62 Schwertfeger, Jane 425 Seegars, James E., Jr. 208 Sells, S. B. 669 Sewell, William H. 107 Shaffer, Jack 207 Shapiro, Iris 169 Shapiro, Pauline 831 Shaw, Charles R. 323 Shepard, Thomas H. Sheridan, Mabel 601 Sherlock, Bernice G. Sherman, Alida 326 Shervanian, Christy C. 316 Shettel, Raymond 706 Shevrin, Howard 358 Shoemaker, Donald J. 570 Shoham, Shlomo 494 Shore, Milton F. 289 Shulman, Harold S. 203, 650 Shurley, Jay T. 807 Shwachman, Harry 483 Sibilio, John Paul 644 Siegel, Paul S. 630 Siepp, J. Michael 643 Sigal, John 255 Signell, Karen 528 Silber, Earle 275 Silberstein, Richard M. 312, 464 Silver, Albert W. 188 Silver, Archie A. 298 Silverman, Baruch 519 Silverman, Martin 73 Silverman, Sam 139 Simmons, James E. 325 Simmons, James Q., III 58, 59, 404, 412, 806 Simons, Jeanne M. 695 Simson, Clyde B. 79, 261, 736 Sklarew, Bruce 275 Slavin, Joseph G. 13 Slemon, Alan G. 600 Slutzky, Jacob E. 763 Smith, Alexander B. 598 Smith, Bessie S. 194 Smith, Carol Cordes 597 Smith, Daniel E. 628

Smith, Hugo Dunlap Smith, Kirby J. 373 Smith, Richard 666 Smith, William L. 605 Smolen, Elwyn M. 7, 200 Snider, Bill 28 Snyderman, George S. 743 Soares, Louise 839 Sobel, Raymond 1, 783 Soble, Dina 320 Solis, Faustina 225 Soloff, Asher 216 Solomon, Arthur L. 454 Solomon, Maida 703 Solovey, Eleanor 7 Sonstegard, Manford A. 599 Speer, David C. 238 Speers, Rex 309 Spencer, Betty 214, 401 Sperling, Otto E. 288 Sperry, Bessie 109, 246 Spiegel, John P. 106 Spitzer, Stephan P. 19 Spivack, George 99, 195, 267 268, 431, 493 Spotts, Jules 268, 431 Spradlin, Joseph 753 Sprague, Robert L. 203 Spring, Edward C. 444 Stabenau, James R. 352 Stahl, Alice S. 12 Stamberger, Dennis 436 Stampfl, Thomas 775 Stanley, Alfred M. 828 Stark, Joel 408 Staver, Nancy 109, 246 Stavraky, K. 145 Stearns, Richard 87 Stebbins, Theodora 621 Stein, Irma L. 527 Steiner, Gloria 26 Steisel, Ira M. 252, 368, 796 Stennett, Richard G. 167, 171 Stephens, Mark W. 694 Stepney, Robert 26 Sterling, Mary Elizabeth 656 Sterling, Theodore R. 567 Stern, Lenore O. 1, 783 Sternlicht, Manny 191

ŧ

Stinson, Malcolm B. 766
Stone, Helen D. 721
Stott, Warren W. 256
Strauss, Susan 217
Stringer, Lorene A. 160
Subotnik, Leo 641, 642
Succop, Ruth A. 481, 510
Sullivan, Eugene J. 67
Sutton, William 208
Swensen, Clifford H. 133
Szurek, Stanislaus A. 335, 382, 392

Taber, Merlin 686 Talbot, Nathan B. 30 Tamkin, Arthur S. 100, 101, 102, 207, 242, 571, 698 Tannenbaum, Abraham 744 Tapia, Fernando 160, 611 Tarjan, George 633 Tarumianz, Mesrop A. 722 Tashnovian, Peter J. 153 Tec, Leon 25 Teicher, Joseph D. 225, 359, 452, 531 Thaun, Gusta P. 566 Thelen, Herbert A. 607 Thom, William T. 266 Thomas, Herbert 249 Thomas, Jesselene H. 264 Thompson, Alice C. 280 Thompson, George N. 129 Thomson, Ruth 840 Thorman, George 586 Thrasher, George C. 463 Thuline, Horace C. 62, 375 Tice, W. A. 590 Tillman, Paul 518 Tippett, Jean S. 275 Tips, Robert L. 637 Tobias, Jack 530 Todd, Beverly 119 Tolo, Norman L. 667 Tolor, Alexander 394 Tondow, Murray 51 Toolan, James M. 451 Toussieng, Povl W. 358, 807 Tracy, William H. 227, 353 Trench, Alma Nicholas 601

Trosman, Harry 126

Trost, Mary Ann 162
Tuchler, Maier I. 331
Tucker, Kenneth 149
Turnbull, John 475
Turner, Howard V. 648
Turteltaub, David 762

Uhler, Walter M. 825 Ussery, I.on 121

van Amerongen, Suzanne T. 104
Van Dam, Heiman 584
Vaughan, Frances A. 71
Vaughan, G. F. 302
Vaughan, Warren T. 173, 307
Vernon, W. H. D. 45
Vickery, Verna 271
Viola, Olivia 644
Vitale, Louis 692
Vogel, Ezra F. 141
Vogel, Lillian B. 680
Vogel, Suzanne 141
Vogel, William 577
von Witzleben, Lotte 784
Vrolyk, Martha Fontana 823

Wagner, Rudolph F. 832 Wakstein, D. Joyce 407 Wakstein, M. Phillip 407 Waldfogel, Samuel 229, 440, 593 Walker, Marguerite L. 250 Wallerstein, Judith 305 Wallin, Freda 14 Wallin, Paul 14 Wallinga, Jack V. 721 224 Wallis, J. Kendall Walsh, John F. 836 Walters, Richard H. 135 Waltner, Robert W. 46 Wanzer, Earl 614 Wapner, Seymour 421 Ward, Richard 499 Ware, Louise 3, 756 Wassef, W. Y. 117 Waterman, John H. 376 Waxler, Nancy E. 348 Weakland, John H. 381 Weaver, Walter H. 591 Wedemeyer, J. M. 136

Weil, Annemarie P. 127 Weiland, I. Hyman 126, 240, 252 314, 368, 373 Weinick, Howard M. 290, 656 Weinreb, Joseph 272 Weinstein, Laura 710 Weiss, Gabrielle 545 Weiss, Justin L. 770 Weitzner, Lillian 584 Wells, Alberta 28 Weltmer, Inez 23 Wenar, Charles 20, 81, 140, 395, 465 Wenig, Philip W. 76 Wepman, Joseph M. 70 Werner, Emmy E. 276 Werry, John S. 545, 803 Wertheim, Eleanora S. 111 Wessen, A. F. 222 Westman, Jack C. 677 Westreich, Gilbert 759 Wetzel, Ralph J. 439 Wheeler, Doris Phillips 525 White, R. Clyde 693 White, Susan Alikadi 413 Wiener, Louise L. 410 Wiesenfeld, Shirley M. 313 Wilcott, Robert C. 544 Wilderson, Frank 677 Williams, Ethelyn C. 681 Williams, Miriam 584 Wilson, John A. R. 619 Wimberger, Herbert C. 287 Wimmer, Katherine 243 Wineman, David 682 Winkler, Joseph A. 271 Winter, William D. 433 Witebsky, Leon 497 Wohl, Norma 196 Wolf, Montrose 405 Wolf, Wirt M. 810

Wolfenstein, Martha 258 Wolff, Thomas 792 Wolfson, Beatrice N. 651 Wolking, William D. 103, 120 Wood, Cherrie L. 804 Woodbury, Charles B. 229 Woods, Bernard 738 Work, Henry H. 2, 58, 59 Wortis, Helen 269 Wortis, Joseph 218, 269 Wright, Benjamin D. 715 Wright, Dorothy 305 Wright, William T. 567 Wrightstone, J. Wayne 767 Wyatt, Gertrud L. 456, 457 Wylie, Howard L. 492, 671 Wysocki, Aydin Cankardas 313 Wysocki, Boleslaw A. 178

Yahalom, Itamar 361 Yannet, Herman 391 Yarrow, Leon J. 68 Yoshimasu, S. 453 Young, Grace C. 295 Young, Myra S. 420 Young, Vera 724 Youngs, Carlisle R. 449

Zaccaria, Lucy G. 356, 366
Zaidens, Sadie Helene 478
Zarfas, J. 145
Zax, Melvin 162, 842
Zedler, Empress Y. 455
Zemsky, Boris 559
Ziegler, Franz 620
Zimmerman, Kent A. 580
Zivan, Morton 750
Zober, Edith 686
Zuckerman, Marvin 77
Zwerling, Israel 112

OTHER CLEARINGHOUSE PUBLICATIONS

The state of the s

Bibliography on the Battered Child, May 1966. Copies free from the Clearinghouse.

Research Relating to Juvenile Delinquents, 1962 (reprinted 1966). A listing of studies reported to the Clearinghouse from 1948-1961, including publication references. Single copies free from the Clearinghouse; also available directly from the Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402, for 35 cents.

Research Relating to Mentally Retarded Children, 1966. A listing of studies reported to the Clearinghouse from 1949-1965, including publication references. Single copies free from the Clearinghouse; also available directly from the Government Printing Office for 65 cents.

Research Relating to Children.* An inventory of abstracts of ongoing or recently completed research studies, published once or twice a year. Single copies of the following issue are available without charge from the Clearinghouse. (Dates indicate period-during which studies were reported to us.)

Bulletin II, Supplement 4 (February-November 1955)

The following issues are available for purchase *directly* from the Government Printing Office, at the prices indicated. Do *not* send money to the Clearinghouse.

Bulletin 18 (March-December 1965) - \$1.25 Bulletin 19 (January-September 1965) - \$1.50 Bulletin 20 (October 1965-May 1966) - \$1.25 Bulletin 21 (June 1966-April 1967) - \$1.25

All issues not listed above are OUT OF PRINT but are available in many libraries.

If you are presently engaged in research relating to children (except purely medical research), we would appreciate receiving a short summary of your study, giving the following information: (1) Title; (2) Purpose; (3) Subjects; (4) Methods; (5) Findings (if any); (6) Duration of study; (7) Investigators, degrees, present positions; (8) Cooperating and sponsoring groups; (9) Publication references or plans.

*An investigator receives a free copy of the issue of Research Relating to Children in which his study appears. A free copy of each issue is available to libraries and research centers. The Clearinghouse also maintains a mailing list of interested persons who receive announcements of new issues as they are published.

Clearinghouse for Research in Child Life Children's Bureau Social and Rehabilitation Service Department of Health, Education, and Welfare Washington, D.C. 20201

